

REQUEST FOR SELECTION (RfS)

FOR PROCUREMENT OF POWER THROUGH COMPETITIVE BIDDING PROCESS [FOLLOWED BY REVERSE E-AUCTION] FROM 625 MW GRID CONNECTEDSOLAR PHOTOVOLTAIC POWER PROJECTS WITHOUT ENERGY STORAGE TO BE SET UP / UNDER CONSTRUCTION / ALREADY COMMISSIOINED PROJECTS ANYWHERE IN INDIA WITH GREENSHOE OPTION OF ADDITIONAL CAPACITY UPTO 625 MW.

RfS No. GUVNL / 625 MW / Solar (Phase XXVIII) dated 21.11.2025 (Tender Search Code @: GUVNL-2025-TN000007)

ISSUED BY:

Gujarat Urja Vikas Nigam Limited

Sardar Patel Vidyut Bhavan, Race Course Vadodara-390007 **Tel No.** 0265-2340289, 0265-2310582 / 83 /84 / 85/ 86

Website: www.guvnl.com

INDEX

Section 1: Introduction	8
Section 2: Definitions	12
Section 3: Bid Information and Instructions to Bidders	19
Section 4: Bid evaluation methodology and selection of Projects	46
Section 5: Other Provisions	53
Section 6: Formats for Bid Submission	55
Annexure – A: Technical Parameter of PV Module and various other components	83
Annexure – B: Check list for Bank Guarantees	86
Annexure – C: List of Banks	87
Annexure – D: Special Instructions to Bidders for e-Tendering	89
Annexure – E: Terms & Conditions Of Reverse Auction	95
Annexure – F: Disclosure	98
Annexure-G: List of GETCO substations	99

Disclaimer:

- 1. Though adequate care has been taken while preparing the RfS document, the Bidders shall satisfy themselves that the document is complete in all respects. Intimation of any discrepancy shall be given to this office immediately. If no intimation is received from any Bidder within fifteen (15) days from the date of notification of RfS/ Issue of the RfS documents, it shall be considered that the RfS document is complete in all respects and has been received by the Bidder.
- 2. Gujarat Urja Vikas Nigam Limited (GUVNL) reserves the right to modify, amend or supplement this RfS document including the draft PPA.
- 3. While this RfS has been prepared in good faith, neither GUVNL nor their employees or advisors make any representation or warranty, express or implied, or accept any responsibility or liability, whatsoever, in respect of any statements or omissions herein, or the accuracy, completeness or reliability of information, and shall incur no liability under any law, statute, rules or regulations as to the accuracy, reliability or completeness of this RfS, even if any loss or damage is caused by any act or omission on their part.
- 4. This RfS is not an agreement and is neither an offer nor invitation to the prospective bidders or any other person. The purpose of this RfS is to set the terms for the selection process and to provide Bidders with information that may be useful to them in preparation and submission of their Bids.
- 5. The bidder shall bear all its costs associated with or relating to the preparation and submission of its bid, including but not limited to preparation, copying, postage, delivery fees or any other costs incurred in connection with or relating to its bid. All such costs and expenses will remain with the bidder and the authority shall not be liable in any manner whatsoever for the same or for any other costs or other expenses incurred by a bidder in preparation of submission of the bid, regardless of the conduct or the outcome of the bidding process.

Bid Information Sheet

Financial Bid Opening and Reverse e-auction	Will be informed to eligible Bidders. Date and time of eRA shall be intimated through Portal.
Technical Bid Opening	Date : 18.12.2025 Time : 11:30 AM
b) All documents as per Section 3.18 (A) physically at GUVNL office, Vadodara	b) Offline Submission: Date 17.12.2025 Time: 5:00 PM
Last Date & Time for a) Online Submission of Response to RfS ("Bid Deadline") and	a) Online Submission: Date 15.12.2025 Time: 5:00 PM ("Bid Deadline")
	The pre-bid meeting would be scheduled on 03.12.2025 at 11:30 Hrs through video conferencing. GUVNL will forward the link of video conferencing to registered bidders on the email address registered with GUVNL prior to pre-bid meeting.
	Further, Interested Bidders are requested to forward their queries (if any) to GUVNL through email to sere2.guvnl@gebmail.com; dycaosolar.guvnl@gebmail.com; desolar.guvnl@gebmail.com with name, designation and mobile numbers of persons on or before 29.11.2025.
Pre-bid Meeting	Bidders interested to participate in the pre-bid meeting are required to get themselves registered on or before 27.11.2025 .
Downloading of tender documents	From 21.11.2025
RfS No.& Date	GUVNL / 625 MW / Solar (Phase XXVIII) dated 21.11.2025
Document Description	RfS Document for procurement of power through competitive bidding process (followed by e-reverse auction) from 625 MW Grid Connected Solar Photovoltaic Power Projects without energy storage to be set up / under construction / already commissioned projects anywhere in India with Greenshoe option of additional capacity upto 625 MW.

Cost of RfS Document (non-refundable)	Rs.25,000/- plus 18% GST to be mandatorily paid through electronic mode (NEFT/RTGS). The payment details shall be mentioned in the Electronic Form on e-bidding portal. The online payment details containing UTR number & GST number shall be e-mailed to dycaosolar.guvnl@gebmail.com; desolar.guvnl@gebmail.com immedietly after making payment. For reference, the details of GUVNL are as under:- Name of Bank – Indian Overseas Bank Bank Account No. – 292602000000011 IFSC CODE - IOBA0000195 GST No.: 24AACCG2861L1ZK PAN: AACCG2861L
Processing Fee (non-refundable)	Rs.3,00,000/- plus 18% GST to be mandatorily paid through electronic mode (NEFT / RTGS). The payment details shall be mentioned in Electronic Form on e-bidding portal. The online payment details containing UTR number & GST number shall be e-mailed to dycaosolar.guvnl@gebmail.com; desolar.guvnl@gebmail.com immedietly after making payment. Name of Bank – Indian Overseas Bank Bank Account No. – 292602000000011 IFSC CODE - IOBA0000195 GST No.: 24AACCG2861L1ZK PAN: AACCG2861L
Earnest Money Deposit (EMD)	Earnest Money of Rs.9,28,000/- per MW is to be submitted along with the Response to RfS in the form of Bank Guarantee. Bank details of GUVNL for Structured Financial Messaging System (SFMS) Confirmation regarding issuance of BG are as under: Name of Bank – Indian Overseas Bank BANK ACCOUNT NO. – 292602000000011 IFSC CODE - IOBA0000195 The SFMS confirmation for issuance of BG shall be forwarded to GUVNL on dycaosolar.guvnl@gebmail.com; desolar.guvnl@gebmail.com.
Name, Designation, Address and other details (For Submission of Response to RfS)	Mr. R. J. Vala, General Manager (RE), Gujarat Urja Vikas Nigam Ltd., Sardar Patel Vidyut Bhavan, Race Course, Vadodara-390007

	Website-www.guvnl.com
Details of persons to be contacted in case of any assistance is required from GUVNL.	1) Mr. K. N. Brahmbhatt, Superintending Enginner (RE-II) Email ID: sere2.guvnl@gebmail.com
	2) Mrs. V. N. Dalal, Deputy Chief Account Officer (Solar) Email ID: dycaosolar.guvnl@gebmail.com

Important Note: Prospective Bidders are requested to remain updated for any notices / amendments/clarifications/corrigendum etc. to the RfS document through the websites www.guvnl.com and https://www.bharat-electronictender.com. No separate notifications will be issued for such notices/amendments/clarifications/ corrigendum etc. in the print media or individually.

GUVNL For conducting the e-bidding, is using the portal https://www.bharatelectronictender.com, which is a portal approved by Government of India (e-bidding Portal) and is being used by Central Government agencies for procurement of renewable power. Bidders may register themselves online on this portal (if they are not already registered), as 'Supply organization/ Bidder', by paying 'Buyer-specific Annual Portal Registration Fee' to the portal service provider, and subsequently download the RfS and other Bid Documents from the Ebidding Portal.

Additionally, prior to the submission of the Proposal, Bidders are required to pay online non-refundable ETS bidding fee through the payment gateway facility on the E-bidding Portal.

Further, after opening of Financial Bids, the Bidders who are qualified for e-reverse auction will get intimation through email from the E-Bidding portal. Within the stipulated time duration after the receipt of such email, the qualified Bidders will have to make payment of requisite fees for participation in e-Reverse Auction and have to undertake necessary activities / procedures online at e-bidding portal for user authorization etc for participating in the e-Reverse Auction by logging into e-bidding portal. The bidders are expected to make themselves familiar with the above procedures well in advance in consultation with the portal service provider.

SECTION 1: INTRODUCTION

Section 1: Introduction

1.1 Introduction

- 1.1.1 Gujarat Urja Vikas Nigam Ltd. (hereinafter referred to as "GUVNL") is a company incorporated under the Companies Act 1956 and is the holding company of all the unbundled functional entities of the erstwhile Gujarat Electricity Board (GEB) and is performing the bulk purchase and bulk sale of power, assigned as per the reorganization scheme issued by Government of Gujarat in accordance with the Gujarat Electricity Industry (Reorganization and Regulation) Act, 2003.
- 1.1.2 In order to fulfill the Renewable Purchase Obligation (RPO) and to meet the future requirements of DISCOMs, GUVNL intends to procure 625 MW solar power from the projects to be set up / under construction / already commissioned projects without energy storage anywhere in India with Greenshoe option of additional capacity upto 625 MW through Tariff Based Competitive Bidding Process (Phase-XXVIII) on "Build Own Operate" basis [to be conducted through electronically facilitated online web based portal followed by reverse auction].

1.2 Details of Power Procurement

- 1.2.1 The bidders selected by GUVNL based on this RfS, shall set up Solar Power Projects in accordance with the provisions of this RfS document and standard Power Purchase Agreement (PPA). PPA format has been enclosed and can be downloaded from https://www.bharat-electronictender.com
- 1.2.2 The Projects shall be located at the locations chosen by the Bidders anywhere in India at its own discretion of cost, risk and responsibility. In case of Inter-State Projects and Projects connected through CTU Network, all the transmission charges and losses upto delivery point shall be to the account of the Successful Bidder.
- **1.2.3** The Bidders are free to choose the CTU / GETCO substations for Interconnection of the Project to the GETCO Periphery. While doing so, the Bidders shall apply due diligence while choosing the proposed substation, and may choose their substations from any one of the following options:
 - i. Existing substations having available margin as indicated by the GETCO on their website from time to time.
 - ii. Under construction substations OR where augmentation is under process in advanced stage as indicated by the GETCO on their website from time to time. The schedule commissioning date of GETCO substation shall be on or before SCOD of the project.
 - iii. GETCO substation list enclosed as part in this RfS as Annexure- G1 to G5.
 - iv. Existing and commissioned sub-stations of CTU in any other State within India having spare capacity for RE integration.

- v. The location of the project / substation may be changed by the Project Developer as per the provisions of PPA, but the revised substation / location shall be in line with the above provisions and the project timelines shall remain unchanged.
- 1.2.4 Successful Bidder can opt for connectivity at STU or CTU Sub-station in case the project is set up in the State of Gujarat. In case the project is set up outside Gujarat, the successful bidder shall opt connectivity with CTU / ISTS Grid. A detailed indicative list providing tentative RE integration capacity (MW) for STU connectivity districtwise / sub-station wise is available on GETCO's website and can be downloaded from https://www.getcogujarat.com/getco_newsite/reif.php. Bidders shall have to choose the location(s) and sub-station(s) for their proposed Solar Power Project from the above list as amended / updated by GETCO from time to time, in case the connectivity with STU is opted for.
- 1.2.5 GUVNL may decide to enter into PPA with successful bidders for a period of 25 years from the SCSD of the project. The bidders will be free to avail fiscal incentives like Accelerated Depreciation, Concessional Customs and Excise Duties, Tax Holidays, benefits from trading of Carbon Credits, etc. as available for such projects. The same will not have any bearing on comparison of bids for selection. As equal opportunity is being provided to all bidders at the time of tendering itself, it is up to the bidders to avail various tax and other benefits. No claim shall arise on GUVNL for any liability if bidders are not able to avail fiscal incentives and this will not have any bearing on the applicable tariff

1.3 Eligible Projects

- 1.3.1 The Projects selected under this tender shall deploy Solar PV Technology. However, the selection of projects would be technology agnostic within the technology adopted as per Annexure A of RfS and Solar PV Modules shall have to be mandatorily sourced from the MNRE's Approved List of Models and Manufacturer included in ALMM List-I and such solar PV Modules in turn shall have to use Solar PV Cells from amongst the models and manufacturers enlisted in ALMM-List-II of Solar PV Cell, issued by MNRE and amended time to time. Solar PV project based on Crystalline silicon or thin film etc., with or without trackers can be installed. Only commercially established and operational technologies can be used, to minimize the technology risk and to achieve the timely commissioning of the Projects.
- 1.3.2 Projects under construction, projects which are not yet commissioned and projects already commissioned but do not have any long term PPA with any agency and selling power on short-term or merchant plant basis will, however, be considered, in case these projects are not already accepted under any other Central or State Schemes and do not have any obligations towards existing buyers. It is clarified that the bidders who have already signed PPAs with GUVNL or any other entity as on

the bid submission deadline are not allowed to suo-moto terminate such PPAs and participate in the RFS for the respective projects (s). The bidder shall provide the documentary evidence and undertaking (on Rs.300/- non-judicial stamp paper) regarding the same. The bidder shall also undertake that there are no disputes or litigation pending in regard to such project for which the Bidder is participating.

1.3.3 Solar Projects will also be allowed to be set up in the existing Wind Farm which is already connected to the grid subject to availability of spare capacity for RE integration at corresponding GETCO / CTU substation and subject to compliance of Section 3.5 & Section 1.2.2 of the RFS and also subject to GETCO / CTU's concurrence for utilizing the connectivity granted to Wind Farms.

SECTION 2: DEFINITIONS

Section 2: Definitions

Following terms used in the document will carry the meaning and interpretations as described below:

2.1 Definitions

- "Act" or "Electricity Act, 2003" shall mean the Electricity Act, 2003 and include any modifications, amendments and substitution from time to time;
- "Affiliate" shall mean a company that, directly or indirectly, (i) controls, or (ii) is controlled by, or (iii) is under common control with, a company developing a Project or a Member in a Consortium developing the Project and control means ownership, directly or indirectly, of more than 50% (fifty percent) of the voting shares of such company or right to appoint majority Directors.
- "Appropriate Commission" shall mean Central Electricity Regulatory Commission (CERC) or Gujarat Electricity Regulatory Commission (GERC) as applicable.
- **"Bidder"** shall mean Bidding Company or a Bidding Consortium submitting the Bid. Any reference to the Bidder includes Bidding Company/Bidding Consortium/Consortium Member of a Bidding Consortium including its successors, executors and permitted assigns and Lead Member of the Bidding Consortium jointly and severally, as the context may require.
- **"Bidding Consortium"** or **"Consortium"** refers to a group of Companies that has collectively Submitted the response in accordance with the provisions of these guidelines.
- "Contracted CUF" shall mean the % Capacity Utilization Factor of the project mentioned in Schedule 3 of the PPA and shall be allowed to be modified until 1 year after Commencement of Supply Date (CSD) of the project and thereafter it shall remain unchanged for the balance term of the PPA. The changed CUF shall be applicable from the Fiscal Year of date of application for such change.
- "Chartered Accountant" shall mean a person practicing in India or a firm where of all the partners practicing in India as a Chartered Accountant(s) within the meaning of the Chartered Accountants Act, 1949;
- "CERC" shall mean Central Electricity Regulatory Commission
- "Company" shall mean a body corporate incorporated in India under the Companies Act, 1956 or the Companies Act, 2013, as applicable;
- "Commissioning" shall mean when all equipment as per rated capacity has been installed and energy has flown into the grid and witnessing of such generation of electricity by representative authorised by DISCOM/GETCO as certified by GEDA in case the project is located in Gujarat or as certified by Representatives / Agency authorized by GUVNL in case the project is located outside of Gujarat.
- "Commencement of Supply Date (CSD)" shall be the date certified by GEDA in case the project is located in Gujarat or as certified by Representatives / Agency authorized by GUVNL in

case the project is located outside of Gujarat upon successful commissioning of the full capacity of the Project or the last part capacity of the Project, as the case may be.

"Contract Year" shall mean, with respect to the initial contract year, the period beginning from the Schedule Commencement of Supply Date and ending on the immediately succeeding 31st March and thereafter each period of 12 months beginning on 1st April and ending on 31st March provided that:

- (a) in the financial year in which the Scheduled Commissioning Date would occur, the Contract Year shall end on 31st March immediately after the Scheduled Commissioning Date and
- (b) thereafter a new Contract Year shall commence on 1st April and ending on 31st March (each period of 12 (Twelve) Months) and
- (c) provided further that the last Contract Year of this Agreement shall end on the last day of the Term of this Agreement or on Termination of this Agreement whichever is earlier.

"Contracted Capacity" shall mean MW AC power contracted with GUVNL for supply by the Power Producer at the Delivery Point from the Solar Power Project. It is to clarify that in any 15 minute time block during the entire term of PPA, the injected power shall not exceed the Contracted AC Capacity.

"Control" shall mean the ownership, directly or indirectly, of more than 50% (fifty per cent) of the voting shares of such Company or right to appoint majority Directors.

"Controlling shareholding" shall mean not less than 51% of the voting rights or paid up share capital in the Company/Consortium.

"CTU or Central Transmission Utility" shall mean Central Transmission Utility of India Ltd (CTUIL) which is notified as the Central Transmission Utility under Section 38 of the Electricity Act 2003.

"Day" shall mean calendar day.

"Discom(s)" means one or more of the following distribution companies of Gujarat:

- a) Madhya Gujarat Vij Company Limited,
- b) Dakshin Gujarat Vij Company Limited
- c) Uttar Gujarat Vij Company Limited, and
- d) Paschim Gujarat Vij Company Limited

"Delivered Energy" shall mean energy actually fed and measured by the energy meters at the Delivery Point as certified by Gujarat SLDC in State Energy Account as per provisions of PPA in case of projects connected with STU grid. In case of projects connected with CTU grid, "Delivered Energy" shall mean the energy scheduled at the "Delivery Point" as certified by Gujarat SLDC in State Energy Account in accordance with provisions of the PPA, based on energy certified by concerned RPC under Regional Energy Account.

In case of import of energy in a time block, the successful bidder shall be required to make payment to GUVNL at the tariff of relevant HT category as determined by GERC from time to time. In case of net export of energy in a time block, the Successful Bidder shall be eligible for

the receiving agreed tariff from GUVNL for such delivered energy. Following points shall also form part of this definition.

In case of Projects connected through CTU Network and/or in case of Inter-State Projects, the commercial settlement of purchased energy as well as energy drawl from the grid shall be governed as per CERC (Deviation Settlement Mechanism) Regulations, 2014. In such cases, the Scheduled Energy as certified by SLDC-Gujarat in the State Energy Account based on the energy certified in REA by the concerned RPC shall be considered as Delivered Energy subject to adjustment on account of transmission losses of CTU, if any.

(i) In case, the project is installed in existing Wind Farm and connected to the STU grid through its Pooling Station as per Section 1.3.3, the delivered energy shall be arrived at by deducting the below mentioned normative transmission losses between Pooling Station and GETCO's receiving sub-station from the energy recorded at Pooling Station. The normative losses for lines of different voltages to be considered for the purpose of deriving delivered energy for the Projects connected to GETCO / STU shall be as under:-

66 KV Level: 0.90 % 132 KV Level: 0.75 % 220 KV Level: 0.60 %

(ii) In case, the project is connected through CTU Network (irrespective of whether Intra-State or Inter-State Project), then all transmission charges and losses upto delivery point shall be to the account of the Power Producer. No change in charges / losses of CTU shall be covered under Change in Law. In such cases, the commercial settlement of purchased energy as well as energy drawl from the grid shall be governed as per CERC (Deviation Settlement Mechanism) Regulations, 2022 or as amended time to time. The Scheduled Energy as certified by concerned RPC in Regional Energy Account as well as by SLDC-Gujarat in the State Energy Account in such case shall be considered as Delivered Energy subject to adjustment on account of transmission losses of CTU, if any.

"Delivery Point" in respect of projects connected with Intra State Transmission Network of Gujarat State shall be the point at voltage level of 66 KV or above of the sub-station of Gujarat STU at which the project is inter-connected through a dedicated transmission line to deliver the energy into grid system of GETCO.

In respect of projects connected with Inter State Transmission Network, the "Delivery Point' shall be the point or points of inter-connection of Intra State Transmission Network of Gujarat with Inter State Transmission Network, at which Electricity is delivered into the Grid System of GETCO.

All expenses, including transmission / wheeling charges and losses upto Delivery Point including on account of any Change in Law event, shall be paid by the Power Producer without any reimbursement by GUVNL. All expenses including wheeling charges and losses after the Delivery Point shall be borne by GUVNL.

"Electricity" shall mean the electrical energy in kilowatt-hours.

"Electricity Laws" shall mean the Electricity Act, 2003 and the relevant Rules, the Gujarat Electricity Industry (Reorganization and Regulation) Act, 2003, Regulations, Notifications, and

amendments issued there under and all other Laws in effect from time to time and applicable to the development, financing, construction, ownership, operation or maintenance or regulation of electric generating companies and Utilities in India, the rules, regulations and amendments issued by the GERC / CERC from time to time.

"Effective Date" shall mean the date of execution of Power Purchase Agreement (PPA) by both the parties;

"Emergency" means a condition or situation of physical damage to Generating Plant, GETCO's / DISCOM's / CTU's electrical system including the Grid System, which threatens the safe and reliable operation of such system or which is likely to result in disruption of safe, adequate and continuous electric supply by Generator, GETCO or DISCOM or CTU Grid System or could endanger life or property.

"Financing Documents" shall mean the agreements and documents (including asset leasing arrangements) entered/to be entered into between the bidder and the Financing Parties relating to the financing of the Project.

"Financing Parties" means Parties financing the Project, pursuant to Financing Documents.

"First Time Charging (FTC)" shall mean the approval from respective RLDC or Gujarat SLDC to Power Procuder for First Time Charging (FTC) of the solar PV power plant after all the necessary compliance as per prescribed in "procedure of connectivity" of CERC regulation/CEA/WRLDC/SLDC, i.e. Study Reports, Models, additional equipment for Dynamic Reactive Power Compensators, Benchmarking Reports, Certificates etc as required by the respective RLDC or Gujarat SLDC shall be solely complied by the Power Procuder.

"GERC" shall mean Gujarat Electricity Regulatory Commission.

"Group Company" of a Company means

- (i) a Company which, directly or indirectly, holds 10% (ten percent) or more of the share capital of the company, or
- (ii) a company in which the company, directly or indirectly, holds 10% (ten percent) or more of the share capital of such company, or
- (iii) company in which the company, directly or indirectly, has the power to direct or cause to be directed by the management and policies of such company whether through the ownership of securities or agreement or any other arrangement or otherwise, or
- (iv) a company which, directly or indirectly, has the power to direct or cause to be directed by the management and policies of the Company whether through the ownership of securities or agreement or any other arrangement or otherwise, or
- (v) a company which is under common control with the company, and control means ownership by one company of at least 10% (ten percent) of the share capital of the other company or power to direct or cause to be directed the management and policies of such company whether through the ownership of securities or agreement or any other arrangement or otherwise.

Provided that a financial institution, scheduled bank, foreign institutional investor, non-banking financial company, and any mutual fund shall not be deemed to be Group Company, and its shareholding and the power to direct to or cause to be directed by, the management and policies of a company shall not be considered for the purposes of this definition unless it is the Project Company or a Member of the Consortium developing the Project.

"Inter-connection Point" in respect of projects connected with Intra State Transmission Network of Gujarat State shall be the point at voltage level of 66 KV or above of the sub-station of Gujarat STU at which the project is inter-connected through a dedicated transmission line to deliver the energy into grid system of GETCO. Inter-connection Point of the Project connected with Inter State Transmission Network at CTU grid shall be the point or points of inter-connection with CTU substation. However, in case of ISTS connected projects at CTU grid, the delivery point shall be at the Grid System of GETCO.

"Lead Member of the Bidding Consortium" or "Lead Member": There shall be only one Lead Member, having shareholding more than 51% in the Bidding Consortium which cannot be changed till 1 year from the Commencement of Supply Date (CSD) of the Project.

"Letter of Intent" or "LOI" shall mean the letter to be issued by Gujarat Urja Vikas Nigam Ltd (GUVNL) to the Selected Bidder for intent to award of the Project in terms of this RfS.

"Member in a Bidding Consortium" or "Member" shall mean each Company in a Bidding Consortium. In case of a Technology Partner being a member in the Consortium, it has to be a Company.

"Metering point" shall mean the point at which energy shall be measured and supplied to GUVNL and shall be at the interconnecting bus bar of the GETCO substation in case of project is connected with STU network. In respect of projects connected with Inter State Transmission Network the "Metering point" shall be the point or points of inter-connection of Intra State Transmission Network of Gujarat with Inter State Transmission Network, at which Electricity is delivered into the Grid System of GETCO.

"Month" shall mean calendar month.

"Net-Worth" means the Net-Worth as defined in Section 2 of the Companies Act 2013.

"Paid-up share capital" shall include:

- Paid-up equity share capital
- Fully, compulsorily and mandatorily convertible Preference shares
- Fully, compulsorily and mandatorily convertible Debentures.

"Part Commissioning" shall mean the Solar PV Capacity (AC MW) to be commissioned as per provisions of the Part Commissioning in this Agreement.

"Parent" means a company, which holds not less than 51% equity either directly or indirectly in the Project Company or a Member in a Consortium developing the Project;

"Performance Bank Guarantee" shall mean the irrevocable unconditional bank guarantee to be submitted by the successful bidder as per Section 3.8.

- "PPA" shall mean the Power Purchase Agreement signed between the successful bidder and GUVNL according to the terms and conditions of the standard PPA enclosed with this RfS;
- "Project" shall mean a Solar Photovoltaic Grid Interactive Power Station without energy storage to be established / under construction / already commissioned by the successful bidder anywhere in India comprising of number of units at single/multiple location, and shall include land, buildings, plant, machinery, ancillary equipment, material, switch-gear, transformers, protection equipment and the like necessary to deliver the Electricity generated by the Project to GUVNL at the Delivery Point.
- "Project Site" means any and all parcels of real property, rights-of-way, easements and access roads, upon which the Project and its related infrastructure will be located.
- "Project Capacity" means the AC capacity of the Solar Power Project at the generating terminal(s).
- "REA" means the Regional Energy Account issued by Concerned Regional Power Committee and amendment thereto.
- "Scheduled Commencement of Supply Date (SCSD)" shall mean the date from the 24 (Twenty Four) months from the date of execution of the PPA.
- "SEA" means the State Energy Account issued by State Load Dispatch Centre, Gujarat and amendment thereto.
- "Selected Bidder or Successful Bidder" shall mean the Bidder selected for the issue of the Letter of Intent and signing of the PPA pursuant to this RfS to set up the Project and supply electrical output as per the terms of PPA.
- "SLDC" means the State Load Dispatch Center as notified by the State Government under sub-section (1) of section 31 of Electricity Act 2003.
- "STU or "State Transmission Utility" or "GETCO" shall mean the Gujarat Energy Transmission Corporation Limited (GETCO) or its successor in terms of sub-section (1) of Section 39 of the Electricity Act 2003.
- "TOE" shall mean Tender Opening Event.
- "Ultimate Parent" shall mean a company, which owns not less than fifty-one percent (51%) equity either directly or indirectly in the Parent and Affiliates. (It is to clarify here that the ultimate parent / parent / affiliate of the company can be a foreign company)
- "Voltage of Delivery" means the voltage at which the Electricity generated by the Project is required to be delivered to the GUVNL which shall be 66 kV or above.
- "Week" shall mean calendar week.
- **"WRPC"** shall mean the Western Regional Power Committee constituted under Section 2 (55) of the Electricity Act 2003.

SECTION 3: BID INFORMATION AND INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS

Section 3: Bid Information and Instructions to Bidders

3.1 Obtaining RfS Document, Cost of Documents & Processing Fees

- **3.1.1** The RfS document can be downloaded from the website https://www.bharat-electronictender.com. A copy of the same is also available at www.guvnl.com. Prospective bidders have to download the official copy of RfS & other documents after logging into the portal website by using the Login ID & Password provided by the portal service provider during registration (Refer Annexure D).
- **3.1.2** The Prospective bidders shall be eligible to submit / upload their response to bid document only after logging into the https://www.bharat-electronictender.com and downloading the official copy of RfS.
- 3.1.3 Prospective Bidders interested to participate in the bidding process are required to submit their Project proposals in response to this RfS document along with a non-refundable processing fee as mentioned in the Bid Information Sheet. The bids submitted without cost of the RfS document and/or Processing Fee and/or EMD, shall not be considered for the bidding and such bids shall not be opened by GUVNL.

3.2 Capacity Offered & Project Scope

3.2.1 Capacity Allocation

The selection of Grid-connected Solar PV Projects for total capacity of 625 MW (Phase XXVIII) and Greenshoe option of additional upto 625 MW will be carried out through e-bidding followed by e-Reverse Auction process.

3.2.2 Minimum offered Capacity of Project:

The minimum quantum of power offered by the bidder should be 50 MW in case of interstate connected projects and 10 MW in case of STU connected projects.

3.2.3 Minimum Offered/Declared CUF of Project:

The offered/declared annual CUF shall not be less than 22%. Bidder who offered minimum annual CUF less than 22% shall be declared as non-responsive bidder and their bid shall be rejected and EMD shall be forfeited. Bidder shall quote single CUF for multiple project locations, if any.

3.2.4 Project Scope

The successful bidder shall set up Solar PV Power Project(s) including the electrical network up to the Delivery Point in line with Section 3.5, at its own cost and in accordance to the provisions of this RfS document. All approvals, permits and clearances required for setting up of the Project (including connectivity and land registration) and those required from State / Central Government and local bodies shall be in the scope of the successful bidder. However, the selection of Projects would be technology agnostic within PV technology and crystalline silicon

or thin film, etc. with or without Trackers can be installed. In order to ensure only quality systems are installed, the Bidders shall strictly comply with the technical parameters detailed in the Annexure –A or as specified by MNRE from time to time whichever is applicable.

3.3 Eligibility for Project Capacity Allocation

Following conditions shall be applicable to the Bidders for submission of bids against this RfS:

- **3.3.1** A bidder including its Parent, Affiliate or Ultimate Parent or any Group Company can only submit a single application, subject to minimum bidding for 50 MW in case of interstate connected projects and 10 MW in case of STU connected projects.
- **3.3.2** Multiple bids from same company including its Parent / Ultimate Parent / Affiliates / Group Companies shall make all the bids submitted by the group invalid.
- **3.3.3** The evaluation of bids shall be carried out as described in Section 4. The methodology of allocation of projects is elaborated in Section 4.
- 3.3.4 In case the bidder wishes to set up projects at more than one location, then they would need to be physically identifiable with separate delivery points / interconnection points and metering arrangement. Further, successful bidder can sign different PPAs for different projects to be set up / under construction / already commissioned projects at different locations under the bidding company or its SPV(s).

3.3.5 Capacity Allocation under the Greenshoe Option - The modality for allocation of additional upto 625 MW capacity under Greenshoe Option shall be as under:-

- a) Upto 625 MW additional capacity through Greenshoe option be offered to the successful bidder(s), who are willing to execute PPA(s) with GUVNL at the lowest tariff (L1 rate) discovered under competitive bidding process (followed by e-reverse auction) to the extent of their respective won capacity or higher quantum (in case any of the Successful Bidder does not accept the additional quantum offered under the Greenshoe Option) to the extent of greenshoe capacity.
- b) Successful Bidder(s) intending to execute PPA for the Greenshoe Capacity shall have to meet the eligibility criteria in accordance with Clause 3.4.3 (ii) of the RfS.
- c) In addition to the foregoing, the Successful Bidders willing to execute PPA with GUVNL at the L1 rate shall have to give confirmation within the period of 10 days from the conclusion of e-reverse auction / from the date of Greenshoe capacity offer by GUVNL.

- d) Greenshoe capacity shall be allocated in proportion of capacity allotted to the successful bidders in the e-reverse auction and willing to offer additional capacity under Greenshoe Option.
- e) In case any of the Successful Bidder does not accept the additional quantum offered under the Greenshoe Option, that additional quantum shall be offered to the other successful bidder based on their ranking in e-RA, i.e. based on L1 priority. If such additional quantum is not availed by Successful Bidder(s), the total Greenshoe capacity shall be reduced to the Greenshoe capacity availed by the Sucessful Bidder(s).
- f) The terms & conditions as well as obligations & rights of Successful Bidder(s) as well as GUVNL shall be identical for additional capacity allocated under the Greenshoe Option as for the base capacity of 625 MW under this RfS.

3.4 Qualification Requirements

3.4.1 Bidder as defined in Section 2 is eligible to participate under this RfS.

The Sucessful Bidder, if being a single company, shall ensure that its shareholding in the SPV/project company executing the PPA shall not fall below 51% (fifty-one per cent) at any time prior to 1 (one) year from the SCSD except with the prior approval of the Procurer. In the event the Power Producer is a consortium, then the combined shareholding of the consortium members in the SPV/project company executing the PPA, shall not fall below 51% at any time prior to 1 (one) year from the SCSD, except with the prior approval of the Procurer. Further, the Power Producer shall ensure that its promoters shall not cede control* of the bidding company/ consortium till 1 (one) year from the SCSD, except with the prior approval of the Procurer. In this case it shall also be essential that the Power Producer shall provide the information about its promoters and their shareholding to the Procurer before signing of the PPA with Procurer.

Any change in the shareholding after the expiry of 1 (one) year from the SCSD can be undertaken under intimation to Procurer.

In the event the Generator is in default to the lender(s), lenders shall be entitled to undertake "Substitution of Promoter" in concurrence with the Procurers.

*The expression 'control' shall mean the ownership, directly or indirectly, of more than 50% (fifty per cent) of the voting shares of such Company or right to appoint majority Directors.

3.4.2 Any Foreign Bidder, if selected as successful bidder for the purpose of supply of power to GUVNL, shall incorporate a fully owned (100%) subsidiary Special Purpose Vehicle (SPV) / Project Company to be registered under Indian Companies Act 2013 before signing of PPA with GUVNL. Further, in case a Foreign Bidder is

selected as the Successful Bidder, it shall comply with all the laws and provisions related to Foreign Direct Investment in India.

3.4.3 The bidder should meet the following eligibility criteria as mentioned below.

i) Technical Eligibility Criteria:-

Under this RfS, it is proposed to promote only commercially established and operational technologies to minimize the technology risk and to achieve timely commissioning of the Projects. The Bidder may indicate regarding the selection of technology and its details at the time of submission of bids in separate format.

In order to ensure only quality systems are installed, and in order to bring-in advantage of latest development / Models, the provisions as contained List(s) there under and Revised Approved List of Models and Manufacturers (ALMM) prepared by MNRE as amended from time to time shall be applicable. The disclosure shall be submitted as per enclosed Format 6.6.

The developer shall install and maintain GPS enabled Automatic Weather Station (AWS) as per the technical specifications and standards specified by relevant Central Government Agency. Availability of the data from such AWS shall be ensured as specified by the appropriate Load Dispatch Centre and other Central Government agencies in accordance with the provisions of Indian Electricity Grid Code and instructions from the appropriate Load Dispatch Centre from time to time.

The developer shall ensure to comply with applicable cyber security regulations, directives, and guidelines issued by the Central Government Authorities dealing with cyber security.

ii) Financial Eligibility Criteria

The Net-Worth (as per Companies Act 2013) of the Bidder or its Affiliate or Parent / Ultimate Parent as on date of financial year ending i.e., 31.03.2025 or 31.12.2024 as the case may be, shall not be less than **INR 0.928 Crores** (Rs.92,80,000/-) per MW of the capacity quoted.

In case the Bidder is a newly formed company, supported by documentary evidence of its recent formation at ROC and it is not meeting the required criteria on the dates mentioned above, the bidder can submit the Net-worth credentials based on latest available date and GUVNL shall accept the same subject to submission of documents mentioned at Section 3.15.

The net worth of the bidder for base capacity as well as Greenshoe capacity submitted at the time of bid submission shall be considered as on 31.03.2025 or 31.12.2024, as the case may be.

iii) The net worth to be considered for the above purpose will be the cumulative net-worth of the bidding company or consortium together with the net worth of those Affiliates of the bidder(s) that undertake to contribute the required equity funding and performance bank guarantees in case the bidder(s) fail to do so in accordance with the RfS.

- iv) For avoidance of doubt, "net worth" as per section 2 (57) of the Companies Act 2013 means the aggregate value of the paid-up share capital and all reserves created out of the profits and securities premium account, after deducting the aggregate value of the accumulated losses, deferred expenditure and miscellaneous expenditure not written off, as per the audited balance sheet, but does not include reserves created out of revaluation of assets, write-back of depreciation and amalgamation.
- v) For meeting the above financial eligibility criteria, if data is provided by the Bidder in USD, equivalent rupees of Net Worth and other financial parameters will be calculated by Bidder using Reserve Bank of India's reference rates prevailing on the date of closing of accounts for the respective financial year.
- vi) Pursuant to evaluation of Net Worth Criteria as part of technical bid, if it is found by GUVNL that the Bidder is eligible for lesser quantum than the quantum for which bid has been submitted, then the Bidder shall be qualified for such lesser quantum, provided that such quantum is not less than minimum bid capacity i.e. 50 MW in case of interstate connected projects and 10 MW in case of STU connected projects.
- 3.4.4 In accordance with the O.M. issued by the Department of Expenditure, Ministry of Finance, Govt. of India, vide No. 6/18/2019- PPD Dated 23.07.2020 and subsequent amendments and clarifications thereto, the Bidder shall meet the eligibnility criteria specified therein for its bid to be considered for evaluation under the RfS. In support of the this, the Bidder shall be required to submit necessary Undertaking as per Format 6.6 of the RfS. Accordingly, all the provisions of the above referred O.M. dated 23.07.2020 shall also be applicable for this tender.
- **3.4.5** Limited Liability Partnership (LLPs) are not eligible for participation in this tender.

3.5 Connectivity with the Grid And General Network Access (GNA)

- **3.5.1** The project shall be designed for delivery of energy at GETCO periphery. Grid interconnection of the project with STU (GETCO) Sub-station can be made either directly through a dedicated line or through pooling substation of an existing Wind Farm where wind projects are also connected.
- 3.5.2 The responsibility of getting the transmission connectivity with GETCO / CTU shall entirely be of the Successful Bidder and shall be at the cost of the Successful Bidder. In case of connectivity with GETCO, the interconnection voltages shall be governed as per GERC Regulations.
- 3.5.3 The Successful Bidder shall be required to follow the detailed applicability Connectivity Procedure as issued by CERC or GERC for connectivity with inter state and intra-state transmission system respectively as applicable and amended

from time to time. The arrangement of connectivity can be made by the successful bidder either through a dedicated transmission line which the Successful Bidder may construct himself or get constructed by GETCO or any other agency on deposit work basis or through a pooling sub-station of an existing Wind Farm subject to GETCO/CTU's Concurrence. The entire cost of transmission including cost of construction of line, maintenance, losses etc. from the project up to the delivery / interconnection point will be borne by the Successful Bidder.

- 3.5.4 The transmission of power up to the delivery point and energy accounting infrastructure shall be the responsibility of the successful bidder at his own cost. The maintenance of Transmission system up to the delivery point shall be responsibility of the Successful Bidder.
- 3.5.5 The GNA/TGNA charges of CTU to GUVNL in terms of GNA regulations of CERC shall be recovered by GUVNL from the successful bidders to the extent of capacity for which connectivity has been obtained by the successful bidder for supply of power under this tender.
- **3.5.6** All expenses including transmission & wheeling charges and losses between the Project and the Delivery Point shall be paid by the Successful Bidder without any reimbursement by GUVNL.
- **3.5.7** All expenses including wheeling charges and losses in relation to the transmission and distribution beyond the Delivery Point shall be borne by GUVNL.
- **3.5.8** The Successful Bidder shall not be entitled to deemed generation in case of any delay in grant of connectivity.
- **3.5.9** The Successful Bidder shall comply with the GERC / CERC regulations on Forecasting, Scheduling and Deviation Settlement, as applicable and is responsible for all liabilities related to Connectivity.
 - In case of Projects connected through CTU Network and/or in case of Inter-State Projects, the commercial settlement of purchased energy as well as energy drawl from the grid shall be governed as per CERC (Deviation Settlement Mechanism) Regulations, 2014, as amended from time to time. In such cases, the Scheduled Energy as certified by SLDC-Gujarat in the State Energy Account based on the energy certified in REA by the concerned RPC shall be considered as Delivered Energy subject to adjustment on account of transmission losses of CTU, if any.
- 3.5.10 The Project should be designed for inter connection with the inter state or intra state in accordance with the prevailing CERC or GERC regulations in this regard. For inter connection with the grid and metering, the Successful Bidder shall abide by the applicable Grid Code, Grid Connectivity Standards, Regulations on Communication System for transmission of electricity and other regulations (as amended from time to time) issued by Appropriate Commissions and Central Electricity Authority (CEA). Minimum voltage for interconnection shall be as per the applicable regulations and standards.

- 3.5.11 The Successful Bidder shall be required to follow the Detailed Procedure as issued by CERC/CTU under General Network Access under the Central Electricity Regulatory Commission (Connectivity and General Network Access to the inter-State Transmission System) Regulations, 2022, as well as other Regulations issued by CERC/CEA as amended from time to time. Successful Bidder shall indemnify to GUVNL, the transmission charges upto the Delivery Point. Transmission Charges after the Delivery Point shall be borne by GUVNL.
- **3.5.12** Reactive power charges and charges against auxiliary power drawn from grid shall be payable by Successful Bidder as per GERC/CERC/SERC regulations.
- 3.5.13 RE generators shall comply with the "Central Electricity Authority (Technical Standard for Connectivity to the Grid) amended regulations, 2019 as amended from time to time, Minuets of the Meetings with respect to first time charging and connectivity with grid issued by CEA/CERC/MNRE, procedures stipulated by CERC etc. The RE generating station shall be capable of supplying dynamically varying reactive power support so as to maintain power factor within the limits of 0.95 lagging to 0.95 leading.

The dynamically varying reactive support is necessary during transient conditions such as Low Voltage Ride Through (LVRT) or High Voltage Ride Through (HVRT). The fixed capacitor banks can provide reactive support only during steady state and also the support is delivered in steps after time delay. Hence, dynamically varying reactive support could be met either by installation of additional or higher capacity Inverters/WTGs or by providing power apparatus like STATCOM, SVC, Synchronous condenser, etc.

3.6 Clearances Required from the State Government and other Local Bodies

3.6.1 The Bidders are required to obtain necessary clearances from the State / Central Govt. and Local bodies and permits as required for setting up the Solar Power Projects.

3.7 Earnest Money Deposit (EMD)

- 3.7.1 The Bidder shall submit Earnest Money Deposit (EMD) of Rs.9,28,000/- per MW in the form of Bank Guarantee along with their bid according to the Format 6.3A, valid for 06 months from the last date of bid submission and with claim period upto 07 months from the last date of bid submission, failing which the bid shall be summarily rejected. The Bank Guarantees towards EMD have to be in the name of the Bidding Company / Lead Member of Bidding Consortium.
- **3.7.2** The Bidder shall furnish the Bank Guarantee towards EMD from any of the Banks listed at Annexure-C in favor of GUVNL.
- **3.7.3** The Bank Guarantee have to be executed on non-judicial stamp paper of Rs.300/-.

- **3.7.4** The format of the Bank Guarantee prescribed in the Formats 6.3 A (EMD) shall be strictly adhered to and any deviation from the above Format shall result in rejection of the EMD and consequently the bid.
- **3.7.5** All expenditure towards execution of Bank Guarantee such as stamp duty etc. shall be borne by the bidder.
- 3.7.6 The Successful Bidders are required to sign PPA with GUVNL in line with the timeline given as per this RfS. In case, the selected bidder refuses to execute the PPA within the stipulated time period, the Bank Guarantee submitted as EMD shall be forfeited by GUVNL as penalty.
- 3.7.7 On receipt and after successful verification of the total Performance Bank Guarantee in the acceptable form and PPAs are signed, the BG submitted towards EMD shall be returned by GUVNL to the successful Bidder.
- **3.7.8** GUVNL shall release the Bank Guarantees towards EMD of the Unsuccessful Bidders within 15 days of closure of e-reverse auction.

3.8 Performance Bank Guarantee (PBG)

- 3.8.1 Successful Bidders selected by GUVNL based on this RfS shall submit Performance Bank Guarantee prior to signing of PPA for a value of Rs.23,20,000/-per MW in favor of GUVNL with a validity period upto 6 months from SCSD and with claim period upto 7 months from SCSD. It may be noted that Successful Bidders shall submit the Performance Guarantee according to the Format 6.3 B.
- **3.8.2** The Bidder shall furnish the Bank Guarantee towards PBG from any of the Banks listed at Annexure-C in favor of GUVNL.
- **3.8.3** The Bank Guarantee have to be executed on non-judicial stamp paper of Rs.300/-.
- **3.8.4** All expenditure towards execution of Bank Guarantees such as stamp duty etc. shall be borne by the bidder.
- **3.8.5** The format of the Bank Guarantee prescribed in the Formats 6.3 B (PBG) shall be strictly adhered to and any deviation from the above Format shall result in rejection of the PBG and consequently the bid. In case of deviations in the format of the Bank Guarantees, the corresponding PPA shall not be signed by GUVNL.
- 3.8.6 The PBGs will be returned to the Successful Bidders within 45 days upon successful commissioning of capacity of the Project after receipt of Commissioning Certificate issued by GEDA or Agency/Representative of GUVNL, as the case may be, after adjusting Liquidated Damages (if any) as per Section 3.12.3.
 - In case of part commencement of supply of power, PBG corresponding to such part capacity should be released within 45 days after receipt of Commissioning Certificate issued by GEDA or Agency / Representative of GUVNL.

3.8.7 In order to facilitate the Bidders to submit the Bank Guarantee as per the prescribed format and in line with the requirements, checklist in Annexure-B has been attached. Bidders are advised to take note of the above checklist while submitting the Bank Guarantees.

3.9 Forfeiture of EMD

The BG towards EMD shall be encashed by GUVNL in following cases:

- (i) If the bidder withdraws or varies the bid after due date and time of bid submission and during the validity of the bid;
- (ii) In case, GUVNL offers to execute the PPA with the Selected Bidder and if the Selected Bidder does not submit the requisite documents or does not execute the PPA within the stipulated time period.
- (iii) If after date of issue of LOI, it is found that the documents furnished by the bidder during RfS are misleading or misrepresented in any way and that relevant facts have been suppressed;
- (iv) If the bidder fails to furnish required Performance Bank Guarantee in accordance with Section 3.8.

3.10 Power Purchase Agreement

- 3.10.1 A copy of Standard Power Purchase Agreement, to be executed between GUVNL and the Successful Bidder or its Special Purpose Vehicle (SPV) is provided along with this RfS.
- 3.10.2 The Successful Bidders are required to sign PPA with GUVNL within 30 days from the date of issuance of Letter of Intent (LOI) or within 15 Business Days from the adoption of tariff by GERC, whichever is later. Subsequent extension in this timeline shall be finalized and agreed by GUVNL. This period may be extended up to 12 (twelve) months from the LoI date, beyond which the LoI will be cancelled. In case, GUVNL offers to execute the PPA with the Selected Bidder and if the Selected Bidder does not submit the requisite documents or does not meet eligibility criteria upon submission of documents or does not execute the PPA within the stipulated time period, then the Bank Guarantee submitted towards EMD shall be forfeited by GUVNL and the selected Project shall stand cancelled.
- 3.10.3 Before signing of PPA between GUVNL and the Selected Bidders, GUVNL will verify the documents furnished by the Bidders at the time of submission of response to RfS and in respect to LOI including the shareholding of the Project Company along with a copy of complete documentary evidence supported with the original documents. Bidders will also be required to furnish the documentary evidence for meeting the RfS Qualification Requirements as per Section 3.4.

3.10.4 Power Generation by Successful Bidder

(i) Criteria for Generation: The Successful Bidder will declare the annual CUF of his Project at the time of submission of response to RfS, which shall be allowed to be modified until 1 year after Commencement of Supply Date (CSD) of the project. However, modified CUF shall not be less than the minimum CUF as specified in the RfS Clause No.3.2.3. The changed CUF shall be applicable from the Fiscal Year of application for such change. Thereafter, the CUF for the Project shall remain unchanged for the entire term of the PPA. Successful Bidder shall maintain generation so as to achieve annual CUF within + 10% and -15% of the contracted CUF till the end of 10 years from CSD, and within +10% and -20% of the contracted annual CUF thereafter till the end of the PPA duration of 25 years. The annual CUF will be calculated every financial year from 1st April to 31st March except for first and last contract year.

The CUF shall be calculated on the Contracted Capacity as per under:

- a. For the first contract year starting from the CSD and ending on 31st March of respective year, the CUF shall be calculated as under:
 - If 'X' MWh of energy has been metered out at the Delivery Point for 'Y' MW Project capacity, CUF= (X MWh/(Y MW*Z)) * 100%, where "Z" = No. of days from CSD to 31st March of respective year * 24.
- b. In any Contract Year except for first and last contract year, the CUF shall be calculated as under:
 - If 'X' MWh of energy has been metered out at the Delivery Point for 'Y' MW Project capacity, CUF= (X MWh/(Y MW*8766)) *100%.
- c. For the last contract year, the CUF shall be calculated as under:
 - If 'X' MWh of energy has been metered out at the Delivery Point for 'Y' MW Project capacity, CUF= (X MWh/(Y MW*Z)) *100%, where "Z" = No. of days from 1st April of respective year up to end date of PPA * 24.
- (ii) **Shortfall in Generation:** In case the project generates and supplies energy less than the energy corresponding to the minimum contracted CUF, as defined in Clause 3.10.4(i) above, the Solar Power Generator will be liable to compensate GUVNL for

the shortfall in availability of energy below such contracted CUF level at 150% of the PPA Tariff.

However, this compensation shall not be applicable in events of Force Majeure identified under the PPA with GUVNL, affecting supply of solar power by the Successful Bidder.

(iii) Excess Generation: In case the energy available is more than the quantum corresponding to maximum contracted CUF specified, the Successful Bidder will be free to sell it to any other entity provided first right of refusal will vest with the GUVNL. In case the GUVNL purchases the excess generation, the same may be done at the PPA tariff.

(iv) Generation compensation in off-take constraints due to unavailability of transmission infrastructure:

Where the GUVNL does not schedule power on account of unavailability of the Transmission Infrastructure or any other eventuality, the penalty will be in accordance with the Electricity (Promotion of Generation of Electricity from Must-Run Power Plant) Rules, 2021, as amended from time to time.

However, it is clarified that if the plant is ready before SCSD, but the off-take is constrained because of inadequate / incomplete power evacuation infrastructure of CTU beyond Delivery Point, no compensation shall be permissible

(v) Generation compensation in off-take constraints due to Grid unavailability:

During the operation of the plant, there can be some periods where the plant can generate power but due to temporary transmission unavailability the power is not evacuated, for reasons not attributable to the Generator. In such cases the generation compensation shall be addressed by the GUVNL in following manner:

Duration of Grid unavailability	Provision for Generation Compensation
Grid unavailability beyond 175 hours in a year, as defined in the PPA	-
	However, in case of third-party sale or sale in the power exchange, as price taker, the 95% of the amount realised, after

deducting expenses, shall be adjusted
against the Generation compensation
payable, on monthly basis.

(vi) Payment in case of reduced offtake:

The Successful Bidder and the GUVNL shall follow the forecasting and scheduling process as per the regulations in this regard by the Appropriate Commission. In case the plant is available to supply power but the off take of power is not done by the GUVNL, including non-dispatch of power due to non-compliance with "Electricity (Late Payment Surcharge and Related Matters) Rules, 2022 notified by the Ministry of Power vide Gazette notification dated 3rd June 2022" and any clarifications or amendment thereto, considering the principle of 'must run' status for RE Power, the GUVNL shall pay to the Successful Bidders, corresponding to the reduced off take, in terms of following manner:

Reduced Off-take	Provision for Generation Compensation
Reduced off-take beyond 175 hours in a year, as defined in	Generation Compensation =
the PPA	(Tariff x Solar PV power (MW) offered but not scheduled by Procurer) X 1000 X No. of hours of Reduced Offtake
	However, in case of third-party sale or sale in the power exchange, as price taker, the 95% of the amount realised, after deducting expenses, shall be adjusted against the Generation compensation payable, on monthly basis.

- (vii) For claiming compensation, the generator must sell their power in the power exchange as a price taker. Thus, the compensation would be limited to the difference of the actual generation up to declared capacity subject to a maximum up to the contracted capacity and the quantum of power scheduled by the GUVNL.
- (viii) The Generation Compensation is to be paid as part of the energy bill for the successive month after receipt of State Energy Accounts (SEA).
- 3.10.5 The Successful Bidders shall be free to operate their projects after expiry of the 25 years from the SCSD of the Project. However, any extension of the PPA period beyond 25 years from the SCSD of the project shall be through mutual agreements between the Successful Bidder and GUVNL.

3.10.6 The Successful Bidder may upgrade and re-power their Plant(s) during the PPA period at its own risk and cost. However, GUVNL will be obliged to buy power only within the range of CUF specified in the PPA.

3.11 Arrangements related to Commencement of Supply

- **3.11.1** The Successful Bidder shall submit quarterly project report in the month of February, May, August and November showing specific status of the following milestones for performance monitoring of the Solar PV Project:
 - b. Application of registration of project with GEDA.
 - c. Connectivity application and agreement
 - d. Award of EPC contract
 - e. Solar PV Module Supply Agreement
 - f. Civil work status
 - g. Erection work status
 - h. Commissioning

In addition to above, Successful Bidder shall achieve 'Financial Closure' as under:

3.11.2 Financial closure:

"Financial Closure" shall mean arrangement of necessary funds by the Successful Bidder either by way of commitment of funds by the Company from its internal resources and / or tie up of funds through a bank / financial institution by way of sanction of a loan or letter agreeing to finance. At this stage, Successful Bidder shall ensure submission of documents / certificates evidencing the tie up of project cost through internal resources and /or through external Financing Agency.

The Successful Bidder shall obtain Financial Closure within twelve (12) months from date of execution of PPA.

The Successful Bidder will have to submit the required documents as mentioned in Schedule-4 of the PPA to GUVNL at least 14 days prior to the scheduled Financial Closure date. In case of delay in submission of documents mentioned above, GUVNL shall not be liable for delay in verification of documents and subsequent delay in Financial Closure.

An extension for the attainment of the Financial Closure can however be considered by GUVNL, on the sole request of the selected bidder, on advance payment of extension charges of Rs.1000/- per day per MW. In case of any delay in depositing this extension charge, the selected bidder has to pay an interest on this extension charge for the days lapsed beyond due date of Financial Closure @ SBI MCLR (1 Year).

This extension will not have any impact on the SCSD. Any extension charges paid so, shall be returned to the selected bidder without any interest on achievement of successful commissioning within the SCSD on pro-rata basis, based on the Project Capacity commissioned on SCSD. However, in case of any delay in commissioning of the project beyond the SCSD, the amount as deposited above by the Successful Bidder shall not be refunded by GUVNL.

3.11.3 Land Acquisition:

The Power Producer shall possess /shall have right to use 100% of the required land in the name of Power Producer for a period not less than the complete term of PPA along with arrangement with GETCO or CTUIL as the case maybe, for Connectivity of project. A sworn affidavit from the authorized person listing the details of the land and certifying total land required for the project under clear possession of the successful bidder shall also be submitted prior to SCSD.

3.12 Commissioning of the Project

The Commissioning of the Projects shall be carried out by the Successful Bidder selected based on this RfS, in line with the Procedure elaborated in PPA document. The Successful Bidder shall be required to obtain Developer and / or Transfer Permission, Key Plan drawing etc. from GEDA / similar permission issued by concerned State Nodal Agency prior to mounting of the solar panels (if required) and submit the same to GUVNL prior to actual commissioning of the Project. Commissioning certificates shall be issued by the State Nodal Agency i.e. GEDA / similar permission issued by concerned State Nodal Agency after successful commissioning of Project in accordance with the applicable rules / regulations.

Further, the successful bidder shall submit details of Technology adopted as per Annexure A prior to actual commissioning of the Project and Solar PV Modules shall have to be mandatorily sourced from the MNRE's Approved List of Models and Manufacturer included in ALMM List-I and such solar PV Modules in turn shall have to use Solar PV Cells from amongst the models and manufacturers enlisted in ALMM-List-II of Solar PV Cell, issued by MNRE and as amended from time to time.

In addition to above, the Successful Bidder shall submit the Connectivity agreement with STU and/or CTU, if applicable and requisite consent for Power Evacuation from STU and/or CTU, if applicable, confirming technical feasibility of connectivity of the Solar Power Project upto the Delivery Point.

3.12.1 Part Commissioning: Part Commencement of Supply of Power of the Project shall be accepted by GUVNL at the PPA tariff subject to the condition that the Minimum Capacity for acceptance of first and subsequent part(s) shall be 50 MW in case of interstate connected projects and 10 MW in case of STU connected projects, with the last part being the balance Contracted Capacity, without prejudice to the imposition of Liquidated Damages on the part which has not yet commenced supply of power, in terms of the PPA. However, the SCSD will not get altered due to part-commencement of supply of power. Irrespective of dates of part or full commencement of supply of power, the PPA will remain in force for the period of 25 years from the SCSD.

The developer shall give fifteen (15) days advance notice to GUVNL, GEDA, SLDC, GETCO/CTUIL regarding the part commissioning.

3.12.2 Early Commissioning:

The Solar Power Generator shall be permitted for commencement of supply of power corresponding to full as well as part contracted capacity, even prior to the SCSD. The Solar Power Generator will be allowed to commence supply of power from the Project, with first right of refusal for such power being vested with GUVNL. If GUVNL decides to off-take power in this case, such power shall be purchased **at the PPA tariff** for the applicable contract year..

The developer shall give fifteen (15) days advance notice to GUVNL, GEDA, SLDC, GETCO/CTUIL regarding the part commissioning.

3.12.3 Liquidated Damages for Delay in Commissioning the Project Beyond Scheduled Commencement of Supply Date (SCSD):

The Project shall be commissioned within Scheduled Commencement of Supply Date. The Liquidated Damages for delay in Commissioning the Project beyond Scheduled Commencement of Supply Date (SCSD) shall be Rs.23,20,000/- per MW (Rupees Twenty Three Lakhs Twenty Thousands Per Megawatt) for delay up to six months after SCSD.

In case of failure to achieve this milestone except due to Force Majeure Event, GUVNL shall recover the Liquidated Damages from the Performance Bank Guarantee (PBG) submitted by the Power Producer in the following manner:

a) For delay in commencement of supply of power up to 6 (six) months from SCSD: encashment of Performance Bank Guarantee (PBG) on per-day basis

and proportionate to the contracted capacity that has not commenced supply of power.

- b) For delay in commencement of supply of power beyond six months from SCSD, the following shall be applicable:-.
 - (i) The contracted capacity shall stand reduced to the project capacity that has commenced supply of power within the period of SCSD plus 6 (six) months. The PPA for the balance contracted capacity that has not commenced supply of power shall stand terminated.

The amount towards Liquidated Damages for delay in commissioning is a genuine and reasonable pre-estimate of the damages that may be suffered by GUVNL.

3.13 Minimum Paid up Share Capital to be Held by Project Promoter

- i) The Company developing the project shall provide complete information in their bid in reference to RfS about the Promoters & Shareholders and their shareholding in the company indicating the controlling shareholding before signing of PPA with GUVNL.
- ii) The Sucessful Bidder, if being a single company, shall ensure that its shareholding in the SPV/project company executing the PPA shall not fall below 51% (fifty-one per cent) at any time prior to 1 (one) year from the SCSD except with the prior approval of the Procurer. In the event the Power Producer is a consortium, then the combined shareholding of the consortium members in the SPV/project company executing the PPA, shall not fall below 51% at any time prior to 1 (one) year from the SCSD, except with the prior approval of the Procurer. Further, the Power Producer shall ensure that its promoters shall not cede control* of the bidding company/ consortium till 1 (one) year from the SCSD, except with the prior approval of the Procurer. In this case it shall also be essential that the Power Producer shall provide the information about its promoters and their shareholding to the Procurer before signing of the PPA with Procurer.

Any change in the shareholding after the expiry of 1 (one) year from the SCSD can be undertaken under intimation to Procurer.

In the event the Generator is in default to the lender(s), lenders shall be entitled to undertake "Substitution of Promoter" in concurrence with the Procurers.

*The expression 'control' shall mean the ownership, directly or indirectly, of more than 50% (fifty per cent) of the voting shares of such Company or right to appoint majority Directors.

iii) In the event of Change in Shareholding/ Substitution of Promoters triggered by the Financial Institutions leading to signing of fresh PPA with a New Entity, an amount of

Rs. 10 Lakh per Project per Transaction as Facilitation Fee (non-refundable) plus applicable GST shall be deposited by the Successful Bidder to GUVNL. However, the new entity should be of the same financial strength as the Successful Bidder.

3.14 Structuring of the Bid Selection Process

Single stage, double envelope bidding followed by e-reverse auction has been envisaged under this RfS. Bidders have to submit both Technical bid and Financial bid (Fixed Tariff) together in response to this RfS online. The preparation of bid proposal has to be in the manner described in Section 3.18.

3.15 Instructions to Bidders for Structuring of Bid Proposals in Response to RfS

The bidder including its Parent, Affiliate or Ultimate Parent or any Group Company shall submit single response to RfS.

Detailed Instructions to be followed by the bidders for online submission of response to RfS as stated at Annexure - D and Annexure - E.

Submission of bid proposals by Bidders in response to RfS shall be in the manner described below:

- 1. Covering Letter as per Format 6.1.
- 2. In case of a Bidding Consortium, a **Power of Attorney** in favour of the Lead Member issued by the other Members of the Consortium shall be provided in original as per format attached hereto as **Format 6.2**.
 - In the event any Member of the Bidding Consortium (other than Lead Member) is a foreign entity, it may submit Board Resolutions in place of Power of Attorney for the purpose of fulfilling the requirements under this Section. Provided that, such Board Resolutions shall be supported by an unqualified opinion issued by the legal counsel of such foreign entity stating that the Board Resolutions are in compliance with the applicable laws of the respective jurisdictions of the issuing Company and the authorizations granted therein are true and valid.
- 3. Earnest Money Deposit (EMD) in the form as per Format 6.3 A.
- 4. **Performance Bank Guarantee** (to be submitted before signing of PPA in the form as per **Format 6.3 B**.
- 5. **Board Resolutions**, as per prescribed formats enclosed as **Format 6.4** duly certified by the Company Secretary or the Director of the relevant Bidder, as applicable to the Bidder and mentioned hereunder:
 - a. Board resolution from the Bidding Company or the Lead Member of the Consortium, as the case may be, in favour of the person signing the response to RfS and in the event of selection of the Projects, to sign the PPA with the GUVNL. Board Resolution from each of the Consortium Members in favour of the person signing Consortium Agreement

- b. Board Resolution from the Bidding Company committing one hundred percent (100%) of the equity requirement for the Project / Board Resolutions from each of the Consortium Members together in aggregate committing to one hundred percent (100%) of equity requirement for the Project (in case of Bidding Consortium); and
- c. Board Resolutions from each of the Consortium Members and Lead member contributing such additional amount over and above the percentage limit (specified for the Lead Member and other member in the Consortium Agreement) to the extent becoming necessary towards the total equity share in the Project Company, obligatory on the part of the Consortium pursuant to the terms and conditions in the Consortium Agreement.
- d. Board Resolution from the affiliate of the bidding company, if net worth of such affiliate is used by the bidder, undertaking that such affiliate shall contribute the required equity funding and performance bank guarantees in case the bidder fails to do so in accordance with clause 3.4.3 (iii) of RfS. In case of non-availability of the Board Resolution as required above, a letter from the CEO/ Managing Director of the respective Affiliate(s), undertaking the above, can be submitted and the requisite Board Resolution from the Affiliate(s) shall be required to be submitted prior to signing of PPA.
- 6. In case of a Consortium, the **Consortium Agreement** between the Members in the Consortium as per **Format 6.5** along with Board resolution from each Member of the Consortium for participating in Consortium.
- 7. Bidder shall ensure that the technology to be adopted shall be commercially established technology as per **Annexure A** and Solar PV Modules shall have to be mandatorily sourced from the MNRE's Approved List of Models and Manufacturer included in ALMM List-I and such solar PV Modules in turn shall have to use Solar PV Cells from amongst the models and manufacturers enlisted in ALMM-List-II of Solar PV Cell, issued by MNRE and as amended from time to time. Final details of the same shall be submitted prior to commissioning of the project.
- 8. Format 6.6: Format for Disclosure.
- 9. Format 6.7: Financial proposal Covering letter
- 10. Tie-up of Financing Arrangements for the projects within 12 months from date of execution of PPA. Bidder shall give an **undertaking for Commitment to Financial Closure** as per **Format 6.8.**
- 11. Format 6.9: Format for Board Resolution (to be submitted before signing of PPA).

12. Attachments

i) Memorandum of Association (MoA), Articles of Association (AoA) needs to be attached along with the bid. The bidder should also highlight the relevant

provision in the Object Clause of the MoA relating to generation and sale of Power / Energy / Renewable Energy / Solar Power Plant development.

In case, there is no mention of above provision in the MoA of the bidding company, the same has to be amended and submitted prior to signing of PPA, if the bidder is selected as Successful bidder.

If the selected bidder wishes to execute the project through a Special Purpose Vehicle (SPV), MoA, AoA of the SPV highlighting the relevant provision of Object Clause relating to generation and sale of Power / Energy / Renewable Energy / Solar Power plant development has to be submitted prior to signing of PPA.

- ii) Certificate of Incorporation of Bidding Company / all member companies of Bidding Consortium.
- iii) A certificate of shareholding of the bidding company, its Parent and Ultimate Parent (if any), duly certified by a practicing Chartered Accountant / Company Secretary of India as on a date within 30 days prior to the last date of bid submission.
- iv) Documents containing information about the Promoters & Shareholders and their shareholding in the Company (as on a date within 30 days prior to the last date of bid submission) to GUVNL indicating the controlling shareholding at the stage of submission of response to RfS to GUVNL as per Section 3.13. GUVNL reserves the right to seek additional information relating to shareholding in promoter companies, their parents/ ultimate parents and other group companies to satisfy themselves that RfS conditions have been complied with and the bidder will ensure submission of the same within the required time lines.
- v) Certified copies of annual audited accounts for the last financial year shall be required to be submitted; OR in case the Bidder is a newly formed company, supported by documentary evidence of its recent formation at RoC, then the certificate issued by a Chartered Accountant with certified copy of Balance sheet, Profit & Loss account, Schedules and cash flow statement as on latest available date supported with bank statement (if available) shall be required to be submitted.

In case Final Audited Annual Accounts for the last financial year are not available, then GUVNL shall accept the Provisional Accounts which are duly certified by a practicing Chartered Accountant of India and at least two directors or one director and the company secretary. Provided that an undertaking signed by at least two directors or one director and the company secretary is submitted by the bidder confirming that Final Audited Annual Accounts for the last financial year are not available as on date of bid submission.

Foreign Bidders shall be required to submit their audited annual accounts of previous two years as per relevant laws / acts of their country of origin and the same shall be duly certified by a practicing Chartered Accountant of India.

- vi) Certificate from Chartered Accountants, certifying the cumulative Net worth of the bidding company or consortium together with the net worth of those Affiliates whose credentials are used. Such certificate shall clearly stipulate the net worth per MW of quoted capacity as per Section 2 of the Companies Act 2013 as on date of financial year ending i.e.31.03.2024 as the case may be, or in case the Bidder is a newly formed company, supported by documentary evidence of its recent formation at ROC or in case the net worth of the Bidder is not meeting the criteria as per Clause 3.4.3 (ii), then the certificate issued by a Chartered Accountant computing net worth based on certified copy of Balance Sheet, Profit & Loss account, Schedules and cash flow statement as on latest available date supported with bank statement shall be required to be submitted.
- vii) In case a bidder submits the Net-worth credientials of its Parent / Affiliate, an undertaking from such Parent / Affiliate shall be submitted, stating that in case the bidder(s) fails to contribute required equity funding and performance bank guarantee, the same shall be done by such Parent / Affiliate in line with Clause 3.4.3(iii) of the RFS and as per Format 6.4.
- viii) To ensure that the Bidder or any of its Affiliates is not a wilful defaulter, Bidder to submit the Chartered Accountant / Company Secretary certified Disclosure in the prescribed format as per **Annexure F.**

3.16 Important Notes and Instructions to Bidders

- i) Wherever information has been sought in specified formats, the Bidders shall fill in the details as per the prescribed formats and shall refrain from any deviations and referring to any other document for providing any information required in the prescribed format.
- The Bidders shall be shortlisted based on the declarations made by them in relevant provisions of RfS. The documents submitted online will be verified before signing of PPA.
- iii) If the Bidder / Member in a Bidding Consortium conceals any material information or makes a wrong statement or misrepresents facts or makes a misleading statement in its response to RfS, in any manner whatsoever, GUVNL reserves the right to reject such response to RfS and/or cancel the Letter of Intent, if issued, and the Bank Guarantee provided up to that stage shall be encashed. Bidder shall be solely responsible for disqualification based on their declaration in the submission of response to RfS.
- iv) If the event specified at point (iii) above is discovered after the execution of PPA, consequences specified in PPA shall apply.

- v) Response submitted by the Bidder shall become the property of the GUVNL and GUVNL shall have no obligation to return the same to the Bidder. However, the EMDs submitted by unsuccessful Bidders shall be returned as specified in Section 3.7.
- vi) All documents of the response to RfS (including RfS, PPA, Corrigenda (if any) Addenda (if any) and all other documents uploaded on https://www.bharat-electronictender.com as part of this RfS) submitted online must be digitally signed by the person authorized by the Board as per Format 6.4.
- vii) The response to RfS shall be submitted as mentioned in Section 3.18. No change or supplemental information to a response to RfS will be accepted after the scheduled date and time of submission of response to RfS. However, GUVNL reserves the right to seek additional information from the Bidders, if found necessary, during the course of evaluation of the response to RfS.
- viii) All the information should be submitted in English language only. In case of foreign bidders having documents in other than English language, then the documents shall be translated in English language by certified translator and submitted.
- ix) Bidders shall mention the name of the contact person, contact number, email address and complete address of the Bidder in the covering letter.
- x) Response to RfS that are incomplete, which do not substantially meet the requirements prescribed in this RfS, will be liable for rejection by GUVNL.
- xi) Response to RfS not submitted in the specified formats will be liable for rejection by GUVNL.
- xii) Bidders delaying in submission of additional information or clarifications sought will be liable for rejection.
- xiii) Non submission and/or submission of incomplete data/ information required under the provisions of RfS shall not be construed as waiver on the part of GUVNL of the obligation of the Bidder to furnish the said data/information unless the waiver is in writing.
- xiv) Notwithstanding the ownership structure of the Successful Bidder, GERC / the Courts of Gujarat shall have exclusive jurisdiction to hear, settle or determine any dispute or clam arising out of or in connection with the PPA of this RfS.

3.17 Non-responsive Bid:

The electronic response to RfS submitted by the bidder along with the documents submitted offline to GUVNL shall be scrutinized to establish "Responsiveness of the bid". Each bidder's response to RfS shall be checked for compliance with the submission requirements set forth in this RfS.

Any of the following conditions shall cause the Bid to be "Non-responsive":

- a. Non submission of Cost of RfS and/or Processing fee as mentioned in the Bid Information Sheet.
- b. Non-submission of EMD in acceptable form along with RfS document.
- c. Response to RfS (offline as well as online) not received by the due date and time of bid submission;
- d. Non submission of correct, valid and operative Pass-Phrase to decrypt either the Technical Bid Part or Financial Bid Part offline before due date and time of submission of bid;
- e. Non submission of the original documents mentioned at Section 3.18 A by due date and time of bid submission;
- f. Any indication of tariff in any part of response to the RfS, other than in the financial bid.
- g. Data filled in the Electronic form of financial bid (Second envelope), not in line with the instructions mentioned in the same electronic form.
- h. Bidder or any of its Affiliates is a willful defaulter to any lender
- i. Major litigation pending or threatened against the bidder or any of its Affiliates which are of a nature that could cast a doubt on the ability or the suitability of the bidder to undertake the Project
- j. In case it is found that the Bidding Company including Ultimate Parent Company / Parent Company / Affiliate / Group Companies have submitted more than one response to this RfS, then all these bids submitted shall be treated as non-responsive and rejected.
- k. Conditional bids shall be summarily rejected.
- I. Bidder & any of its Affiliate including any Consortium Member & any of its Affiliate, their directors have been barred or included in the blacklist by any government agency or authority in India, the government of the jurisdiction of the Bidder or Members where they are incorporated or the jurisdiction of their principal place of business, any international financial institution such as the World Bank Group, Asian Development Bank, African Development Bank, Inter-American Development Bank, Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank etc or the United Nations or any of its agencies.
- m. To ensure that the Bidder or any of its Affiliates is not a wilful defaulter, Bidder to submit the Chartered Accountant / Company Secretary certified Disclosure in the prescribed format as per Annexure F.

3.18 Method of Submission of Response to RfS by the Bidder

A. Documents to be Submitted Offline (in Original)

- 1. Bank Guarantee towards EMD as mentioned in the Bid Information Sheet (as per Format 6.3A/6.3B). One EMD may be submitted for the cumulative capacity quoted by the bidder, or individual EMDs may be submitted for different capacities, either in person or through post, at the office of GUVNL until the date as on 2 working days after the closing date of online bid submission.
- 2. Pass-phrases for Techno-commercial and Financial bids duly stamped and signed by the authorized signatory in sealed envelope, will be required to submit in two separate enevelops, at the address mentioned in Bid Information Sheet before the due date and time of bid submission.

<u>Bidders shall take special note that no documents other than the above shall be</u> submitted offline.

Bank Guarantee against EMD needs to be submitted in both online and offline modes. The bidders will be required to submit the bank guarantee, either in person or through post, at the office of GUVNL until the date as on 2 working days after the closing date of online bid submission. The 2-day duration will be counted from the date of online bid submission deadline.

For e.g., if the bid submission deadline is 18:00 hrs on 22.10.2022, the above deadline will expire at 18:00 hrs on 24.10.2022. In case of the above deadline being a holiday, the next working day in GUVNL will be the deadline for submission of Bank Guarantees.

Note: In all cases, the Bank Guarantee against EMD (if applicable), shall be issued on or before the bid submission deadline. These instruments issued after the expiry of the deadline will be summarily rejected.

The bidding envelope shall contain the following sticker:

The bidding envelope shall contain the following sticker: (illustration)

Response to RfS Document for procurement of power through competitive bidding process (followed by e-reverse auction) from 625 MW Grid Connected Solar Photovoltaic Power Projects to be set up / under construction / already commissioned projects anywhere in India with Greenshoe option of additional capacity upto 625 MW without energy storage.

Capacity of Project	<i>MW</i>
No. of Locations Bid for	
RfS Reference No.	RfS No. GUVNL / 625 MW / Solar (Phase XXVIII) dated 21.11.2025
Submitted by	(Enter Full name and address of the Bidder)

Authorized Signatory	(Signature of the Authorized Signatory) (Name of Signatory) (Stamp of Bidder)
Bid Submitted to	General Manager (RE) Gujarat Urja Vikas Nigam Ltd. Sardar Patel Vidyut Bhavan, Race Course, Vadodara-390007

B. Documents to be submitted Online

Detailed instructions to be followed by the bidders for online submission of response to RfS are stated as Annexure-D and E. The bidders shall strictly follow the instructions mentioned in the electronic form in respective technical bid and financial bid while filling the form.

If the Bidder has submitted offline documents and fails to submit the online bid, then the same shall be treated as incomplete bid and Cost of RfS, Processing fee submitted shall be encashed and the EMD(s) shall be returned.

All documents of the response to RfS submitted online must be digitally signed on https://www.bharat-electronictender.com which should contain the following:

1. "Technical Bid (First Envelope)"

The Bidder shall upload single technical bid containing the scanned copy of following documents duly signed and stamped on each page by the authorized person as mentioned below.

- i) Formats 6.1, 6.2 (if applicable), 6.3 A, 6.4, 6.5 (if applicable), 6.6, 6.8, 6.9
- ii) All Attachments and documents in line with requirement stipulates at Clause 3.15 with proper file names and index.
- iii) All supporting documents regarding meeting the eligibility criteria, shareholding structure, GST registration.
- iv) Scanned Copies of NEFT/RTGS details towards Cost of RfS Document and Bid Processing Fee as mentioned in Bid Information Sheet.
- v) Scanned Copies of requisite amount of Bank Guarantee towards EMD as mentioned in the Bid Information Sheet. The bidder will have to fill the Electronic Form provided at the https://www.bharat-electronictender.com as part of Technical Bid.The bidder will have to fill the Electronic Form provided at the https://www.bharat-electronictender.com as part of Technical Bid.

2. "Financial Bid (Second Envelope)"

Bidders shall submit the single Financial Bid containing the scanned copy of following document(s):

i) Covering letter as per Format-6.7 of this RfS document;

Only single tariff bid for all the Projects shall have to be filled online in the Electronic Form provided at the https://www.bharat-electronictender.com. The instructions mentioned in the Financial Bid Electronic Form have to be strictly followed without any deviation; else the bid shall be considered as non-responsive.

Important Note:

- i) The Bidders shall not deviate from the naming and the numbering formats mentioned above, in any manner.
- ii) In each of the Envelopes, all the documents enclosed shall be indexed and flagged appropriately, with the index list indicating the name of the document against each flag.
- iii) All the Envelopes shall be properly sealed with the signature of the Authorized Signatory running across the sealing of the envelopes.

3.19 Validity of the Response to RfS

The Bidder shall submit the response to RfS which shall remain valid for 180 days from the last date of bid submission. GUVNL reserves the right to reject any response to RfS which does not meet the aforementioned validity requirement.

3.20 Bid Preparation Cost

The Bidder shall be responsible for all the costs associated with the preparation of the response to RfS and participation in discussions and attending pre-bid meeting(s), etc. GUVNL shall not be responsible in any way for such costs, regardless of the conduct or outcome of the bid process.

3.21 Clarifications / Enquires / Amendments

- i) Clarifications / Doubts, if any, on RfS document may be emailed and/or through https://www.bharat-electronictender.com
- ii) GUVNL will make effort to respond to the same. A compiled list of such questionnaire and GUVNL's response will be uploaded on GUVNL's website as well as on https://www.bharat-electronictender.com If necessary, amendments, clarifications, elaborations shall be issued by GUVNL which will be notified on GUVNL's website as well as on E-Bidding portal. No separate reply / intimation will be given for the above, elsewhere.
- iii) A Pre Bid Meeting shall be held as mentioned in the Bid Information sheet.

3.22 Right of GUVNL to Reject a Bid

GUVNL reserves the right to reject any or all of the responses to RfS or cancel the RfS or annul the bidding process for any project at any stage without assigning any reasons whatsoever and without thereby any liability.

3.23 Other Compliances

Timely completiton of all milestones i.e. signing of PPA, meeting Financial Closure requirements, conditions subsequent, commissioning, etc. will be the sole responsibility of the Successful Bidders and GUVNL shall not be liable for issuing any intimations / reminders to them for timely compliance of milestones and/or submission of compliance documents.

Any checklist shared with the Bidders / Succesful Bidders by GUVNL for compliance of milestones shall be for the purpose of facilitation only. Any additional documents required as per the conditions of RfS and PPA must be timely submitted by the Bidders / Succesful Bidders.

SECTION 4: BID EVALUATION AND SELECTION OF PROJECTS

Section 4: Bid evaluation methodology and selection of Projects

4.1 Bid Evaluation

Bid evaluation will be carried out considering the information furnished by Bidders as per the provisions specified in Section 3 of this RfS.

To ensure competitiveness, the minimum number of qualified bidders should be two. If the number of qualified bidders is less than two, even after three attempts of bidding, and the Procurer still wants to continue with the bidding process, the same may be done with the consent of the GERC.

The detailed evaluation procedure and selection of bidders are described in this Section.

4.2 Techno-commercial Evaluation of bidders

A. First Envelope (Technical Bid) Evaluation (Step-1):

- i. The first envelope (Technical Bid submitted online) of only those bidders will be opened by GUVNL whose required documents as mentioned at Section 3.18 A are received at GUVNL's office on or before the due date and time of bid submission.
- ii. Bid responses received after the bid submission deadline specified in the Bid Information Sheet shall be rejected and returned unopened, if super-scribed properly with address, to the bidder.
- iii. Subject to Section 3.18, GUVNL will examine all the documents submitted by the Bidders and ascertain meeting of eligibility conditions prescribed in the RfS. During the examination of the bids, GUVNL may seek clarifications / additional documents to the documents submitted etc. from the Bidders if required to satisfy themselves for meeting the eligibility conditions by the Bidders. Bidders shall be required to respond to any clarifications / additional documents sought by GUVNL within 2 business days from the date of such intimation from GUVNL. All correspondence in this regard shall be made through email / https://www.bharat-electronictender.com only. It shall be the responsibility of the Bidder to ensure that the email id of the authorized signatory of the Bidder is functional. The Bidder may provide an additional email id of the authorized signatory in the covering letter. No reminders in this case shall be sent. It shall be the sole responsibility of the Bidders to remove all the discrepancies and furnish additional documents as requested. GUVNL shall not be responsible for rejection of any bid on account of the above.
- iv. The response to RfS submitted by the Bidder shall be scrutinized to establish Techno- Commercial eligibility as per RfS.

B. Second Envelope (Financial Bid) Evaluation (Step-2):

In this step evaluations shall be done based on the "Tariff" quoted by the bidders in the Electronic Form of Financial Bid. After this step, the shortlisted bidders shall be invited for the e-Reverse Auction.

- i) Second Envelope (containing Tariff) of only those bidders shall be opened whose technical bids are found to be qualified.
- ii) The bidders including its Parent, Affiliate or Ultimate Parent or any Group Company will have to submit bid (single application) quoting tariff per kWh for the project. Tariff can be quoted up to two places of decimal only. If tariff is quoted with more than two digits after the decimal, digits after first two decimal places shall be ignored. (For e.g. if the quoted tariff is ₹2.3752, then it shall be considered as ₹2.37 and not the ₹2.38). The same methodology will be followed in e-RA.
- iii) In this step, evaluation will be carried out based on tariff quoted by the Bidders.
- iv) On completion of Techno-commercial bid evaluation, if it is found that only one bidder is eligible, opening of the financial bid of the bidder will be at the discretion of GUVNL. Thereafter, GUVNL will take appropriate action in consultation with GERC.
- v) If the first-round tariff quoted is same for two or more bidders, then all the bidders with same tariff shall be considered of equal rank/ standing in the order.
- vi) All bidders with same tariff shall be eligible for reverse auction round (provided their rank is equal to or less than "n" as mentioned in Section 4.3.2).
- vii) Ranking of bidders after Financial Bid Evaluation: In case of financial bids received from all bidders are in the form of tariff, ranking of bidders shall be done accordingly. For example:

Bidder	Submitted Financial bid	Ranking
B8	Rs. 2.30 (Tariff in Rs./ kWh)	L1
B5	Rs. 2.70 (Tariff in Rs./ kWh)	L2
B1	Rs. 2.80 (Tariff in Rs./ kWh)	L3
B4	Rs. 2.80 (Tariff in Rs./ kWh)	L3
B2	Rs. 3.00 (Tariff in Rs./ kWh)	L4
В3	Rs. 3.30 (Tariff in Rs./ kWh)	L5
B7	Rs. 3.50 (Tariff in Rs./ kWh)	L6

Bidder	Submitted Financial bid	Ranking
В6	Rs. 3.60 (Tariff in Rs./ kWh)	L7
B10	Rs. 3.90 (Tariff in Rs./ kWh)	L8
В9	Rs. 4.00 (Tariff in Rs./ kWh)	L9
B11	Rs. 4.00 (Tariff in Rs./ kWh)	L9

4.3 Reverse Auction (Step-3)

- **4.3.1** The reverse auction shall be conducted on https://www.bharat-electronictender.com. Reverse Auction shall be carried out as specified in "Bid Information Sheet" of this RfS.
- 4.3.2 "Total Eligible Bidders for e-reverse auction shall be decided as per below:-

T = Total number of techno-commercially qualified bidders,

ST= Capacity of the total number of techno-commercially qualified bidders

SK = Cumulative capacity till the 'kth' serial number bidder (not the 'kth' rank bidder) after ranking is done in ascending order from L1 onwards

SE = Eligible Capacity for Award

n = No. of bidders shortlisted for e-RA

SE = Eligible Capacity for award	(i) In Case ST ≤ 625 MW, SE = 0.8 x ST
	(ii) In Case ST > 625 MW, SE = 0.8 x ST
	subject to maximum eligible capacity being 625 MW

Total eligible bidders for e-Reverse Auction

- (i) In case $(0.8 \times ST) \le 625 \text{ MW} \text{All techno-commercially qualified bidders whose financial bids are in accordance with the provisions of the RfS, will be shortlisted for e-RA. Accordingly, the no. of Bidders shortlisted for e-RA i.e. <math>n = T$
- (ii) In case (0.8 x ST) > 625 MW The lowest ranked bidder i.e. the bidder quoting the highest tariff (H1 Bidder) shall be eliminated at this stage and remaining technocommercially qualified bidders whose financial bids are in accordance with the provisions of the RfS, will be shortlisted for e-RA. Accordingly, the no. of Bidders shortlisted for e-RA i.e. n = T-1

Note:-

- (a) In case more than one bidder is ranked as H1 bidder (same tariff), then all such bidders will be eliminated at this stage.
- (b) The above elimination will take place subject to the condition that the total bid capacity after such elimination remains more than 625 MW. In the contradictory scenario, no elimination will take place at this stage."
- **4.3.3** Shortlisted bidders for Reverse Auction will be able to login into https://www.bharat-electronictender.com for reverse auction 15 minutes before the start time of reverse auction.
 - During 15 minutes prior to start of reverse auction process, the respective tariff along with the total project capacity of the bidder shall be displayed on its window.
 - ii) The minimum decrement value for tariff shall be ₹ 0.01 per kWh. The bidder can mention its revised tariff which has to be at least 01 (one) paisa less than its current tariff.
 - iii) Bidders can only quote any value lower than their previous quoted tariff taking into consideration of the minimum decrement value mentioned in previous Section. However, at any stage, increase in tariff will not be permissible. Bidders can improve their ranking by quoting the tariff lower than their last quoted tariff.
 - iv) During Reverse Auction, the bidder shall not have the option of changing the total project capacity while quoting tariff during reverse auction.
 - v) In the bidder's bidding window, the following information can be viewed by the bidder:
 - 1. Its tariff as their initial start price and there after last quoted tariff along with project capacity for which the bidder is qualified;
 - The list of all the bidders with their following details: Pseudo Identity, last quoted tariff and project capacity
 - vi) The initial auction period will be of 30 (thirty) minutes with a provision of auto extension by 5 (five) minutes from the scheduled/ extended closing time. Such auto extension shall be effected if by way of reduction in tariff, a Bidder causes a change in its zonal placement at that instant. The 'zones' are as defined below:
 - (a) Green Zone: This zone consists of the Bidders who may be allocated their full quoted Project capacity if the auction is closed at that instant provided the tariff falls within the range of L1 and L1+2%.

- (b) Yellow Zone: This zone consists of the Bidders who may be allocated a part of their full quoted Project capacity if the auction is closed at that instant provided the tariff falls within the range of L1 and L1+2%.
- (c) Red Zone: This zone consists of the Bidders who will not be awarded their quoted Project capacity if the auction is closed at that instant.

If no such change as described above is effected during the last 5 minutes of auction period or extended auction period, then the reverse auction process will automatically get closed.

4.4 Selection of Successful Bidders

- **4.4.1** Upon conclusion of e-RA process, the Bidders in the "Green Zone" and "Yellow Zone" shall be selected in the ascending order with lowest quoted tariff (being L1) till the tender capacity (625 MW) is exhausted. The bidders who fall within the range of (and including) the lowest tariff (L1 tariff)+2% of the L1 tariff, hereinafter referred to as "the range" will be declared as Successful Bidders, subject to the conditions as enumerated in clauses herein below viz. Clause 4.4.2 to Clause 4.4.5.
- **4.4.2** The lowest quoting bidder will be allotted its qualified project capacity and then, next higher bidder will be allotted its qualified project capacity and so on, till the total capacity is exhausted by following the rules specified in Section 3.

In case of the last selected bidder, if the balance project capacity is less than the total project capacity quoted by the bidder, then the balance capacity shall be awarded to the bidder till the total capacity is exhausted subject to a minimum allocation of 50 MW in case of interstate connected projects and 10 MW in case of STU connected projects. Provided that, in case the partial capacity (balance capacity till the total capacity on offer is exhausted) offered to the last Bidder after completion of the e-reverse auction is lower than 50% of the total quoted capacity by such Bidder, the Bidder shall have an option to refuse such offered partial capacity within 7 days of issuance of Letter of Intent and the BG against EMD submitted by such Bidder shall be returned along with those of the unsuccessful Bidders.

Further, in case the partial capacity offered is greater than or equal to 50% of the total quoted capacity by such Bidder, then it shall be mandatory for the last Bidder to accept such partial capacity offered against its quoted capacity, subject to the total cumulative capacity awarded after e-RA to the successful Bidders not exceeding 625 MW. In case the last Bidder refuses to accept such partial capacity offered by GUVNL, the Bank Guarantee against EMD submitted by such Bidder shall be forfeited by GUVNL.

4.4.3 In case of tie, among two or more bidders (i.e. their last quoted tariff being the same) they will be considered in the chronological order of their last bid with preference to that bidder who has quoted his last bid earlier than others.

- **4.4.4** In the above case (as mentioned in previous Section), if the time of quote also becomes exactly same among the bidders at a tie, then the ranking among these bidders shall be done as follow:
 - Step 1: Lowest rank will be given to the bidder who has quoted the lowest in Financial Bid (Electronic Form) and so on. If there is also a tie among any of these bidders, then the following step (Step 2) will be followed.
 - Step 2: Ranking will be done based on draw of lots.
- 4.4.5 At the end of selection process, GUVNL will have the right to decide on the issue of Letter of Intent (LOI) to the Selected Bidder or any of them based on the consideration of the price discovered. In case of Consortium being selected as Successful Bidder, the LOI may be issued to the Lead Member of the Consortium.

In all cases, GUVNL's decision regarding selection of bidder through e-Reverse Auction or otherwise based on tariff or annulment of tender process shall be final and binding on all participating bidders.

Also, GUVNL shall reserve the right to short close the capacity lower than 625 MW at its discretion, if the prices are abruptly high. Additionally, the discretion to allot or not to allot the additional upto 625 MW capacity under greenshoe option shall be vested solely with GUVNL.

GUVNL shall file a Petition before Hon'ble GERC under Section 63 of the Electricity Act 2003 for adoption of tariff and the PPA shall be signed with Sucessful Bidder or its SPV only after the approval of GERC and in accordance with such approval.

The Successful Bidders are required to sign PPA with GUVNL within 30 days from the date of issuance of Letter of Intent (LOI) or within 15 business days from the adoption of tariff by GERC, whichever is later, subject to extension of PPA signing date as per this RfS. This period may be extended up to 12 (twelve) months from the LoI date, beyond which the LoI will be cancelled.

SECTION 5: OTHER PROVISIONS

Section 5: Other Provisions

5.1 Role of GEDA (as State Nodal Agency)

GEDA will provide necessary support to facilitate the required approvals and sanctions so as to achieve commissioning of the Projects. This may include facilitation in the following areas:-

- Coordination among various State and Central agencies for speedy implementation of projects
 - Issuance of commissioning certificates after due verification of documents relating to land acquisition and connectivity with STU (GETCO) / CTU and verification of technical specifications of solar project as per Annexure A and Solar PV Modules shall have to be mandatorily sourced from the MNRE's Approved List of Models and Manufacturer included in ALMM List-I and such solar PV Modules in turn shall have to use Solar PV Cells from amongst the models and manufacturers enlisted in ALMM-List-II of Solar PV Cell, issued by MNRE and amended time to time.
- While certifying commissioning, GEDA shall ensure that all equipment as per rated project capacity has been installed and energy has flown into the grid.

5.2 Role of STU (GETCO) / CTU

It is envisaged that the STU (GETCO) / CTU will provide transmission system to facilitate the evacuation of power from the Projects which may include the following:

 Upon application for Connectivity as per GERC / CERC Regulations, STU (GETCO) / CTU shall coordinate with the concerned agencies for grant of connectivity.

SECTION 6: FORMATS FOR BID SUBMISSION

Section 6: Formats for Bid Submission

The following formats are required to be submitted as part of the RfS. These formats are designed to demonstrate the Bidder's compliance with the Qualification Requirements set forth in Section 3.4, 3.7, 3.15, 3.18 of Section 3 and other submission requirements specified in the RfS.

- i) Format of Covering Letter (Format 6.1)
- ii) Format for Power of Attorney (Format 6.2)
- iii) Format for Earnest Money Deposit (EMD) (Format 6.3 A)
- iv) Format for Performance Bank Guarantee (Format 6.3 B)
- v) Format for Board Resolutions (Format 6.4)
- vi) Format for the Consortium Agreement (Format 6.5)
- vii) Format for Disclosure (Format 6.6)
- viii) Format for Financial Proposal Covering Letter (Formats 6.7)
- ix) Format of commitment to Financial Closure (Format 6.8)
- x) Format for Board Resolution to be submitted beforesigning of PPA (Format 6.9)
- xi) Technical Requirements for Grid Connected Solar Power Projects (Annexure A)
- xii) Check List for Bank Guarantees (Annexure-B)
- xiii) List of Banks (Annexure-C)
- xiv) Special Instructions to Bidders for e-Tendering (Annexure-D)
- xv) Terms & Conditions of e-Reverse Auction Procedure (Annexure-E)
- xvi)Disclosure (Annexure-F)
- xvii) Annexure G1 to G5 List of GETCO substations

The Bidder may use additional sheets to submit the information for their detailed response.

FORMAT-6.1

Covering Letter

(The covering letter should be on the Letter Head of the Bidding Company / Lead Member of the Bidding Consortium)

Date: Reference No:

From: (Insert name and address of Bidding

Company/ Lead Member of the Bidding Consortium)

Tel. #: Fax#:

E-mail address#

To.

General Manager (RE)
Gujarat Urja Vikas Nigam Ltd
Sardar Patel Vidyut Bhavan,
Race Course Vadodara-390007
Tel No. 0265-2334751
Website-www.guvnl.com

Sub: Response to RfS No. GUVNL / 625 MW / Solar (Phase XXVIII) dated 21.11.2025 for Procurement of power through Competitive Bidding Process (followed by reverse e-auction) from 625 MW grid connected Solar Photovoltaic Projects to be setup /under construction / already commissioned projects anywhere in India (Phase XXVIII) with Greenshoe Option of additional upto 625 MW

Dear Madam.

We, the undersigned [insert name of the 'Bidder'] having read, examined and understood in detail the RfS No. GUVNL / 625 MW / Solar (Phase XXVIII) dated 21.11.2025 & Addendums thereto, if any including Qualification Requirements in particular, terms and conditions of the standard PPA for supply of power for 25 years from SCSD of the project by GUVNL and hereby submit our response to RfS. We confirm that in response to the aforesaid RfS, neither we nor any of our Ultimate Parent Company / Parent Company / Affiliate / Group Company has submitted response to RfS other than this response to RfS, directly or indirectly, in response to the aforesaid RfS (as mentioned in Format 6.6 under Disclosure). We are submitting application for the development of ____ MW Solar Project(s) with CUF of ____ %.

(Note: 1. The bidder must ensure the project capacity mentioned is as per Section 3.

- 1. We give our unconditional acceptance to the RfS dated, standard PPA and Addendums thereto, if any. In token of our acceptance to the RfS and PPA along with the amendments and clarifications issued by GUVNL, the same have been digitally signed by us and enclosed with the response to RfS. We shall ensure that the PPA is executed as per the provisions of the RfS, and provisions of PPA shall be binding on us. Further, we confirm that the Project shall be commissioned within 24 months from the date of execution of PPA, failing which the provisions of relevant Sections of the RfS / relevant Articles of PPA shall be applicable.
- 2. We hereby declare that the Project Capacity, for which the bid is being submitted by us, has already been commissioned by us, and, for the same, we have not suo-moto terminated any already signed PPAs with Renewable Energy Implementing Agencies as identified by the MNRE and/or State-owned Distribution Company (DISCOM) for participating in this RfS under Clause 1.3.2 of the RfS. (applicable only in case of already commissioned Projects).
- 4. We hereby declare that in the event our Project gets selected and we are not able to submit Bank Guarantee of the requisite value(s) towards PBG for the Project within due time as mentioned in 3.8, respectively on issue of LOI by GUVNL for the Project and/or we are not able to sign PPA with GUVNL within 30 days from date of issue of LOI or within 15 business days from the adoption of tariff by GERC, whichever is later, or such other period as intimated by GUVNL, GUVNL shall have the right to encash the EMD submitted by us and return the balance amount (if any) for the value of EMD pertaining to unsuccessful capacity. This period may be extended up to 12 (twelve) months from the LoI date, beyond which the LoI will be cancelled.
- 5. We have submitted our response to RfS strictly as per Section 6 (Formats) of the RfS, without any deviations, conditions and without mentioning any assumptions or notes in the said Formats.
- 6. We hereby declare that during the selection process, in the event our Project happens to be the last Project and GUVNL offers a partial capacity as per Section 3, we shall accept such offered capacity. GUVNL offers a capacity and such offered capacity is greater than or equal to 50% of our quoted capacity which is less than our quoted capacity due to overall bid capacity limit, we shall accept such offered capacity.
- 7. Acceptance: We hereby unconditionally and irrevocably agree and accept that the decision made by GUVNL in respect of any matter regarding or arising out of the RfS

- shall be binding on us. We hereby expressly waive and withdraw any deviations and all claims in respect of this process.
- 8. Familiarity with Relevant Indian Laws & Regulations: We confirm that we have studied the provisions of the relevant Indian laws and regulations as required to enable us to submit this response to RfS, execute the PPA in the event of our selection as Successful Bidder. We further confirm that we are aware of the provisions of MNRE's Office Memorundum dated 09.03.2021 and amended time to time regarding imposition of Basic Custom Duty (BCD) on Solar PV Cells & Modules / Panels and noted the trajectory for imposition of BCD by Ministry of Finance, Government of India notified therein. We are also aware that we are required to take into account the above trajectory while quoting tariffs in the present tender and that the imposition of BCD as per above trajectory shall not be considered as "Change-in-Law" under Artile 9 of the PPA.
- 9. In case of our selection as the Successful bidder and the project being executed by a Special Purpose Vehicle (SPV) incorporated by us then we shall ensure that our shareholding in the (special purpose vehicle) SPV / project company executing the PPA shall not fall below 51% (fifty-one per cent) at any time prior to 1 (one) year from the Commencement of Supply Date (CSD), except with the prior approval of GUVNL. We shall infuse necessary equity to the requirements of RfS. Further we will submit a Board Resolution prior to signing of PPA with GUVNL, committing total equity infusion in the SPV as per the provisions of RfS.
- 10. We hereby undertake that in the event of our project is selected, we shall be solely responsible for getting the connectivity on or before SCOD. In the event of delay in commissioning, the provisions of Section 3.8 & 3.12.3 of the RfS / relevant Articles of PPA shall be applied. Further, the project shall not be considered as commissioned unless the connectivity with STU/CTU grid is established and GEDA issues certificate of commissioning.
- 11. We are submitting our response to the RfS with formats duly signed as desired by you in the RfS online for your consideration.
- 12. It is confirmed that our response to the RfS is consistent with all the requirements of submission as stated in the RfS, including all clarifications and amendments and subsequent communications from GUVNL.
- 13. The information submitted in our response to the RfS is correct to the best of our knowledge and understanding. We would be solely responsible for any errors or omissions in our response to the RfS.
- 14. We confirm that all the terms and conditions of our Bid are valid up to (*Insert date in dd/mm/yyyy*) for acceptance (i.e. valid for 180 days from the last date of bid submission).

15. Contact Person & Address for Correspondance

Details	of the	repres	entative	to be	contacte	d by	GUVNL	are fu	urnished	as ur	nder
Name:											

De	esignation:	
Co	ompany	:
Ad	ddress	:
Pl	hone Nos. :	
М	lobile Nos.	:
Fa	ax Nos.	:
E-	-mail addre	ss:
G	ST No.	:
th cc ca th	ne best of confirmations ase this is for the same wo	ther made any statement nor provided any information in this Bid, which to our knowledge is materially inaccurate or misleading. Further, all the declarations and representations made in our Bid are true and accurate. In bound to be incorrect after our selection as Successful Bidder, we agree that buld be treated as a Successful Bidder's event of default under PPA and provisions of PPA shall apply.
Dated	_the day of	, 2025

(Name, Designation and Signature of Person Authorized by the board)

Thanking you,

Yours faithfully,

FORMAT- 6.2

(Applicable only in case of Consortiums)

Format for Power Of Attorney

(To be provided by each of the other members of the Consortium in favor of the Lead Member)

Power of Attorney

(To be executed on non-judicial stamp paper of appropriate value as per Stamp Act relevant to place of execution.)

Know all men by these presents	that M/s	having its	registered office
at, .	,and M/s	hav	ing its registered
office at	, (Insert name	es and registered offices	of all Members of
the Consortium) the Members	of Consortium	have formed a Bido	ding Consortium
named (Insert	name of the Cons	sortium if finalized) (here	inafter called the
'Consortium') vide Consortium Ag	reement dated	and	having agreed to
appoint M/s	as the Lea	nd Member of the said	l Consortium do
hereby constitute, nominate	and appoint	M/s	a company
incorporated under the laws	ofa	and having its Registered	d /Head Office at
as our c	luly constituted la	wful Attorney (hereinafte	er called as Lead
Member) to exercise all or any of t	he powers for an	d on behalf of the Conso	rtium in regard to
submission of the response to F	RfS No. GUVNL	/ 625 MW / Solar (Pha	se XXVIII) dated
21.11.2025.			

We also authorize the said Lead Member to undertake the following acts:

- i) To submit on behalf of Consortium Members response to RfS.
- ii) To do any other act or submit any information and document related to the above response to RfS Bid.

It is expressly understood that in the event of the Consortium being selected as Successful Bidder, this Power of Attorney shall remain valid, binding and irrevocable until the Bidding Consortium achieves execution of PPA.

We as the Member of the Consortium agree and undertake to ratify and confirm all whatsoever the said Attorney/Lead Member has done on behalf of the Consortium Members pursuant to this Power of Attorney and the same shall bind us and deemed to have been done by us.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF M/s as the Member of the Consortium have executed these presents on this day ofunder the Common Seal of our company.
For and on behalf of Consortium Member M/s
(Signature of person authorized by the board)
(Name, Designation, Place, Date)
Accepted
(Signature, Name, Designation and Address
of the person authorized by the board of the Lead Member)
Attested
(Signature of the executant)
(Signature & stamp of Notary of the place of execution)
Place:
Date:

Note: - Lead Member in the Consortium shall have the controlling shareholding in the Company as defined in Section 2 of the RfS.

FORMAT- 6.3 A

Format for Earnest Money Deposit

(To be on non-judicial stamp paper of Rs.300/-)

Ref. Bank Guarantee No. Date:
In consideration of the [Insert name of the Bidder] (hereinafter referred to as 'Bidder') submitting the response to RfS inter alia for selection of the Project of MW [Insert cumulative Project capacity proposed] for Procurement of up to 625 MW of Power from grid-Connected Solar Power Projects for long term basis, in response to the RfS No. GUVNL / 625 MW / Solar (Phase XXVIII) dated 21.11.2025 and Addendums thereto, if any issued by Gujarat Urja Vikas Nigam Limited (Hereinafter reffered to as "GUVNL") and GUVNL considering such response to the RfS of[insert the name of the Bidder] as per the terms of the RfS, the[insert name & address of bank] hereby agrees unequivocally, irrevocably and unconditionally to pay to GUVNL at Vadodara (insert Branch Location of Vadodara) forthwith on demand in writing from GUVNL or any Officer authorized by it in this behalf, any amount up to and not exceeding Rupees[Insert amount not less than that derived on the basis of Rs. 9,28,000 per MW of cumulative capacity proposed, only, on behalf of M/s[Insert name of the Bidder] .
This guarantee shall be valid and binding on this Bank up to and including[insert date of validity in accordance with Section 3.7 of this RfS] and shall not be terminable by notice or any change in the constitution of the Bank or the term of contract or by any other reasons whatsoever and our liability hereunder shall not be impaired or discharged by any extension of time or variations or alternations made, given, or agreed with or without our knowledge or consent, by or between parties to the respective agreement.
Our liability under this Guarantee is restricted to Rs(Rs Only).
Our Guarantee shall remain in force until [insert date of validity in accordance with Section 3.7 of this RfS]. GUVNL shall be entitled to invoke this Guarantee till[insert date of validity in accordance with Section 3.7 of this RfS].
The Guarantor Bank hereby agrees and acknowledges that the GUVNL shall have a right to invoke this BANK GUARANTEE in part or in full, as it may deem fit.

The Guarantor Bank hereby expressly agrees that it shall not require any proof in addition to the written demand by GUVNL, made in any format, raised at the above mentioned address of the Guarantor Bank, or at a Branch located in Vadodara, in order to make the said payment to GUVNL.

The Guarantor Bank shall make payment hereunder on first demand without restriction or conditions and notwithstanding any objection by ------ [Insert name of the Bidder] and/or any other person. The Guarantor Bank shall not require GUVNL to justify the invocation of this BANK GUARANTEE, nor shall the Guarantor Bank have any recourse against GUVNL in respect of any payment made hereunder.

This BANK GUARANTEE shall be interpreted in accordance with the laws of India and the courts at Gujarat shall have exclusive jurisdiction.

The Guarantor Bank represents that this BANK GUARANTEE has been established in such form and with such content that it is fully enforceable in accordance with its terms as against the Guarantor Bank in the manner provided herein.

This BANK GUARANTEE shall not be affected in any manner by reason of merger, amalgamation, restructuring or any other change in the constitution of the Guarantor Bank.

This BANK GUARANTEE shall be a primary obligation of the Guarantor Bank and accordingly GUVNL shall not be obliged before enforcing this BANK GUARANTEE to take any action in any court or arbitral proceedings against the Bidder, to make any claim against or any demand on the Bidder or to give any notice to the Bidder or to enforce any security held by GUVNL or to exercise, levy or enforce any distress, diligence or other process against the Bidder.

The Guarantor Bank acknowledges that this BANK GUARANTEE is not personal to GUVNL and may be assigned under intimation to us, in whole or in part, (whether absolutely or by way of security) by GUVNL to any entity to whom GUVNL is entitled to assign its rights and obligations under the PPA.

	ng anything contain (Rs	•	•				
remain in fo	orce untilof Section 3.7 of the	with claim penis RfS]. We are	eriod till liable to pa	y the guaran	[Date to teed an	be ins nount o	erted r any
Signature	Name						

For

[Insert Name of the Bank]

E-mail ID of the bank:			
Banker's Stamp and Full Address. Dated this	day of	, 2025	

Notes:

- 1. The Stamp Paper should be in the name of the Executing Bank and of Rs. 300/-.
- 2. The Bank Guarantee shall be executed by any of the Bank from the List of Banks mentioned in Annexure C of the RfS.
- 3. Any deviation / addition / deletion from the format of Bank Guarantee shall make the bidder liable for disqualification.
- 4. Bank details of GUVNL for SFMS Confirmation regarding issuance of BG:

Name of Bank – Indian Overseas Bank Bank Account No. – 29260200000011 IFSC CODE - IOBA0000195

FORMAT- 6.3 B

Format for Performance Guarantee for Solar Power Project

(To be on non-judicial stamp paper of Rs.300/-)

as Successful Bidder) submitting the response to RfS inter alia for selection of the Project of
the capacity of MW, for Procurement of power through Competitive Bidding Process
(followed by reverse e-auction) from 625 MW grid connected Solar Photovoltaic Projects to be
setup / under construction / already commissioined projects anywhere in India with Greenshoe
option of additional capacity upto 625 MW without energy storage, in response to the RfS no.
GUVNL / 625 MW / Solar (Phase-XXVIII) dated 21.11.2025 and Addendums thereto, if any
issued by Gujarat Urja Vikas Nigam Ltd (hereinafter referred to as GUVNL) and GUVNL
considering such response to the RfS of[insert the name of the Successful Bidder]
(which expression shall unless repugnant to the context or meaning thereof include its
executers, administrators, successors and assignees) and selecting the Solar Power Project of
the Successful Bidder and issuing Letter of Intent No dated to(Insert
Name of Successful Bidder) as per terms of RfS and the same having been accepted by the
selected bidders resulting in a Power Purchase Agreement (PPA) to be entered into, for
purchase of Power [from Successful Bidder / M/s {a Special Purpose Vehicle (SPV)
formed for this purpose}, if applicable]. As per the terms of the RfS, the[insert
name & address of bank] hereby agrees unequivocally, irrevocably and unconditionally to
pay to GUVNL at Vadodara forthwith on demand in writing from GUVNL or any Officer
authorised by it in this behalf, any (insert Branch Location of Vadodara) amount up to and not
exceeding Rupees [Total Value] only, on behalf of M/s
[Insert name of the Successful Bidder / SPV]
This guarantee shall be valid and binding on this Bank up to and including with
claim period upto and includingand shall not be terminable by notice or any
claim period upto and including and shall not be terminable by notice or any change in the constitution of the Bank or the term of contract or by any other reasons
change in the constitution of the Bank or the term of contract or by any other reasons
change in the constitution of the Bank or the term of contract or by any other reasons whatsoever and our liability hereunder shall not be impaired or discharged by any extension
change in the constitution of the Bank or the term of contract or by any other reasons whatsoever and our liability hereunder shall not be impaired or discharged by any extension of time or variations or alternations made, given, or agreed with or without our knowledge or
change in the constitution of the Bank or the term of contract or by any other reasons whatsoever and our liability hereunder shall not be impaired or discharged by any extension of time or variations or alternations made, given, or agreed with or without our knowledge or
change in the constitution of the Bank or the term of contract or by any other reasons whatsoever and our liability hereunder shall not be impaired or discharged by any extension of time or variations or alternations made, given, or agreed with or without our knowledge or consent, by or between parties to the respective agreement.
change in the constitution of the Bank or the term of contract or by any other reasons whatsoever and our liability hereunder shall not be impaired or discharged by any extension of time or variations or alternations made, given, or agreed with or without our knowledge or consent, by or between parties to the respective agreement.
change in the constitution of the Bank or the term of contract or by any other reasons whatsoever and our liability hereunder shall not be impaired or discharged by any extension of time or variations or alternations made, given, or agreed with or without our knowledge or consent, by or between parties to the respective agreement. Our liability under this Guarantee is restricted to Rs only.
change in the constitution of the Bank or the term of contract or by any other reasons whatsoever and our liability hereunder shall not be impaired or discharged by any extension of time or variations or alternations made, given, or agreed with or without our knowledge or consent, by or between parties to the respective agreement. Our liability under this Guarantee is restricted to Rs only. Our Guarantee shall remain in force until (Insert validity date being date upto 6 months)

The Guarantor Bank hereby agrees and acknowledges that GUVNL shall have a right to invoke this BANK GUARANTEE in part or in full, as it may deem fit.

The Guarantor Bank hereby expressly agrees that it shall not require any proof in addition to the written demand by GUVNL, made in any format, raised at the above mentioned address of the Guarantor Bank, or at a branch located in Vadodara in order to make the said payment to GUVNL. The Guarantor Bank shall make payment hereunder on first demand without restriction or conditions and notwithstanding any objection by ______[Insert name of the Successful Bidder / SPV] and/or any other person. The Guarantor Bank shall not require GUVNL to justify the invocation of this BANK GUARANTEE, nor shall the Guarantor Bank have any recourse against GUVNL in respect of any payment made hereunder This BANK GUARANTEE shall be interpreted in accordance with the laws of India and the courts at Gujarat shall have exclusive jurisdiction. The Guarantor Bank represents that this BANK GUARANTEE has been established in such form and with such content that it is fully enforceable in accordance with its terms as against the Guarantor Bank in the manner provided herein. This BANK GUARANTEE shall not be affected in any manner by reason of merger, amalgamation, restructuring or any other change in the constitution of the Guarantor Bank. This BANK GUARANTEE shall be a primary obligation of the Guarantor Bank and accordingly GUVNL shall not be obliged before enforcing this BANK GUARANTEE to take any action in any court or arbitral proceedings against the [Insert name of the Successful Bidder / SPV], to make any claim against or any demand on the [Insert name of Bidder / SPV] or to enforce any security held by GUVNL or to exercise, levy or enforce any distress, diligence or other process against the [Insert name of Successful Bidder / SPV]. The Guarantor Bank acknowledges that this BANK GUARANTEE is not personal to GUVNL and may be assigned under intimation to us, in whole or in part, (whether absolutely or by way of security) by GUVNL to any entity to whom GUVNL is entitled to assign its rights and obligations under the PPA. Notwithstanding anything contained hereinabove, our liability under this Guarantee is restricted to Rs (Rs. only) and it shall remain in force until with claim period till (date should be minimum 1 month from date of validity i.e. 7 months from SCSD) We are liable to pay the guaranteed amount or any part thereof under this Bank Guarantee

only if GUVNL serves upon us a written claim or demand.

Signature	Name
For	
[Insert Name of the I	Bank]
E-mail ID of the bank	:
Banker's Stamp and	Full Address. Dated thisday of, 2025
Witness:	
1	Signature
Name and Address	
2	Signature
Name and Address of	f issuing bank
Contact number of ba	ank
e-mail id of issuing ba	ank

Notes:

- 1. The Stamp Paper should be in the name of the Executing Bank and of Rs.300/-.
- 2. The Bank Guarantee shall be executed by any of the Bank from the List of Banks mentioned in Annexure C of the RfS.
- 3. Any deviation / addition / deletion from the format of Bank Guarantee shall make the bidder liable for disqualification.
- 4. Bank details of GUVNL for SFMS Confirmation regarding issuance of BG:

Name of Bank – Indian Overseas Bank Bank Account No. – 29260200000011 IFSC CODE - IOBA0000195

FORMAT-6.4

Format for Board Resolution

	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
СО	ne Board, after discussion, at the duly convened Meeting on (Insert date), with the insent of all the Directors present and in compliance of the provisions of the Companies et, 1956 or Companies Act 2013, as applicable, passed the following Resolution:
1.	RESOLVED THAT Mr/Ms, be and is hereby authorized to do on our behalf, all such acts, deeds and things necessary in connection with or incidental to our response to RfS vide RfS No. GUVNL / 625 MW / Solar (Phase-XXVIII) dated 21.11.2025 and Addendums thereto, if any for Procurement of power through Competitive Bidding Process (followed by reverse e-auction) from 625 MW grid connected Solar Photovoltaic Projects to be setup in Gujarat with additional upto 625 MW under Greenshoe Option including signing and submission of all documents and providing information / response to RfS to Gujarat Urja Vikas Nigam Ltd (GUVNL), representing us in all matters before GUVNL, and generally dealing with GUVNL in all matters in connection with our bid for the said Project. (To be provided by the Bidding Company or the Lead Member of the Consortium)
2.	FURTHER RESOLVED THAT pursuant to the provisions of the Companies Act, 1956 or Companies Act, 2013, as applicable and compliance thereof and as permitted under the Memorandum and Articles of Association of the Company, approval of the Board be and is hereby accorded to invest total equity in the Project. (To be provided by the Bidding Company).
3.	RESOLVED THAT the approval of the Board be and is hereby accorded to M/s (bidding company) for using the Net worth credientials of M/s (Affilate) for participating in GUVNL's RfS No. GUVNL / 625 MW / Solar (Phase-XXVIII) dated 21.11.2025. Further resolved that M/s (Affiliate) undertakes to contribute required equity funding and performance bank guarantees in case M/s (Bidding Company) fails to do so in accordance with the RFS. (To be provided by the Affiliate whose net worth is used- In case of non-availability of the Board Resolution as required above, a letter from the CEO/ Managing Director of the respective Affiliate(s), undertaking the above, shall be required to be submitted and the requisite Board Resolution from the Affiliate(s) shall be required to be submitted prior to signing of PPA.)
	[Note: In the event the Bidder is a Bidding Consortium, in place of the above resolution at SI.

No. 2, the following resolutions are to be provided]

1.	FURTHER RESOLVED THAT pursuant to the provisions of the Companies Act, 1956 or Companies Act, 2013, as applicable and compliance thereof and as permitted under the Memorandum and Articles of Association of the Company, approval of the Board be and is hereby accorded to invest (%) equity [Insert the % equity commitment as specified in Consortium Agreement] in the Project. (To be provided by each Member of the Bidding Consortium including Lead Member such that total equity is 100%)
2.	FURTHER RESOLVED THAT approval of the Board be and is hereby accorded to participate in consortium with M/s [Insert the name of other Members in the Consortium] and Mr/Ms, be and is hereby authorized to execute the Consortium Agreement. (To be provided by the each Member of the Bidding Consortium including Lead Member).
3.	FURTHER RESOLVED THAT approval of the Board be and is hereby accorded to contribute such additional amount over and above the percentage limit (specified for the Lead Member in the Consortium Agreement) to the extent becoming necessary towards the total equity share in the Project Company, obligatory on the part of the Consortium pursuant to the terms and conditions contained in the Consortium Agreement dated executed by the Consortium as per the provisions of the RfS. [To be passed by the Lead Member of the Bidding Consortium]
	rtified true copy
	gnature, Name and stamp of Company Secretary)
Nc	tes:

- 1) This certified true copy should be submitted on the letterhead of the Company, signed by the Company Secretary/ Director.
- 2) The contents of the format may be suitably re-worded indicating the identity of the entity passing the resolution.
- 3) This format may be modified only to the limited extent required to comply with the local regulations and laws applicable to a foreign entity submitting this resolution. For example, reference to Companies Act, 1956 or Companies Act, 2013 as applicable may be suitably modified to refer to the law applicable to the entity submitting the resolution. However, in such case, the foreign entity shall submit an unqualified opinion issued by the legal counsel of such foreign entity, stating that the Board resolutions are in compliance with the applicable laws of the respective jurisdictions of the issuing Company and the authorizations granted therein are true and valid.

FORMAT- 6.5

Format for Consortium Agreement

(To be on non-judicial stamp paper of Rs.300/-)

This Consortium Agreement ("Agreement") executed on this day of Two thousand between M/s [insert name of Lead Member], a Company incorporated under the laws of and having its Registered Office at (hereinafter called the "Member-1", which expression shall include its successors, executors and permitted assigns) and M/s a Company incorporated under the laws of and having its Registered Office at (hereinafter called the "Member-2", which expression shall include its successors executors and permitted assigns), M/s, a Company incorporated under the laws of and having its Registered Office at (hereinafter called the "Member-n", which expression shall include its successors, executors and permitted assigns), [The Bidding Consortium should list the details of all the Consortium Members] for the purpose of submitting response to RfS execution of Power Purchase Agreement (in case of award), against RfS No GUVNL / 625 MW / Solar (Phase-XXVIII) dated 21.11.2025 and Addendums thereto, if any issued by Gujarat Urja Vikas Nigam Ltd (GUVNL) a Company incorporated under the Companies Act, 1956 or Companies Act, 2013 as applicable, and having its Registered Office at or constituted under
WHEREAS, each Member individually shall be referred to as the "Member" and all of the Members shall be collectively referred to as the "Members" in this Agreement.
WHEREAS GUVNL desires to purchase power from 625 MW grid connected Solar Power Projects to be setup in the state of Gujarat through Competitive Bidding Process (followed by reverse e-auction)
WHEREAS, GUVNL had invited response to RfS vide its Request for Selection (RfS dated
WHEREAS the RfS stipulates that in case response to RfS is being submitted by a Bidding Consortium, the Members of the Consortium will have to submit a legally enforceable Consortium Agreement in a format specified by GUVNL wherein the Consortium Members have to commit equity investment of a specific percentage for the Project.
NOW THEREFORE,In consideration of the above premises and agreements all the Members in this Bidding Consortium do hereby mutually agree as follows:
1) We, the Members of the Consortium and Members to the Agreement do hereby unequivocally agree that Member-1 (M/s), shall act as the Lead Member as

- defined in the RfS for self and agent for and on behalf of Member-2, _____, Member-n and to submit the response to the RfS.
- 2) The Lead Member is hereby authorized by the Members of the Consortium and Members to the Agreement to bind the Consortium and receive instructions for and on their behalf.
- 3) Notwithstanding anything contrary contained in this Agreement, the Lead Member shall always be liable for the equity investment obligations of all the Consortium Members i.e. for both its own liability as well as the liability of other Members.
- 4) The Lead Member shall be liable and responsible for ensuring the individual and collective commitment of each of the Members of the Consortium in discharging all of their respective equity obligations. Each Member further undertakes to be individually liable for the performance of its part of the obligations without in any way limiting the scope of collective liability envisaged in this Agreement.
- 5) Subject to the terms of this Agreement, the share of each Member of the Consortium in the issued equity share capital of the Project Company is/shall be in the following proportion:

Name	Percentage
Member 1	
Member 2	
Member n	
Total	100%

We acknowledge that after the execution of PPA, the controlling shareholding (having not less than 51% of the voting rights and paid up share capital) in the Project Company developing the Project shall be maintained for a period of (1) one year after commencement of supply of power.

- 6) The Lead Member, on behalf of the Consortium, shall inter alia undertake full responsibility for liaising with Lenders or through internal accruals and mobilizing debt resources for the Project, and ensuring that the Successful Bidder achieves Financial Closure in terms of the PPA.
- 7) In case of any breach of any equity investment commitment by any of the Consortium Members, the Lead Member shall be liable for the consequences thereof.
- 8) Except as specified in the Agreement, it is agreed that sharing of responsibilities as aforesaid and equity investment obligations thereto shall not in any way be a limitation of responsibility of the Lead Member under these presents.
- 9) It is further specifically agreed that the financial liability for equity contribution of the Lead Member shall not be limited in any way so as to restrict or limit its liabilities. The Lead Member shall be liable irrespective of its scope of work or financial commitments.

10)	and	s Agreement shall be construed and interpreted in accordance with the Laws of India courts at alone shall have the exclusive jurisdiction in all matters relating reto and arising thereunder
11)	Mei	hereby further agreed that in case of being selected as the Successful Bidder, the mbers do hereby agree that they shall furnish the Performance Guarantee in favour of VNL in terms of the RfS.
12)	inte exp	further expressly agreed that the Agreement shall be irrevocable and shall form an gral part of the Power Purchase Agreement (PPA) and shall remain valid until the iration or early termination of the PPA in terms thereof, unless expressly agreed to the trary by GUVNL.
13)	of t	Lead Member is authorized and shall be fully responsible for the accuracy and veracity ne representations and information submitted by the Members respectively from time to e in the response to RfS.
14)	of t	hereby expressly understood between the Members that no Member at any given point ime, may assign or delegate its rights, duties or obligations under the PPA except with written consent of GUVNL.
15)	This	s Agreement
	a)	has been duly executed and delivered on behalf of each Member hereto and constitutes the legal, valid, binding and enforceable obligation of each such Member;
	b)	sets forth the entire understanding of the Members hereto with respect to the subject matter hereof; and
	c)	may not be amended or modified except in writing signed by each of the Members and with prior written consent of GUVNL.
16)		the terms used in capitals in this Agreement but not defined herein shall have the aning as per the RfS and PPA.
		NESS WHEREOF, the Members have, through their authorized representatives, d these present on the Day, Month and Year first mentioned above.
For	M/s_	[Member 1]
	natu nesse	re, Name & Designation of the person authorized vide Board Resolution Dated) es:
1) Sig	nature
	Na	me:
	Add	dress:
2) Sig	nature

Name:	
Address:	
For M/s	[MEMBER 2]
(Signature, Name &	Designation of the person authorized vide Board Resolution Dated)
Witnesses:	
1) Signature	
Name:	
Address:	
2) Signature	
Name:	
Address:	
For M/s	[Member n]
(Signature, Name &	Designation of the person authorized vide Board Resolution Dated [●])
Witnesses:	
1) Signature	
Name:	
Address:	
2) Signature	
Name:	
Address:	

Signature and stamp of Notary of the place of execution

FORMAT-6.6

Format for Disclosure

(To be on non-judicial stamp paper of Rs.300/-)

DISCLOSURE

ef.: RfS No. GUVNL / 625 MW / Solar (Phase-XXVIII) dated 21.11.2025.
rom:(Insert name and address of Bidding Company/ Lead Member of consortium)
el. #:
ax#:
-mail address#
о,
eneral Manager (RE)
ujarat Urja Vikas Nigam Ltd
ardar Patel Vidyut Bhavan,
Race Course Vadodara-390007

Sub.: Response to RfS No. GUVNL / 625 MW / Solar (Phase-XXVIII) dated 21.11.2025 for Procurement of power through Competitive Bidding Process (followed by reverse e-auction) from 625 MW grid connected Solar Photovoltaic Projects to be setup / under construction / already commissioned projects anywhere in India with Greenshoe option of additional capacity upto 625 MW without energy storage.

Dear Sir/ Madam,

We hereby declare and confirm that only we are participating in the RfS Selection process for the RfS No. GUVNL / 625 MW / Solar (Phase-XXVIII) dated 21.11.2025 and Addendums thereto, if any and that our Parent, Affiliate or Ultimate Parent or any Group Company with which we have direct or indirect relationship are not separately participating in this selection process.

We further undertake that we / our Parent or Affiliate or Ultimate Parent or any Group Company with which we have direct or indirect relationship are not willful defaulter to any lender and there is no major litigation pending or threatened against us or any of our Affiliates which are of a nature that could cast a doubt on our ability or sustainability to undertake the Project.

We further declare that we have read the provisions of Clause 3.4.4 and 3.18 and Section 6 of the RfS, and are complying with the requirements as per the referred **Office Memorandum issued by Department of Expenditure, Ministry of Finance, vide No. 6/18/2019-PPD dated 23.07.2020 and amended time to time,** including subsequent amendments and clarifications thereto. Accordingly, we are also enclosing necessary certificates (**Annexure to this format**) in support of the above compliance under the RfS. We understand that in case of us being selected under this RfS, any of the above certificates is found false, GUVNL shall take appropriate action as deemed necessary.

We further declare that we are aware of binding provisions of MNRE's Approved Models and Manufacturers of Solar PV Modules ALMM List-I and Solar PV cells ALMM List-II issued by MNRE and amended from time to time and List(s) thereunder as amended from time to time while quoting the tariff in the present tender.

We further declare that we and any of our Affiliate including any Consortium Member & any of its Affiliate, their directors have not been barred or included in the blacklist by any government agency or authority in India, the government of the jurisdiction of the Bidder or Members where they are incorporated or the jurisdiction of their principal place of business, any international financial institution such as the World Bank Group, Asian Development Bank, African Development Bank, Inter-American Development Bank, Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank etc or the United Nations or any of its agencies.

We further declare and confirm that project for which we are participating in the RfS No. GUVNL / 625 MW / Solar (Phase XXVIII) dated 21.11.2025 and Addenda / Corrigenda thereto, is not already under any other Central or State Schemes and does not have any obligations towards existing buyers. Further we also declare and undertake that there are no disputes or litigation pending in regard to such project for which the Bidder is participating.

We further declare that the above statement is true & correct. We are aware that if at any stage it is found to be incorrect, our response to RfS will be rejected and if LOI has been issued or PPA has been signed, the same will be cancelled and the bank guarantees will be encashed and recoveries will be effected for the payments done.

Dated theday of	, 2025
Thanking you,	
we remain,	
Yours faithfully,	

(Name, Designation, Seal and Signature of Authorized Person in whose name Power of Attorney/ Board Resolution/ Declaration)

ANNEXURE TO FORMAT 6.6 DECLARATION

RESTRICTION ON PROCUREMENT FROM CERTAIN COUNTRIES:

Office Memorandum issued by Department of Expenditure, Ministry of Finance, Govt. of India, vide No. 6/18/2019-PPD dated 23.07.2020 and amended time to time

(To be submitted on the Letter Head of the Bidding Company/Each Member of
Consortium)
Ref. No.: RfS No. GUVNL / 625 MW / Solar (Phase-XXVIII) dated 21.11.2025
From:(Insert name and address of Bidding Company/Member of Consortium)
Tel.#: Fax#:
E-mail address#
То,
General Manager (RE)
Gujarat Urja Vikas Nigam Ltd
Sardar Patel Vidyut Bhavan,
Race Course Vadodara-390007
Sub.: Response to RfS No. GUVNL / 625 MW / Solar (Phase-XXVIII) dated 21.11.2025 fo Procurement of power through Competitive Bidding Process (followed by reverse e-auction) from 625 MW grid connected Solar Photovoltaic Projects to be setup under construction / already commissioned projects anywhere in India with Greenshoe option of additional capacity upto 625 MW without energy storage.
Dear Sir/ Madam,

This is with reference to attached office memorandum order no. 6/18/2019-PPD dated 23rd

July 2020 issued by Department of Expenditure, Ministry of Finance, Govt. of India.

We are hereby submitting the following declaration:

Declaration:

above.

Model Certificate for Tenders

"I have read the clause regarding restrictions on procurement from a bidder of a country which shares a land border with India; I certify that this bidder is not from such a country or, if from such a country, has been registered with the Competent Authority. I hereby certify that this bidder fulfils all requirements in this regard and is eligible to be considered. [Where applicable, evidence of valid registration by the Competent Authority shall be attached]."

We further declare that the above statement is true & correct. We are aware that if at any stage it is found to be incorrect, our response to the tender will be rejected.
Dated theday of, 2025
Thanking you,
We remain,
Yours faithfully,
Encl: Office Memorandum issued by Department of Expenditure, Ministry of Finance, Govt. of India, vide No. 6/18/2019-PPD dated 23.07.2020 and amended time to time, as referred

(Name, Designation, Seal and Signature of Authorized Person in whose name Power of Attorney/ Board Resolution/ Declaration)

FORMAT-6.7

Financial proposal Covering Letter

(On Bidder's letter head)

[Date and Reference]

To,
General Manager (RE)
Gujarat Urja Vikas Nigam Ltd
Sardar Patel Vidyut Bhavan,
Race Course Vadodara-390007

Sub: Response to RfS No. GUVNL / 625 MW / Solar (Phase-XXVIII) dated 21.11.2025 for Procurement of power through Competitive Bidding Process (followed by reverse e-auction) from 625 MW grid connected Solar Photovoltaic Projects to be setup / under construction / already commissioned projects anywhere in India with Greenshoe option of additional capacity upto 625 MW without energy storage.

I for Selection
ı

I/ We agree that this offer shall remain valid for 06 months from the last date of bid submission or such further period as may be mutually agreed upon..

Note:

- 1. There can be only one tariff. If the bidder quotes two tariffs, then the bid shall be considered as non-responsive.
- 2. If the bidder submits the financial bid in the Electronic Form at https://www.bharat-electronictender.com not in line with the instructions mentioned therein, then the bid shall be considered as non-responsive.
- 3. Tariff requirement shall be quoted as a fixed amount in Indian Rupees only. Conditional proposal shall be considered as non-responsive and summarily rejected.

- 4. In the event of any discrepancy between the values entered in figures and in words, the values entered in words shall be considered.
- 5. The tariff should be mentioned up to two places of decimal only.
- 6. The Financial bid is not to be mentioned anywhere other than the Electronic Form and only the financial bid mentioned in the Electronic form will be considered for further evaluation

Authorized Signatory

Name:

Designation

Name of the Firm/Consortium Address

FORMAT- 6.8

Format of Commitment to Financial Closure

[(On Stamp Paper duly notarised)

We hereby undertake in line with Clause 3.11.2 under the title "Financial Closure" that the following details / documents shall be furnished within 12 (Twelve) months from the date of execution of PPA:-

• Evidence of achieving complete tie-up of Project Cost through internal accruals or through external Financing Agency as per the Schedule-4 of the PPA.

Failure or delay on our part in achieving the above conditions shall constitute sufficient grounds for encashment of our Performance Bank Guarantee subject to detailed terms and conditions mentioned under the PPA and except when extension charges as per Clause 3.11.2 have been paid.

(Signature & Name of the person Authorized By the board)

Date:

FORMAT 6.9

Format for Board Resolution

(To be submitted before signing of PPA)

consen	or the Directors present and in compliance of the provisions of the Companies of the Companies Act 2013, as applicable, passed the following Resolution:
1	RESOLVED THAT the approval of Board of Directors be and is hereby accorded to undertake and develop MW Solar Power Project at (insert Location details) in response to to RfS Vide RfS No. GUVNL / 625 MW / Solar (Phase XXVIII) dated 21.11.2025 and Addenda / Corrigenda thereto, if any for Procurement of power through Competitive Bidding Process (followed by e-Reverse auction) from 625 MW grid connected Solar Power Projects to be setup anywhere in India (Phase XXVIII) with 'Greenshoe Option' of additional upto 625 MW and to execute and enter into Power Purchase Agreement ("PPA") with Gujarat Urja Vikas Nigam Limited, a company having its Registered office at Sardar Patel Vidhyut Bhavan, Race Course, Vadodara, Gujarat - 390007 ("GUVNL").
	RESOLVED FURTHER THAT Mr, Mr and Mr, (herein after referred to as "Authorised Signatories") be and are hereby severally authorised on behalf of the Company to sign, and execute PPA including any amendment thereto and to do all such acts deeds and things as may be required under RfS No. GUVNL / 625 MW / Solar (Phase XXVIII) dated 21.11.2025 and Addenda / Corrigenda thereto, if any for Procurement of power through Competitive Bidding Process (followed by e-Reverse auction) from 625 MW grid connected Solar Power Projects to be setup anywhere in India (Phase XXVIII) with 'Greenshoe Option' of additional upto 625 MW, for the development and setting up of the Project and to take all such steps and do all things and give such directions as may be required, necessary, expedient or desirable for giving effect to this resolution without seeking any further approval of the Board.
	RESOLVED FURTHER THAT the Common Seal of the Company be carried out of the registered office for the purpose of affixing on PPA and such other documents and

agreements that may be required by the Gujarat Urja Vikas Nigam Limited and shall be affixed in presence of any one of aforesaid Authorised Signatories, who shall sign the same in token thereof, in conformity with the Articles of Association of the Company.

We have not opted for common seal as per the provisions of the companies act, 2013.

(**Note**: In case of Central or State Govt. Public Central Undertakings, who have opted for Common seal, the requirement of Common seal at the time of PPA signing is exempted subject to submission of certificate of shareholding of the Project Company and/or Bidding Company, its Parent and Ultimate Parent (if any), duly certified by a practicing Chartered Accountant / Company Secretary of India as on a date, in support of their claim as a Central or State Govt. Public Central Undertakings.)

RESOLVED FURTHER THAT copy of this resolution certified as true copy be given under the signature of any Director of the Company to Gujarat Urja Vikas Nigam Limited or any person concerned or interested in the matter."

Certified	true	cop	V
-----------	------	-----	---

(Signature, Name and stamp of Company Secretary)

Notes:

- 4) This certified true copy should be submitted on the letterhead of the Company, signed by the Company Secretary/ Director.
- 5) The contents of the format may be suitably re-worded indicating the identity of the entity passing the resolution.
- 6) This format may be modified only to the limited extent required to comply with the local regulations and laws applicable to a foreign entity submitting this resolution. For example, reference to Companies Act, 1956 or Companies Act, 2013 as applicable may be suitably modified to refer to the law applicable to the entity submitting the resolution. However, in such case, the foreign entity shall submit an unqualified opinion issued by the legal counsel of such foreign entity, stating that the Board resolutions are in compliance with the applicable laws of the respective jurisdictions of the issuing Company and the authorizations granted therein are true and valid.

Annexure – A: Technical Parameter of PV Module and various other components for use in Grid Connected Solar Power Plants

All components of the PV plant shall be in accordance with technical specifications given in relevant IS/IEC Standards. The design and commissioning also shall be as per latest IEC/IS standards. The following are some of the technical measures required to ensure quality of the major components used in grid connected solar power Projects.

1. PV Module Qualification

The PV modules used in the grid connected solar power Projects must qualify to the latest edition of any of the following IEC PV module qualification test or equivalent BIS standards.

Crystalline Silicon Solar Cell Modules IEC 61215
Thin Film Modules IEC 61646
Concentrator PV modules IEC 62108

In addition, PV modules must qualify to IEC 61730 for safety qualification testing @1000 V DC or higher. For the PV modules to be used in a highly corrosive atmosphere throughout their lifetime, they must qualify to IEC 61701.

2. Power Conditioners/ Inverters

The Power Conditioners/Inverters of the SPV power plants must conform to the latest edition of IEC/ equivalent BIS Standards as specified below:

Efficiency Measurements	IEC 61683
Environmental Testing	IEC 62568-2/ IEC 62093
Electromagnetic Compatibility (EMC)	IEC 61000-6-2, IEC 61000-6-4
Electrical Safety	IEC 62103/ 62109-1&2
Protection against Islanding of Grid	IEEE1547/IEC 62116/ UL1741 or equivalent EN/BIS Standards
LVRT Compliance	As per the latest GERC/ CERC Guidelines/ Order/ Regulations
Grid Connectivity	Relevant GERC/ CERC Regulations (including LVRT compliance) and Grid Code as amended and revised from time to time.
Rated capacity	Nominal/ Rated output power of the inverter (if different power ratings are mentioned at different

temperatures, then power rating at 51 ⁰ C shall be considered) in kW will be considered as inverter rated
capacity.

3. Cables and connectors:

All cables and connectors for used for installation of solar field must be of solar grade which can withstand harsh environment conditions for 25 years from the SCSD of the project and voltages as per latest IEC standards. (Note: IEC Standard for DC cables for PV systems is under development. It is recommended that in the interim, the Cables of 625-1800 Volts DC for outdoor installations should comply with the EN50618/ TUV 2pfg 1169/08/07 or equivalent IS for service life expectancy of 25 years).

4. Other Sub-systems/Components

Other subsystems/components used in the SPV power plants (Cables, Connectors, Junction Boxes, Surge Protection Devices, etc.) must also conform to the relevant international/national Standards for Electrical Safety besides that for Quality required for ensuring Expected Service Life and Weather Resistance.

5. Authorized Test Centres

The PV modules / Power Conditioners deployed in the power plants must have valid test certificates for their qualification as per above specified IEC/ BIS Standards by one of the NABL Accredited Test Centres in India. In case of module types/ equipment for which such Test facilities may not exist in India at present, test certificates from reputed ILAC Member body accredited Labs abroad will be acceptable.

6. Warranty

- a. PV modules used in grid connected solar power plants must be warranted for peak output wattage, which should not be less than 90% at the end of 10 years and 80% at the end of 25 years from the Commencement-of-Supply Date (CSD) of the project.
- b. The modules shall be warranted for at least 10 years for failures due to material defects and workmanship.
- c. The mechanical structures, electrical works and overall workmanship of the grid solar power plants must be warranted for a minimum of 5 years.
- d. The Inverters/PCUs installed in the solar power plant must have a warranty for 5 years.

7. Identification and Traceability

Each PV module used in any solar power Project must use a RF identification tag. The following information must be mentioned in the RFID used on each module (This can be inside or outside the laminate, but must be able to withstand harsh environmental conditions):

- i) Name of the manufacturer of PV Module
- ii) Name of the Manufacturer of Solar cells
- iii) Month and year of the manufacture (separately for solar cells and module)
- iv) Country of origin (separately for solar cells and module)
- v) I-V curve for the module at Standard Test Condition (1000 W/m², AM 1.5, 25^oC)
- vi) Wattage, Im, Vm and FF for the module
- vii) Unique Serial No. and Model No. of the module
- viii) Date and year of obtaining IEC PV module qualification certificate
- ix) Name of the test lab issuing IEC certificate
- x) Other relevant information on traceability of solar cells and module as per ISO 9000

Site owners would be required to maintain accessibility to the list of Module IDs along with the above parametric data for each module.

8. Performance Monitoring:

All grid solar PV power projects must install necessary equipment to continuously measure solar radiation, ambient temperature, wind speed and other weather parameters and simultaneously measure the generation of DC power as well as AC power generated from the plant. They will be required to submit this data to GUVNL and MNRE or GEDA on line and/or through a report on regular basis every month for the entire duration of PPA. In this regard they shall mandatorily also grant access to GUVNL and MNRE or GEDA to the remote monitoring portal of the power plants on a 24X7 basis.

9. Safe Disposal of Solar PV Modules:

The Bldder will ensure that all Solar PV modules from their plant after their 'end of life' (when they become defective/ non-operational/ non-repairable) are disposed in accordance with the "e-waste (Management and Handling) Rules, 2011" notified by the Government and as revised and amended from time to time.

Annexure – B: Check list for Bank Guarantees

SI. no.	Details of Checks	Yes/No
1.	Is the BG on non-judicial Stamp paper of Rs. 300	
2.	Whether date, purpose of purchase of stamp paper and name of the purchaser are indicated on the back of Stamp paper under the Signature of Stamp vendor? (The date of purchase of stamp paper should be not later than the date of execution of BG and the stamp paper should be purchased either in the name of the executing Bank or the party on whose behalf the BG has been issued.	
3.	Whether the copy of SFMS confirmation of issuance of BG has been forwarded to GUVNL?	
4.	Has the executing Officer of BG indicated his name, designation and Power of Attorney No. / Signing Power no. on the BG?	
5.	Is each page of BG duly signed / initialed by executant and whether stamp of Bank is affixed thereon? Whether the last page is signed with full particulars including two witnesses under seal of Bank as required in the prescribed proforma?	
6.	Do the Bank Guarantees compare verbatim with the Proforma prescribed in the Bid Documents?	
7.	Are the factual details such as Bid Document No./Specification No./LOI No.(if applicable)/Amount of BG and Validity of BG correctly mentioned in the BG	
8.	Whether overwriting/cutting, if any, on the BG have been properly authenticated under signature & seal of executant?	
9.	Whether the BG has been issued by a Bank in line with the provisions of Bidding documents?	

Annexure – C: List of Banks

The list of Banks shall be as per Finance Dept. GR No. FD/MSM/e-file/4/2024/2859/DMO dated 01.05.2025 as amended or replaced from time to time. The presently applicable list is as under:

- (A) Guarantees issued by following Banks will be accepted as EMD / PBG on permanent basis.
 - 1. All nationalized banks.
- (B) Guarantees issued by following Banks will be accepted as EMD / PBG for the period upto 31.03.2026. The validity cut off date is with respect to the date of issue of Bank Guarantee irrespective of date termination of Bank Guarantee.
 - 1. Axis Bank
 - 2. A U Small Finance Bank
 - 3. Bandhan Bank
 - 4. Barclays Bank
 - 5. City Union Bank
 - 6. CSB Bank
 - 7. DBS Bank India Ltd.
 - 8. DCB Bank
 - 9. Equitas Small Finance Bank
 - 10. ESAF Small Finance Bank
 - 11. Federal Bank
 - 12. HDFC Bank
 - 13. HSBC Bank
 - 14. ICICI Bank
 - 15. IDBI Bank
 - 16. IDFC First Bank
 - 17. Jammu and Kashmir Bank
 - 18. Jana Small Finance Bank
 - 19. Karnataka Bank
 - 20. Karur Vysya Bank
 - 21. Kotak Mahindra Bank
 - 22. South Indian Bank

- 23. Standard Chartered Bank
- 24. Tamilnadu Mercantile Bank
- 25. Utkarsh Small Finance Bank
- 26. YES Bank
- 27. Ahmedabad Mercantile Co-op. Bank
- 28. Nutan Nagarik Sahakari Bank Ltd.
- 29. Rajkot Nagarik Sahakari Bank Ltd.
- 30. Saraswat Co-operative Bank
- 31. SBPP Co-operative Bank Ltd.
- 32. SVC Co-Operative Bank Ltd.
- 33. The Cosmos Co-op Bank Ltd.
- 34. The Gujarat State Co-Operative Bank
- 35. The Mehsana Urban Co-operative Bank Ltd
- 36. The Surat District Co-operative Bank
- 37. The Surat People's Co-operative Bank
- 38. The Kalupur Commercial Co-op Bank
- 39. The Panchmahal District Co-operative Bank
- 40. The Baroda District Co-operative Bank
- 41. Baroda Gujarat Gramin Bank
- 42. Saurashtra Gramin Bank

Annexure – D: Special Instructions to Bidders for e-Tendering

General

The Special Instructions (for e-Tendering) supplement 'Instruction to Bidders', as given in these Tender Documents. Submission of Online Bids is mandatory for this Tender.

electronic tendering, GUVNL has conductina decided use the portal https://www.bharat-electronictender.com which is approved by Ministry of Electronics and Technology "Certificate Information through of Approval" No DIR/UKN/eprocurement/CERTIFIATE/2018-I dated 31.07.2018.

Instructions

Tender Bidding Methodology:

Sealed Bid System

Single Stage Two Envelope Auction

The sealed bid system would be followed by an 'e-Reverse Auction'

Broad Outline of Activities from Bidder's Perspective:

- Procure a Digital Signing Certificate (DSC)-Class 3
- 2. Register on Electronic Tendering System® (ETS)
- 3. Create Marketing Authorities (MAs), Users and assign roles on ETS
- 4. View Notice Inviting Tender (NIT) on ETS
- 5. For this tender -- Assign Tender Search Code (TSC) to a MA
- 6. Download Official Copy of Tender Documents from ETS. Note: Official copy of Tender Documents is distinct from downloading 'Free Copy of Tender Documents'. To participate in a tender, it is mandatory to procure official copy of Tender Documents for that tender.
- 7. Clarification to Tender Documents on ETS
 - a) Query to GUVNL (Optional)
 - b) View response to queries posted by GUVNL
- 8. Bid-Submission on ETS

- 9. Respond to GUVNL Post-TOE queries
- 10. Participate in reverse auction if invited

For participating in this tender online, the following instructions are to be read carefully. These instructions are supplemented with more detailed guidelines on the relevant screens of the ETS.

Digital Certificates

For integrity of data and authenticity/ non-repudiation of electronic records, and to be compliant with IT Act 2000, it is necessary for each user to have a Digital Certificate (DC). also referred to as Digital Signature Certificate (DSC), of Class 3, issued by a Certifying Authority (CA) licensed by Controller of Certifying Authorities (CCA) [refer http://www.cca.gov.in].

Registration

To use the ElectronicTender® portal https://www.bharat-electronictender.com., vendors need to register on the portal. Registration of each organization is to be done by one of its senior persons who will be the main person coordinating for the e-tendering activities. In ETS terminology, this person will be referred to as the Super User (SU) of that organization. For further details, please visit the website/portal, and click on the 'Supplier Organization' link under 'Registration' (on the Home Page), and follow further instructions as given on the site. Pay Annual Registration Fee as applicable.

After successful submission of Registration details and payment of Annual Registration Fee, please contact ETS Helpdesk (as given below), to get your registration accepted/activated

Important Note:

- Interested bidders have to download official copy of the RfS & other documents after login into the ETS Portal of https://www.bharat-electronictender.com If the official copy of the documents is not downloaded from ETS Portal of https://www.bharat-electronictender.com within the specified period of downloading of RfS and other documents, bidder will not be able to participate in the tender.
- 2. To minimize teething problems during the use of ETS (including the Registration process), it is recommended that the user should peruse the instructions given under 'ETS User-Guidance Center' located on ETS Home Page, including instructions for timely registration on ETS. The instructions relating to 'Essential Computer Security Settings for Use of ETS' and 'Important Functionality Checks' should be especially taken into cognizance.

Please note that even after acceptance of your registration by the Service Provider, to respond to a tender you will also require time to complete activities related to your organization, such as creation of users, assigning roles to them, etc.

ETS Helpdesk	
·	Customer Support: +91-124 - 4229071, 4229072 Emergency Contact No. +918287663763
	support@isn-ets.com [Please mark CC: support@electronictender.com]

Some Bidding related Information for this Tender (Sealed Bid)

The entire bid-submission would be online on ETS (unless specified for Offline Submissions). Broad outline of submissions are as follows:

Submission of Bid-Parts

- Envelope I (Technical-Bid)
- Envelope II (Financial-Bid)

Submission of digitally signed copy of Tender Documents/ Addendum

In addition to the above, the bidders are required to submit certain documents physically offline also as per Section 3.18 A, failing which the technical bids will not be opened.

Note: The Bidder should also upload the scanned copies of all the above mentioned original documents as Bid-Annexures during Online Bid-Submission.

Special Note on Security and Transparency of Bids

Security related functionality has been rigorously implemented in ETS in a multidimensional manner. Starting with 'Acceptance of Registration by the Service Provider', provision for security has been made at various stages in Electronic Tender's software. Specifically for Bid Submission, some security related aspects are outlined below:

As part of the Electronic Encrypter™ functionality, the contents of both the 'Electronic Forms' and the 'Main-Bid' are securely encrypted using a Pass-Phrase created by the Bidder himself. Unlike a 'password', a Pass-Phrase can be a multi-word sentence with spaces between words (e.g. I love this World). A Pass-Phrase is easier to remember, and more difficult to break. It is mandatory that a separate Pass-Phrase be created for each Bid-Part. This method of bid-encryption does not have the security and data-integrity related vulnerabilities which are inherent in e-tendering systems which use Public-Key of the specified officer of a Buyer organization for bid-encryption. Bid-encryption in ETS is such that the Bids cannot be decrypted before the Public Online Tender Opening Event (TOE), even if there is

connivance between the concerned tender-opening officers of the Buyer organization and the personnel of e-tendering service provider.

CAUTION: All bidders must fill Electronic Forms[™] for each bid-part sincerely and carefully, and avoid any discrepancy between information given in the Electronic Forms[™] and the corresponding Main- Bid. If it is found during the Online Public TOE that a bidder has not filled in the complete information in the Electronic Forms[™], the TOE officer may make available for downloading the corresponding Main-Bid of that bidder at the risk of the bidder. If variation is noted between the information contained in the Electronic Forms[™] and the 'Main-Bid', the contents of the Electronic Forms[™] shall prevail.

In case of any discrepancy between the values mentioned in figures and in words, the value mentioned in figures will prevail.

Additionally, the bidder shall make sure that the Pass-Phrase to decrypt the relevant Bid-Part is submitted to GUVNL in a sealed envelope before the start date and time of the Tender Opening Event (TOE).

There is an additional protection with SSL Encryption during transit from the client-end computer of a Supplier organization to the e-tendering server/ portal.

Other Instructions

For further instructions, the bidder should visit the home-page of the portal https://www.bharat-electronictender.com, and go to the **User-Guidance Center.**

The help information provided through 'ETS User-Guidance Center' is available in three categories — Users intending to Register / First-Time Users, Logged-in users of Buyer organizations, and Logged- in users of Supplier organizations. Various links (including links for User Manuals) are provided under each of the three categories.

<u>Important Note:</u> It is strongly recommended that all authorized users of Supplier organizations should thoroughly peruse the information provided under the relevant links, and take appropriate action. This will prevent hiccups, and minimize teething problems during the use of ETS.

Seven Critical Do's And Don'ts for Bidders

Specifically for Supplier organizations, the following 'SEVEN KEY INSTRUCTIONS for BIDDERS' must be assiduously adhered to:

- 1. Obtain individual Digital Signing Certificate (DSC or DC) of Class 3 well in advance of your tender submission deadline on ETS.
- 2. Register your organization on ETS well in advance of the important deadlines for your first tender on ETS viz. 'Date and Time of Closure of Procurement of Tender Documents' and 'Last Date and Time of Receipt of Bids'. Please note that even after acceptance of your registration by the Service Provider, to respond to a tender you will also require time to

complete activities related to your organization, such as creation of -- Marketing Authority (MA) [ie a department within the Supplier/ Bidder Organization responsible for responding to tenders], users for one or more such MAs, assigning roles to them, etc. It is mandatory to create at least one MA. This unique feature of creating an MA enhances security and accountability within the Supplier/ Bidder Organization.

- 3. Get your organization's concerned executives trained on ETS well in advance of your first tender submission deadline on ETS
- 4. For responding to any particular tender, the tender (.i.e. its Tender Search Code or TSC) has to be assigned to an MA. Further, an 'Official Copy of Tender Documents' should be procured/ downloaded before the expiry of Date and Time of Closure of Procurement of Tender Documents.

<u>Note</u>: Official copy of Tender Documents is distinct from downloading 'Free Copy of Tender Documents'. Official copy of Tender Documents is the equivalent of procuring physical copy of Tender Documents with official receipt in the paper-based manual tendering system.

- 5. Submit your bids well in advance of tender submission deadline on ETS (There could be last minute problems due to internet timeout, breakdown, et al)
- 6. It is the responsibility of each bidder to remember and securely store the Pass-Phrase for each Bid-Part submitted by that bidder. In the event of a bidder forgetting the Pass-Phrase before the expiry of deadline for Bid-Submission, facility is provided to the bidder to 'Annul Previous Submission' from the Bid-Submission Overview page and start afresh with new Pass-Phrase(s)
- 7. ETS will make your bid available for opening during the Online Public Tender Opening Event (TOE) 'ONLY IF' your 'Status pertaining Overall Bid-Submission' is 'Complete'. For your record, you can generate and save a copy of 'Final Submission Receipt'. This receipt can be generated from 'Bid-Submission Overview Page' only if the 'Status pertaining overall Bid-Submission' is 'Complete'.

NOTE:

While the first three instructions mentioned above are especially relevant to first-time users of ETS, the fourth, fifth, sixth and seventh instructions are relevant at all times.

Additional DO'S AND DON'TS FOR BIDDERS Participating in e-Reverse Auction

- 1. Get your organization's concerned executives trained for e-Reverse Auction related processes on ETS well in advance of the start of e-Reverse Auction.
- 2. For responding to any particular e-Reverse Auction, the e-Reverse Auction (.i.e. its Reverse Auction Search Code or RASC) has to be assigned to an MA.
- 3. It is important for each bidder to thoroughly read the 'rules and related criterion' for the e-Reverse Auction as defined by the Buyer organization.
- 4. It is important to digitally-sign your 'Final bid' after the end of e-Reverse Auction bidding event.

Minimum Requirements at Bidder's End

Computer System with good configuration (Min PIV, 1 GB RAM, Windows 7 and above) Broadband connectivity

Microsoft Internet Explorer 7.0 or above (Recommended version Internet Explorer 11)

Digital Certificate(s)

Annexure - E: Terms & Conditions of e-Reverse Auction

After opening of financial bids and short-listing of bidders based on the tariff and total capacity of project of qualified Project(s), GUVNL shall resort to "REVERSE AUCTION PROCEDURE". Reverse Auction shall be conducted as per methodology specified in Section- 4 and other provisions of Reverse Auction in RfS Documents and their subsequent Addenda / Corrigenda / Amendments / Clarifications. Bidders in their own interest, are advised to go through the documents in entirety. The Terms & Conditions and Business Rules mentioned hereunder are in brief and may not give completer explanations. Further these are supplementary in nature.

- 1. Bidders shall ensure online submission of their 'Bid Price' within the auction period.
- Bidders shall ensure to take all necessary training and assistance before commencement of reverse auction to the interested bidders on chargeable basis to be paid directly to the portal service provider.
- Business rules for Reverse Auction like event date, time, bid decrement, extension etc. shall
 be as per the business rules, enumerated in the RfS document or intimated later on, for
 compliance.
- Reverse auction will be conducted on scheduled date & time, as mentioned in the RfS document.
- 5. Bidders should acquaint themselves of the 'Business Rules of Reverse Auction', which is enclosed separately in the RfS document.
- 6. If the Bidder or any of his representatives are found to be involved in Price manipulation/cartel formation of any kind, directly or indirectly by communicating with other bidders, such bids would be considered non-responsive and would be rejected by GUVNL.
- 7. The Bidder shall not divulge either his Bids or any other exclusive details of GUVNL to any other party.
- 8. Period of validity of Prices received through Reverse Auction shall be same as that of the period of validity of bids offered.
- 9. Bidders should also note that:
 - a) Bidders may note that, although extension time is '5' minutes, there is a time lag between the actual placing the bid on the local computer of the bidder and the refreshing of the data on to the server for the visibility to the Owner. Considering the processing time for data exchange and the possible network congestion, bidders must avoid the last minute posting of the Financial Bid during reverse auction.
 - b) Participating bidder will agree to non-disclosure of trade information regarding the purchase, identity of GUVNL, bid process, bid technology, bid documentation and bid details.
 - c) It is brought to the attention of the bidders that the bid event will lead to the final price of bidders only.

- d) Technical and other non-commercial queries (not impacting price) can only be routed to the GUVNL contact personnel indicated in the RfS document.
- e) Order finalization and post order activities such as issuance of LOI, signing of PPA etc. would be transacted directly between successful bidder(s) and GUVNL.
- f) LOIshall be placed outside the e- bidding portal & further processing of the LOIshall also be outside the system.
- g) In case of any problem faced by the bidder during Reverse Auction and for all Bidding process related queries, bidders are advised to contact the persons indicated in AnnexureD of the RfS document.
- h) Bidders are advised to visit the auction page and login into the system well in advance to identify / rectify the problems to avoid last minute hitches.
- i) GUVNL will not be responsible for any PC configuration/Java related issues, software / hardware related issues, telephone line glitches and breakdown / slow speed in internet connection of PC at Bidder's end.
- j) Bidders may note that it may not be possible to extend any help, during Reverse Auction, over phone or in person in relation to rectification of PC / Internet / Java related issues and Bidder may lose the chance of participation in the auction.
- 10. For access to the Reverse Auction site, the following URL is to be used https://www.bharat-electronictender.com No queries shall be entertained while Reverse Auction is in progress.

BUSINESS RULES OF REVERSE AUCTION

Reverse Auction shall be conducted as per methodology specified in Section – 4 and other provisions of Reverse Auction in RfS documents and their subsequent Amendments/ Clarifications/ Addenda. Bidders, in their own interest, are advised to go through the documents in entirety.

The following would be parameters for e-Reverse Auction:

SI. No.	Parameter	Value			
1.	Date and Time of Reverse-Auction Bidding Event	Please refer Bid Information Sheet			
2.	Duration of Reverse-Auction Bidding Event	30 minutes			
3.	Automatic extension of the 'Reverse-Auction closing Time', if last bid received is within a 'Predefined Time-Duration' before the 'Reverse- Auction Closing Time'	Yes			
3.1	Pre-defined Time-Duration	05 minutes			

SI. No.	Parameter	Value				
3.2	Automatic extension Time-Duration	05 minutes				
3.3	Maximum number of Auto-Extension	Unlimited Extension				
4.	Entity-Start-Price	Tariff Quoted by the bidders in Financial Bid (Second Envelope)				

Online Reverse Auction shall be conducted by GUVNL on pre-specified date and time, while the bidders shall be quoting from their own offices / place of their choice. Internet connectivity shall have to be ensured by bidders themselves.

During the Reverse Auction, any requests for extension of time will not be considered by GUVNL. Bidders are therefore requested to make all the necessary arrangements/ alternatives whatever required so that they are able to participate in the Reverse Auction successfully. Failure of power or loss of connectivity at the premises of bidders during the Reverse Auction cannot be the cause for not participating in the Reverse Auction. GUVNL shall not be responsible for such eventualities.

Bidders are advised to get fully trained and clear all their doubts such as refreshing of Screen, capacity/no. of projects being auctioned, auction rules etc.

GUVNL reserves the right to cancel/reschedule/extend the Reverse Auction process/ tender at any time, before ordering, without assigning any reason.

GUVNL shall not have any liability to bidders for any interruption or delay in access to the auction website irrespective of the cause. In such cases, the decision of GUVNL shall be binding on the bidders.

Other terms and conditions shall be as per bidder's techno-commercial offers and as per the RfS document and other correspondences, if any, till date.

ANNEXURE - F

DISCLOSURE

(Name of Bidder), hereby provide this undertaking to 'Gujarat Urja Vikas Nigam
Limited', in respect to our response to RfS No. GUVNL / 625 MW / Solar (Phase-XXVIII) dated
21.11.2025, in line with Clause 3.17(m) considering that (Name of Bidder) & any
of our Affiliate including any Consortium Member & any of its Affiliate, our directors have not
been barred or included in the blacklist by any Government Agency or Authority in India, the
Government of the jurisdiction of the (Name of Bidder) or Members where we are incorporated or the jurisdiction of our principal place of business, any international financial
institution such as the World Bank Group, Asian Development Bank, African Development
Bank, Inter-American Development Bank, Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank etc or the
United Nations or any of its agencies.
The above information is true as per my knowledge and inspite of this disclosure, if
(Name of Bidder) or any of our Affiliate including any Consortium Member & any
of its Affiliate, our directors found barred or included in the blacklist, our bid shall be treated as
non-responsive and GUVNL have right to reject our bid and EMD submitted by us as a Bid security in reference to the RfS No. GUVNL / 625 MW / Solar (Phase-XXVIII) dated 21.11.2025
shall be forfeited.
Shan be forfeited.
Signature of authorized representative:
Name of authorized representative:
Name of Bidder:
Address:
Place:
Date:
Seal of the bidder:

Annexure-G: List of GETCO Sub stations

		List of	f tentative EHV	Substations planned to	be commissioned	up to March 28	
Sr.	Name of Circle	Name of District	Name of Taluka	Name of Substation	Transformation Capacity (MVA)	Tentitive SS commissioning date*	Associated Line Name
1	Mehsana	Mehsana	Unjha	132kV Karli (Unjha)	200	Dec-25	LILO of one circuit of 132kV Mehsana Sidhpur I at Karli S/S
2	Surendranagar	Botad	Ranpur	132kV Ranpur	200	Mar-27	132kV M/C LILO line at Ranpur SS from Dhandhuka - Paliyad line & Dhandhuka - Botad
3	Jambuva	Panchmahal	Godhra	132kV Santrod	200	Mar-27	LILO of 132kV Godhra- Dahod line at 132kV Santrod.
4	Surendranagar	Morbi	Halvad	220kV Bhalgamda	320	Mar-27	LILO of Both CKT of 220kV Halvad- Sadla line LILO at 220kV Bhalgamada S/s
5	Palanpur	Banaskantha	Deesa	220kV Bhildi (Upgradation-66kV)	320	Jul-25	LILO of both ckt of 220kv D/C Kansari- Deodar line at 220kV BhildiS/S ON M/C TOWER with AL-59 condu. & OPGW
6	Amreli	Bhavnagar	Bhavnagar	220kV Bhuteshwar (Avaniya)	320	Mar-27	220kV D/C BECL-Botad both circuit LILO at Avaniya(Bhuteshwar) S/S
7	Nadiad	Kheda	Mahudha	220kV Dadusar	320	Mar-28	220kV DC Wanakbori Kapadwanj line both circuits LILO at Dadusar (Mahudha)
8	Surendranagar	Surendranagar	Patdi Dasada	220kV Dhama	320	May-25	220kV Dhama- Bechraji line (from Dhama S/s to Loc no. 15/4 of Exi. Surel- Bechraji line)
9	Junagadh	Rajkot	Upleta	220kV Dhank	320	Sep-26	LILO of both circuits of 220kV D/C Motipaneli- Sardargadh line at Prop. Dhank substation

Sr.	Name of Circle	Name of District	Name of Taluka	Name of Substation	Transformation Capacity (MVA)	Tentitive SS commissioning date*	Associated Line Name
10	Navsari	Valsad	Dharampur	220kV Dharampur (upgradation of 66kV)	320	Mar-28	LILO of both circuits of existing 220kV D/C KAPP- Vapi line at proposed 220kV Dharampur S/S
11	Navsari	Surat	Surat City	220kV Dumas (Vesu)	320	Mar-28	LILO of 220kV S/C GSEG Talangpore line at 220kV Dumas S/S
12	Anjar	Kutch	Mandvi	220kV Gadhsisa	320	Mar-27	220 kV LILO to Gadhsisa from 220 kV Nakhtrana- Nani Khakhar line
13	Anjar	Kutch	Bhuj	220kV Hajipur / Dhordo	320	Mar-27	LILO of 220 KV D/C Akrimota-Nakhtrana & 220 KV D/C Akrimota- Bhachunda line at 220KV Hajipir (Dhordo)
14	Jambuva	Panchmahal	Halol	220kV Halol	320	Mar-28	220kV LILO to proposed 220kV Halol substation from existing 220kV D/C Waghodiya (PGCIL) – Vyankatpura line no. 1
15	Himatnagar	Mehsana	Vijapur	220kV Jantral (Kharod/ Jantral)	320	Mar-27	LILO of 220KV Agiyol- Bhutia-2 at 220KV Khumapur ss(D/C+M/C)
16	Navsari	Surat	Choryasi	220kV Khajod	320	Mar-27	LILO of both circuits of 220kV D/C Kawas - Navsari line at 220kV Khajod substation – 9.09 km with AL-59 (61/3.50) conductor on 220kv M/C towers
17	Palanpur	Banaskantha	Dhanera	220kV Khimat	320	Mar-27	220kV D/C Kansari Thavar both circuit LILO at Khimat S/S

Sr.	Name of Circle	Name of District	Name of Taluka	Name of Substation	Transformation Capacity (MVA)	Tentitive SS commissioning date*	Associated Line Name
18	Himatnagar	Aravalli	Bhiloda	220kV Khumapur (Kheradi)	320	Mar-27	LILO of one circuit of 220kV D/C Dhansura - Agiyol line no.1 at proposed 220kV Khumapur (Kheradi) substation
19	Navsari	Surat	Olpad	220kV Kundiyana (Olpad)	320	Mar-27	LILO of both ckt of 220kV D/C GSEG - Kosamba line at 220kV Kudiyana (Olpad) S/S
20	Jamnagar	Porbandar	Kutiyana	220kV Kutiyana	320	Mar-27	LILO at 220kV Kutiyana Substation from 220kV Ranavav - Motipaneli line and 220kV Ranavav - Jetpur line - 4.323 Rkm
21	Jamnagar	Devbhumi Dwarka	Khambhaliya	220kV kuwadiya (Khambhaliya) (upgradation of 132kV Kuwadiya)	320	Mar-27	LILO of both ckt of 220kv D/C Bhatiya - Kalawad line at 220KV Khambhaliya (Kuvadiya) ON M/C TOWER with AL-59 condu. & OPGW
22	Amreli	Botad	Gadhada	220kV Lakhanka (Gadhada)	320	Mar-27	LILO to proposed 220kV Gadhada (Lakhanka) substation from existing 220kV Amreli - Botad line and 220kV Botad – Dhasa line on M/C towe
23	Amreli	Bhavnagar	Shihor	220kV Maglana (Mota/ Asrana)	320	Dec-25	LILO of both circuit of 220 KV D/C Sagapara - Talaja line at Maglana substation (M/C tower AL-59)

Sr.	Name of Circle	Name of District	Name of Taluka	Name of Substation	Transformation Capacity (MVA)	Tentitive SS commissioning date*	Associated Line Name
24	Gondal	Morbi	Wankaner	220kV Makansar	320	Mar-27	1. LILO of one circuit of 220kV S/C Wankaner - Sartanpar line at 220kV Makansar S/S with Zebra conductor. 2. LILO of 220 kV S/C Hadala – Morbi line at Makansar
25	Amreli	Amreli	Rajula	220kV Mandan	320	Mar-27	LILO of both circuits of existing 220kV D/C GPPC-Otha line at proposed 220kV Mandan (Mota Asarana) S/S on M/C tower
26	Jambuva	Vadodara	Savli	220kV Manjusar (Upgradation of 132kV)	320	Mar-27	LILO of Both ckt. Of existing 220 kV D/C Asoj - Mogar line 1.5 Km (EPC)
27	Mehsana	Patan	Sankheshwar	220kV Mujpur (Sami)	320	Mar-27	220 KV D/C Munjpur - Mehsana line (by using existing 220 kV Sankhari - Mehsana & Veloda - Mehsana line)
28	Anjar	Kutch	Bhuj	220kV Nagor	320	Mar-27	220 kV LILO Nagor from 220 kV Nakhtrana- Varsana line
29	Gondal	Rajkot	Gondal	220kV Patkhilori	320	Mar-27	LILO to Patkhilori from 220kV Amreli - Babra line (AL-59)

Sr.	Name of Circle	Name of District	Name of Taluka	Name of Substation	Transformation Capacity (MVA)	Tentitive SS commissioning date*	Associated Line Name
30	Palanpur	Banaskantha	Deesa	220kV Ramasan (Thavar /Near Thavar)	320	Mar-27	220 kV DC Kansari-Thavar both LILO at Ramsan (Thavar) Sub Station with AL-59(61/3.50) conductor on M/C tower and 48F OPGW cable having route length of 8.42 km on turnkey basis
31	Gondal	Rajkot	Padadhari	220kV Rupavati (Bangavadi / Khodapipar)	320	Mar-27	LILO TO 220KV Rupavati SS Line From 220KV D/C Jamnagar-Hadala Line
32	Navsari	Тарі	Nizar	220kV Sarvala	320	Mar-28	220KV LILO Siddheshwar from Kalavad - Kangashiyali line
33	Gondal	Rajkot	Kotda sangani	220kV Siddheshwar (66kV Upgradation)	320	Mar-27	220KV LILO Siddheshwar from Kalavad - Kangashiyali line
34	Bharuch	Surat	Umarpada	220kV Umbhariya	320	Mar-28	
35	Gondal	Morbi	Morbi	220kV Vankda (Nichi mandal) (Shapar)	320	Mar-26	220KV LILO Vankda (Nichi mandal) from Bhimasar - Charadva line
36	Bharuch	Surat	Kamrej	220kV Velanja (Upgradation-66kV)	320	Mar-27	LILO OF 220KV GSEG -KIM LINE AND 220KV GSEG - MORA - KIM Line At 220kv Velanja S/S On M/C Towers With Al-59 Conductor
37	Amreli	Rajkot	Vinchhiya	220kV Vichhiya (Hathsani / Thoriyali)	320	Mar-27	220KV LILO OF BOTH CIRCUIT OF D/C BABRA SHAPAR Line At 220kv Vinchhiya(Hathasani) Ss

Sr.	Name of Circle	Name of District	Name of Taluka	Name of Substation	Transformation Capacity (MVA)	Tentitive SS commissioning date*	Associated Line Name
38	Junagadh	Gir Somnath	Talala	220kV Veraval	320	Mar-28	LILO of 220kV S/C Timbadi- Keshod Line at 220kV Veraval S/s
39	Jamnagar	Jamnagar	Lalpur	400kV Babarzar	1000	Mar-26	LILO of both ckt. Of 400KV D/C Bhogat - Kalawad line at Babarzar
40	Anjar	Kutch	Abdasa	400KV Bhachunda	1000	Mar-27	400KV Bhachuda Varsana line
41	Surendranagar	Ahmedabad	Dholera	400kV Dholera	1000	Mar-26	LILO of both circuits of 400kV D/C Fedra (Pachchham) – Dholera SIR 'AA' line to Dholera Solar Park S/S - 9.666 Km with Twin AL-59 (61/3.50) conductor on 400KV M/C towers on turnkey basis
42	Himatnagar	Sabarkantha	Talod	400kV Kalipura (Ahamdpura) (Prantij)	1000	Mar-27	400kv Lilo at Prantij from wk soja line
43	Jamnagar	Jamnagar	Kalavad	400kV Khandhera (Kalawad)	1500	Jul-25	400KV D/C Bhogat-Kalawad line
44	Anjar	kutch	Rapar	400kV Mevasa (Shivlakha)	1320	Mar-27	LILO of both circuits of 400 kV D/C Mundra - Zerda line at Shivlakha (400kV) substation (Mewasa)
45	Bharuch	Bharuch	Wagra	765kV SAYKHA	3000	Mar-28	400kV D/C Saykha Jhanor 34.156rkm with AL=59 and E/W & OPGW
46	Palanpur	Banaskantha	Vav	220kV Radhanesda	320	Mar-27	220KV D/C Radhanesda - Vav (Khimanvas) line

Sr.	Name of Circle	Name of District	Name of Taluka	Name of Substation	Transformation Capacity (MVA)	Tentitive SS commissioning date*	Associated Line Name
47	Anjar	Kutch	Gandhidham	220kV Padana	320	Mar-28	220 kV Varasna (400KV Varasana) to 220KV Padana and 220KV Tappar to 220KV Padana D/C line on D/C & M/C
48	Surendranagar	Surendranagar	Dhrangadhra	220kV Devchardi (Khodu)	320	Mar-28	220 kV LILO of one ckt. of Exi. 220 kV Choraniya- Dhrangadhra line to Pro. 220 kV Devcharadi S/s

Note: Above list is considered subject to land availability for substations, clearance of RoW & Statutory approvals of transmission lines.

		List of	tentative 66kV	Substations planned to b	e commissioned	up to March 27	
Sr.	Name of Circle	Name of District	Name of Taluka	Name of Substation	Transformation Capacity (MVA)	Tentitive SS commissioning date*	Associated line Name
1	Bharuch	Bharuch	Amod	66kV Acchod	30	Mar-26	LILO from 66kv Amod- Muller line
2	Anjar	Kutch	Rapar	66kV Adesar (Makhel)	30	Aug-25	66kV S/C Gagodar - Adesar line (P)
3	Junagadh	Gir somnath	Una	66kV Alampur	30	Mar-27	66kV LILO at proposed 66kV Alampur S/s (Ta.: Una, Dist.: Gir Somnath), form existing 66kV Kansari (220kV)-Dhrabavad Line
4	Gondal	Morbi	Morbi	66kV Amaran	30	Jul-25	66kV LILO to Amran SS from Exist. 66kV Mota Dahisara (132kV) - Jamdudhai line partly on D/C + M/C Tower with Panther conductor and partly with 66kV 1C x 630 Sq. mm (6+1) UG Cable.
5	Jambuva	Mahisagar	Santrampur	66kV Amba	30	Mar-26	66kV LILO at amba from Limbda-Muvadi mura line
6	Navsari	Тарі	Uchchhal	66kV Anandpur (Jamki) (Bhadbhunja)	30	Mar-26	LILO to Anandpur from 66kV S/C Ukai (Hydro) - Uchhal line (D)
7	Bharuch	Bharuch	Ankleshwar	66kV Ankleshwar GIDC-D	30	Jun-25	66 kV Ank-B - Ank D line
8	Himatnagar	Sabarkantha	Vadali	66kV Arsamda (Raheda)	30	Mar-26	66kV Lilo at Raheda ss from Bhutiya Ravol line
9	Nadiad	Ahmedabad	Dascroi	66kV Aslali	30	Mar-26	66 kV LILO Aslali from 66 kV Lambha - Paldi Kankaj line

Sr.	Name of Circle	Name of District	Name of Taluka	Name of Substation	Transformation Capacity (MVA)	Tentitive SS commissioning date*	Associated line Name
10	Jambuva	Vadodara	Vadodara	66KV Atal Garden (Atladra)	30	Mar-26	66kV Vasna-Atalgarden line
11	Amreli	Amreli	Amreli	66kV Babra B (Rajasthali)	30	Mar-26	66 kV LILO from Proposed Charkha-Babara line
12	Gondal	Rajkot	Lodhika	66kV Balsar	30	Mar-26	66kV D/C Rotary - Balasar line
13	Navsari	Surat	Surat City	66kV Bamroli (Pandesara (BRC))	30	Mar-26	66kV Niyol Lakshinarayan & 66kV Niyol Sachin A line LILO at Bamroli ss
14	Jamnagar	Devbhumi dwarka	Jam- Khambhaliya	66KV Beraja (Baradi)	30	Aug-25	LILO to Beraja from 66kV Vadatara - Goinj H frame line (D)
15	Nadiad	Ahmedabad	City	66kV Bhadaj-2	30	Mar-26	1)66kV S/S Bhadaj-2 -Gota line 2)LILO from Santej-Ambli line
16	Amreli	Botad	Botad	66kV Bhadaravadi	30	Mar-27	66kV LILO line at 66kV Bhadravadi S/s from 66kV Paliyad-Bhimdad line
17	Palanpur	Banaskantha	Deesa	66kV Bhadath	30	Aug-25	LILO to Bhadath from 66kV Kansari -Ranpur Line
18	Navsari	Surat	Choryasi	66kV Bhatpore	30	Mar-26	66 kV D/C Ichhaore- Bhatpore with UGC
19	Surendranagar	Surendranagar	Muli	66kV Bhavanigadh	30	Mar-26	LILO to 66kV Bhavanigadh S/S from 66kV Liya- Dadholiya line (P)
20	Amreli	Bhavnagar	Bhavnagar	66kV Bhavnagar City-2	30	Mar-26	LILO to Bhavnagar City -2 from City-Valcate gate line (UG).

Sr.	Name of Circle	Name of District	Name of Taluka	Name of Substation	Transformation Capacity (MVA)	Tentitive SS commissioning date*	Associated line Name
21	Jambuva	Vadodara	Vadodara	66kV Bhayli 3	30	Mar-26	66kv Gotri-Bhayli-3 line
22	Anjar	Kutch	Bhuj	66kV Bhirandiyara	30	Mar-26	66KV Loriya-Khavda lilo at Bhirandiyara
23	Palanpur	Banaskantha	Deesa	66kV Bhoyan	30	Mar-26	66KV LILO Bhoyan line from existing 66KV Deesa-Madana line
24	Jamnagar	Jamnagar	Kalavad	66kV Bijalka (Khandhera (nagpur)	30	Mar-26	66kv D/C Bijalka LILO line at 66kv Dhrol Jayva line
25	Jambuva	Vadodara	Vadodara	66kV Bill 1	30	Mar-26	66kV Bhayli-3 to Bill-1 line
26	Jamnagar	Porbandar	Porbandar	66kV Boricha (Adityana)	30	Mar-27	LILO from 66kv Ranavav Bakharala "H" Frame line
27	Mehsana	Mehsana	Kadi	66kV Borisana (Kadi)	30	Mar-26	66kV LILO at Borisana from Chhatral-Borisana line
28	Jamnagar	Devbhumi Dwarka	Kalyanpur	66KV Chachalana	30	Jul-25	66kV S/C Lambha - Chachlana line (D)
29	Navsari	Valsad	Vapi	66kV Challa	30	Jun-25	66 kV LILO Vapi- Vatar-2
30	Palanpur	Banaskantha	Dhanera	66kV Charda	30	Mar-26	Proposed 66KV D/C LILO Charda line from proposed 66KV Thavar-Lawara line
31	Bharuch	Bharuch	Bharuch	66kV Chavaj	30	Mar-26	66kv Haldarwa-Chavaj line by utlilizing PDC videcon line
32	Jambuva	Panchmahal	shehera	66kV Chhanip	30	Mar-26	66kV LILO at chanip from Gokalpura-Kothamba line
33	Amreli	Amreli	Rajula	66kV Chhatadiya (Victor)	30	Mar-26	Proposed 66KV UG Cable LILO at 66KV Chhatadiya S/S from Existing 66KV Rajula-Kadiyali H Frame Line

Sr.	Name of Circle	Name of District	Name of Taluka	Name of Substation	Transformation Capacity (MVA)	Tentitive SS commissioning date*	Associated line Name
34	Navsari	Valsad	Vapi	66kV Chhiri	30	Jun-25	66kV D/C Vapi (220kV) S/s - Chhiri line
35	Anjar	Kutch	Bhuj	66kV Chubdak	30	Mar-26	66 kV Khambra-Reldi LILO at Chubdak with 6+1 630 sq.mm. XLPE cable
36	Jambuva	Mahisagar	Santrampur	66kV Chuthana Muvada	30	Jun-25	66kV LILO proposed for 66kV Chhutha na muvada S/S from Limdamuvadi-Savdasnamuvada line on D/C Panther tower with ACSR Panther conductor having route length 0.60kM.
37	Himatnagar	Aravalli	Modasa	66kV Davli	30	Mar-26	LILO at Davli from Medhasan-Raigadh line
38	Mehsana	Mehsana	Becharaji	66kV Dedarda	30	Mar-26	66kV Mitha-Dedarada line
39	Navsari	Valsad	Dharampur	66kV Dhamni	30	Mar-26	66kV S/C Nani-Vahiyal to Dhamni
40	Surendranagar	Botad	Ranpur	66kV Dharapipla (Sanganpar)	30	Mar-27	LILO to 66kv DharpipadaS/S from 66KV Alampar Nagadka Line
41	Jambuva	Vadodara	Karjan	66kV Dhavat (Kurali)	30	Jul-25	66kV D/C U/G Cable line from existing 220KV Karjan Substation to proposed 66kV Dhawat Substation with 1CX630 sq.mm. (6+1) Underground Poly-Al-Poly Cable having Route length of 6.0 kM
42	Palanpur	Banaskantha	Wav	66kV Dhima	30	Jun-25	LILO to Dhima from 66 kV Tharad - Tadav Line

Sr.	Name of Circle	Name of District	Name of Taluka	Name of Substation	Transformation Capacity (MVA)	Tentitive SS commissioning date*	Associated line Name
43	Surendranagar	Ahmedabad	Dholera	66kV Dholera International Airport	30	Mar-26	66kV Pachhcham (400kV)- Dholera (Airport) line
44	Surendranagar	Surendranagar	Dhrangadhra	66kV Dholi (Mota ankevaliya)	30	Mar-26	LILO to Pro. 66kV Dholi S/S from 66kV S/C Kantvav - Khodu line (P)
45	Bharuch	Bharuch	Ankleshwar	66kV Divi (Naugama)	30	Mar-26	66kV D/C Ankleshwar - Divi line (P+UG)
46	Junagadh	Gir somnath	Kodinar	66kV Dudana	30	Jun-25	66KV LILO Line at Proposed 66KV Dudana S/s from existing 66KV Timbadi- Devli-Tap to Kodinar (H- Frame, Dog) line on D/C Tower with ACSR Panther Conductor
47	Junagadh	Gir somnath	Una	66kV Dudhala (una)	30	Jun-25	66KV S/C Line to proposed 66KV Dudhala S/S form existing 66KV Dandi S/s, by laying of 66kV, 630 Sq.mm. (3+1) UG Cable.
48	Jamnagar	Jamnagar	Jamnagar	66kV Falla (Khilosh)	30	Mar-26	66kv S/C Dhrangada Falla UG Cable line
49	Jambuva	Vadodara	Vadodara city	66kV Fatehgunj	30	Oct-25	66kV Fatehgunj Chhani A (Route length: 4.950 km) & 66kV Fatehgunj Chhani B line (Route length: 3.750 km)
50	Bharuch	Bharuch	Netrang	66kV Fulwadi	30	Mar-26	LILO from 66kv Netrang- Sadadapani line
51	Himatnagar	Sabarkantha	Prantij	66kV Ghadkan	30	Mar-26	LILO from Dalani-Mavadi at Ghadkan

Sr.	Name of Circle	Name of District	Name of Taluka	Name of Substation	Transformation Capacity (MVA)	Tentitive SS commissioning date*	Associated line Name
52	Navsari	Valsad	Kaparada	66kV Ghanveri	30	Jun-25	66kV S/C Astol - Ghanveri line (D)
53	Jambuva	Chhotaudepur	Chhotaudepur	66kV Ghelvant	30	Mar-26	66kV Vandi-Gelvant line
54	Amreli	Amreli	Savarkundla	66kV Ghoba	30	Mar-26	66KV D/C LILO at 66KV Ghoba S/S from Existing 66KV Mesanka-Jesar line-1
55	Jambuva	Dahod	Zalod	66kV Ghodiya (Gamdi)	30	Jul-25	LILO to Ghodia from One ckt of 66kV Zalod LILO line (P)
56	Bharuch	Bharuch	Wagra	66KV GIDC Atali Housing	30	Nov-25	66kV D/C Atali Housing - Galenda line (UG)
57	Nadiad	Anand	Anand	66kV Gopalpura	30	Jun-25	66kV LILO to proposed 66kV Gopalpura ss from 66kV Rustampura - Sankheda line with ACSR Panther Conductor on D/CPanther tower
58	Jamnagar	Jamnagar	Jamjodhpur	66KV Gorkhadi	30	Dec-25	LILO to Gorkhadi from existing 66kV Djhrafa - Shethavadala line (D)
59	Nadiad	Ahmedabad	City	66kV Gota-II (Vasant nagar)	30	Mar-26	66kV Bhadaj-Gota-II line
60	Bharuch	Bharuch	Zagadiya	66kV Govali	30	Mar-26	66kV Zagadia-Govali line
61	Surendranagar	Surendranagar	Dhrangadhra	66kV Gujarvadi (Devcharadi)	30	Mar-26	LILO at Gujarvadi S.S. From Exi.66kV H-Frame Khodu - Rajsitapur -Navalgadh Line With Panther Conductor

Sr.	Name of Circle	Name of District	Name of Taluka	Name of Substation	Transformation Capacity (MVA)	Tentitive SS commissioning date*	Associated line Name
62	Junagadh	Rajkot	Upleta	66kV Hadfodi (Samdhiyala)	30	Mar-26	66kV D/C Line from Existing 66kV Patanvav S/s to Proposed 66kV Samadhiyala S/s
63	Himatnagar	Sabarkantha	Himatnagar	66kV Hathrol	30	Mar-26	66kV LILO line at Hathrol S/S from existing 66kV Agiyol - Nikoda line
64	Amreli	Amreli	Amreli	66kV Ishvariya (Giriya)	30	Jun-25	LILO to Ishvariya from 66kV Amreli(400KV) - Amreli A line
65	Himatnagar	Gandhinagar	Mansa	66kV Itadara (Mansa-2) (Rajpura)	30	Mar-26	LILO to Itadara from Jamla - Vasai line (P)
66	Palanpur	Banaskantha	Palanpur	66kV Jagana	30	Dec-25	LILO Jagana from 66KV Palanpur - Palanpur Ckt No.2 line (P)
67	Surendranagar	Botad	Ranpur	66kV Jalila	30	Mar-26	LILO to Jalila S/S from Exi. 66kV Panvi- Moti Vavdi line
68	Gondal	Morbi	Morbi	66KV Jambudiya road- GIDC-I	30	Mar-27	*Line will be finalized after Land finalization
69	Gondal	Morbi	Morbi	66KV Jambudiya road- GIDC-II	30	Mar-27	*Line will be finalized after Land finalization
70	Palanpur	Banaskantha	Danta	66kV Jasvantgadh (Bhemal) (Vajashana)	30	Mar-26	LILO to Bhemal from 66kV Gangva - Danta line (P)
71	Navsari	Тарі	Vyara	66kV Jhankhri	30	Jul-25	66kv D/C Galkuva- Kapadvan line no.1 LILO at 66kV Zankhari

Sr.	Name of Circle	Name of District	Name of Taluka	Name of Substation	Transformation Capacity (MVA)	Tentitive SS commissioning date*	Associated line Name
72	Navsari	Surat	Surat City	66kV Jiav-2	30	Mar-26	LILO to Jiav II from 66kV Jiav - Vadod line no. 1 LILO to existing Vadod from 66kV Talangpore - Pandesara - B ,line no. 2
73	Jambuva	Chhotaudepur	Kawant	66kV Kadipani (Hafeshwar)	30	Mar-26	66kV LILO at Rendi-Kawat line to Kadipani line
74	Bharuch	Surat	Umarpada	66kV Kadvi Dadar	30	Mar-26	66kV Sadadapani - Kadvidadra line
75	Nadiad	Anand	Borsad	66kV Kalu	30	Mar-26	1) 66kV Undel-Kalu line 2) 66kV Kalu-Vatadara line
76	Navsari	Valsad	Valsad	66kV Kalwada (Kampariya) (Marla)	30	Oct-25	LILO from existing 66kV Atgam - Gundalv 2 X (3+1) U/G Cable Line
77	Junagadh	Gir somnath	Gir Gadhada	66kV Kandhi	30	Mar-26	Stringing on 2nd/spare circuit of existing 66kV Kansari (220kV) – Luvarimoli line with LILO at proposed 66kV Kandhi S/s (Ta.: Gir Gadhada, Dist.: Gir Somnath),
78	Anjar	Kutch	Lakhpat	66kV Kanoj (Maska) (Narayan Sarovar)	30	Mar-27	LILO to Kanoj from 66kV Dayapar - Panandhro line (P)
79	Bharuch	Bharuch	Ankleshwar	66kV Kapodara	30	Mar-26	LILO to 66kv Ankleshwar - Panoli line

Sr.	Name of Circle	Name of District	Name of Taluka	Name of Substation	Transformation Capacity (MVA)	Tentitive SS commissioning date*	Associated line Name
80	Amreli	Amreli	Babra	66kV Kariyana (Khakhariya)	30	Jun-25	66kV LILO at Prop. 66kV Kariyana S/S from existing 66kV D/C Rojmal- Khambhala "Sauni Yojna" Line (P)
81	Junagadh	Rajkot	Jetpur	66kV Kharachiya (Jetpur)	30	Jun-25	66KV D/C LILO to proposed 66KV Kharachiya S/S form existing 66KV Jetpur.B- Devki Galol (H/F, DOG) line on Panther tower with ACSR Panther conductor
82	Anjar	Kutch	Bhachau	66kV Kharoda (Dholavira) (Kalyanpar) (Khardi)	30	Nov-25	66kV S/C Amrapar - Kharoda (Dholavira) line (D)
83	Navsari	Surat	Choryasi	66kV Kharvasa-Eklera/ Kharvasa-II (Tundi)	30	Mar-26	66 kV S/C Kharvasa - Kharvasa -II
84	Jambuva	Mahisagar	Santrampur	66kV Khedapa	30	Mar-26	66kV Batakwada-Khedapa line
85	Palanpur	Banaskantha	Lakhani	66kV Kherola	30	Mar-26	Proposed 66KV D/C LILO Kherola line from existing 66KV Kotda(D)-Devsari line
86	Anjar	Kutch	Nakhatrana	66kV Khirasara (sarva)	30	Mar-26	LILO to Kirasar (Sarva) from 66kV Ravapar - Deshalpar (Guntli) line (D)
87	Gondal	Rajkot	Lodhika	66kV Khirsara GIDC -2	30	Mar-26	66KV Khirasara - Chhapra LILO at 66K Khirasara II GIDC
88	Palanpur	Patan	Sarswati	66kV Khodana	30	Mar-26	Proposed 66KV S/C Mesar- Khodana line

Sr.	Name of Circle	Name of District	Name of Taluka	Name of Substation	Transformation Capacity (MVA)	Tentitive SS commissioning date*	Associated line Name
89	Jambuva	Chhotaudepur	Chhotaudepur	66kV Khuntaliya (Chhotaudepur)	30	Mar-27	66kV D/C line from 132kV Vasedi S/S to 66kV Ghelvant S/S having route length of 4.5kM.(i.e.3.0kM O/H portion +1.5kM U/G cable(6+1))
90	Navsari	Surat	Surat City	66kV Kosad-2	30	Mar-26	LILO to Kosad - 2 from 66kV Utran - Mota Varachha line (UG)
91	Nadiad	Ahmedabad	City	66kV Kotarpur	30	Mar-26	66 kV Ranasan – Kotarpur (3+1) (UGC)
92	Nadiad	Ahmedabad	Sabarmati	66kV Kubadthal	30	Mar-26	66kV S/C Bhuvaldi- Kubadthal line
93	Amreli	Amreli	Liliya	66kV Lalavadar (Saladi)	30	Mar-26	66KV D/C LILO to prop. 66KV Lalavadar S/S from Existing 66KV Savarkundla (220kV) - Liliya line
94	Junagadh	Junagadh	Maliya Hatina	66kV Langodra (Sheriyaj) (Arena)	30	Mar-26	66kV LILO at proposed 66kV Langodra S/s form proposed 66kV Bhanduri- Budhecha Link Line (R&M) by laying of 66kV 630 sq.mm, 2X(3+1) Underground Power Cable and partly on tower with ACSR Panther conductor

Sr.	Name of Circle	Name of District	Name of Taluka	Name of Substation	Transformation Capacity (MVA)	Tentitive SS commissioning date*	Associated line Name
95	Junagadh	Junagadh	Mangrol	66kV Lohej (Rahij)	30	Oct-25	1. 66KV S/C line from existing 66KV Shil S/s to proposed 66KV Lohej S/s on tower with ACSR Panther Conductor 2. 66kV S/C Chandvana - Lohej Line on Tower with ACSR Panther Conductor and partly by laying of 66kV, 630 Sq.mm. (3+1) UG Cable line
96	Gondal	Rajkot	Rajkot	66kV Madhapar chokadi	30	Mar-26	66 kV D/C Raiyadhar - Madhapar Chokdi line (OH+UGC)
97	Gondal	Morbi	Wankaner	66kV Mahika	30	Jul-25	66kV LILO to Mahika SS from existing 66kV D/C Tramba - Kherdi (Dog) line Partly with Panther Conductor & Partly with 1Cx630 Sq.mm (6+1) UGC.
98	Surendranagar	Morbi	Halvad	66kV Manekwada	30	Mar-26	66kV Manekwada- Ol line
99	Mehsana	Patan	Patan	66kV Makhaniyapura	30	Mar-26	66kV LILO line at Mankaniyapura from existing 66kV Patan - Adiya line

Sr.	Name of Circle	Name of District	Name of Taluka	Name of Substation	Transformation Capacity (MVA)	Tentitive SS commissioning date*	Associated line Name
100	Anjar	Kutch	Bhuj	66kV Mirzapar (University)	30	Mar-27	LILO at Prop. 66 KV University S/S from Existing 66 KV S/C Bhuj A S/S to 66 KV Bhujodi S/S (Total length of line 3.440KM (3.3KM UG and 0.140KM OH))
101	Anjar	Kutch	Anjar	66kV Modvadar (Meghpar/ Borichi/ Valadia)	30	Mar-26	66KV LILO line with ACSR Panther conductor from existing 66KV Varsamedi-Chirai line on D/C Panther tower with ACSR Panther conductor to Prop. 66KV Modvadar S/S.
102	Gondal	Morbi	Morbi	66kV Morbi(Jail road) (Vasant Baug-Morbi city)	30	Mar-26	66KV LILO to Jail Road GIS SS from U/C 66KV S/C Lalpar(220KV) - Lilapar line with 1C x 630 Sq.mm (2 x (3+1)) UG Cable.
103	Navsari	Tapi	Valod	66kV Mordevi (Mudat)	30	Mar-26	66kV D/C Valod - Mordevi Line
104	Navsari	Dang	Ahwa	66kV Morzira (Gadad)	30	Mar-26	66 kV Alangdev- Morjira line
105	Anjar	Kutch	Bhuj	66kV Mota Rann	30	Mar-26	66kV Mota Rann(proposed) to 66kV Dhordo(Exsisting) Partly Hot line stringing up to M/S Archean Chemicals S/C line on D/C Panther Tower 44.15km(Hot line stringing 32km + 12km OH line) UG Al corrugate (3+1) (0.15km)

Sr.	Name of Circle	Name of District	Name of Taluka	Name of Substation	Transformation Capacity (MVA)	Tentitive SS commissioning date*	Associated line Name
106	Jamnagar	Jamnagar	Kalavad	66kV Moti Matali	30	Jul-25	66kV LILO Line at Proposed 66kV Moti Matali S/s from Existing 66kV Jamnagar – Dhudasiya line
107	Anjar	Kutch	Bhuj	66kV Motipir (Kojachora)	30	Mar-27	66 KV D/C line from Existing 66 KV Bhuj- B S/S to Prop. 66 KV Motapir S/S with (6+1) UG Cable line(2x7.70 Km UG Cable(6+1))
108	Mehsana	Mehsana	Jotana	66kV Mudarada (Fanidhar)	30	Mar-26	66kV LILO Fanidhar from Exist 66kV Suraj - Mudarda line on D/C Tower with ACSR Panther conductor
109	Himatnagar	Aravalli	Meghraj	66kV Mudshi	30	Mar-26	LILO at Mudshi from Ramgadhi-Kherai line
110	Jambuva	Panchmahal	Godhra	66kV Nadisar	30	Mar-26	66kv LILO at Nadisar from Gokalpura-Timba line
111	Jambuva	Panchmahal	Godhra	66kV Nandarkha (Popatpur /Nadarkha)	30	Mar-26	66kV Godhara-Vejapur LILO at Nanadarakha line
112	Navsari	Valsad	Kaparada	66kV Nandgam (suliya)	30	Mar-26	LILO to 66kV Nandgam S/S from existing Kaprada – Sahuda(Valveri)
113	Mehsana	Mehsana	Satalasana	66kV Nani Bhalu	30	Mar-26	LILO to Nani Bhalu from 66k Satlasana - Sudasna line (D)
114	Junagadh	Junagadh	Vanthli	66KV Naredi (Santalpur)	30	Mar-27	66kV LILO at proposed 66kV Naredi S/s from existing 66kV Shapur(220kV)-Katakpara Line

Sr.	Name of Circle	Name of District	Name of Taluka	Name of Substation	Transformation Capacity (MVA)	Tentitive SS commissioning date*	Associated line Name
115	Amreli	Bhavnagar	Bhavnagar	66kV Nari GIDC	30	Mar-26	LILO to proposed 66kV Nari GIDC SS from 66kV Vallbhipur-Sanes tower line No-1
116	Junagadh	Gir Somnath	Una	66kV Nathej (Vyajpur)	30	Mar-26	66kV LILO at proposed 66kV Nathej S/s (Ta.: Una, Dist.: Gir Somnath), form existing 66kV Kansari (220kV)-Dandi Line No. 1
117	Gondal	Morbi	Maliya	66kV Navlakhi (Varshamedi / Haripar)	30	Mar-26	66KV D/C Mota Dahisara (132KV) - Varshamedi (Navlakhi) line with 1Cx630 sq.mm (6+1)UGC
118	Gondal	Rajkot	Vinchhiya	66kV Ori (Dadli)	30	Mar-26	66KV Kamlapur - Ori (Daldi) line
119	Bharuch	Bharuch	Ankleshwar	66kV Panoli GIDC-C	30	Mar-26	LILO from 66kv Kosamba- Ankleshwar line
120	Navsari	Surat	Surat City	66kV Parvat (Magob)	30	Mar-26	LILO to Parvat from existing 66kV Kosamada - Godadara II line (UG)
121	Palanpur	Banaskantha	Palanpur	66kV Patosan	30	Mar-26	Proposed 66KV D/C LILO Patosan line from existing 66KV Mesar-Basu line
122	Bharuch	Surat	Mangrol	66kV Pipodara-3	30	Mar-26	66kV LILO from 66kV Kim- Pipodara line
123	Bharuch	Narmada	Dediyapada	66kV Pomla Pada	30	Jun-25	LILO from 66kv Sadadapani-Dediyapda line

Sr.	Name of Circle	Name of District	Name of Taluka	Name of Substation	Transformation Capacity (MVA)	Tentitive SS commissioning date*	Associated line Name
124	Gondal	Rajkot	Rajkot	66kV Raiya CWR (Smart City-C)	30	Jul-25	66kV LILO at Raiya CWR SS (Smart City-C) from Prop. U/C Nyara(220kV) - GHTC (Smart City-B) UGC line with 1C x 630 Sq. mm [(2x (3+1)] UG cable
125	Gondal	Rajkot		66kV Raiya GHTC (Smart City-B)	30	Mar-26	66kV LILO at GHTC (Smart City-B) SS from Exist. 66kV Nyara (220kV) - Rotary (Metoda-II) panther line with 1C x 630 Sq. mm [(2x (3+1)] UG cable
126	Gondal	Rajkot	Kotda sangani	66KV Raj pipala(Pal Pipliya) (Chitravav)	30	Mar-27	*IORA Online application done on Dt:- 10.06.2025 for LAND. Route under survey.
127	Junagadh	Rajkot	Jamkandorna	66kV Rampar (Meghavad) (Jamkandorna)	30	Dec-25	66KV D/C LILO to proposed 66KV Rampar S/S form existing 66KV Jamkandorna -Satodar (H/F, DOG) line on Panther tower with ACSR Panther conductor
128	Surendranagar	Surendranagar	Wadhvan	66kV Rampara (Wadhvan)	30	Mar-26	LILO to Rampara S/S from 66kV Limbdi- Tuva line (P)
129	Himatnagar	Gandhinagar	Mansa	66kV Rangpur (Mansa)	30	Mar-26	66kv LILO at Rangpur from 66kV Mansa - Lodra
130	Gondal	Rajkot	Rajkot	66kV Ranpur (Dhamalpar)	30	Mar-26	66KV LILO to Ranpur (Dhamalpar) from Exi 66KV Navagam Kuvadava Line
131	Palanpur	Banaskantha	Deesa	66kV Ranpur A Vas	30	Jun-25	66 kV associated line to 66 kV Ranpur Athamnavas S/s

Sr.	Name of Circle	Name of District	Name of Taluka	Name of Substation	Transformation Capacity (MVA)	Tentitive SS commissioning date*	Associated line Name
132	Gondal	Morbi	Maliya	66kV Rasangpar (Motibarar)	30	Mar-26	66KV LILO to Rasangpar from under Construction 66KV S/C Jetpar-Khirai Line
133	Anjar	Kutch	Bhuj	66kV Ratiya (Chundi)	30	Mar-26	66 KV S/C line from Existing 66 KV Bhuj- C S/S to Prop. 66 KV Ratiya S/S with (6+1)630sqmm UG cable line
134	Anjar	Kutch	Bhuj	66kV RE Park	30	Mar-26	66kV D/C LILO from existing 66kV Khavda - Vighakot (UG)
135	Gondal	Rajkot	Jamkandorna	66kV Rib (Padariya)	30	Aug-25	66kV D/C Makhavad – Rib Line partly on M/C tower with ACSR Panther Conductor & partly with 1C x 630 Sq. mm (6+1) UG Cable.
136	Gondal	Rajkot	Gondal	66kV Ribda-2 (Dharmanand)	30	Mar-26	66kV LILO at Dharmanandan SS from Exist. 66kV Veraval - Veraval-III line with 1C x 630 Sq. mm [(2x (3+1)] UG cable
137	Palanpur	Banaskantha	Bhabhar	66kV Runi	30	Mar-26	Proposed 66KV D/C LILO Runi line from existing 66KV Thavar-Nanameda line
138	Junagadh	Junagadh	Junagadh rural	66kV SabalPur (GIDC- II)	30	Mar-27	66kV LILO at proposed 66kV Sabalpur (GIDC-II) S/s from existing 66kV Junagadh(GIDC)-Choki Line

Sr.	Name of Circle	Name of District	Name of Taluka	Name of Substation	Transformation Capacity (MVA)	Tentitive SS commissioning date*	Associated line Name
139	Jambuva	Vadodara	Vadodara	66kV Salatwada	30	Mar-26	66kV D/C U/G Cable line from existing 220KV Gotri Substation to proposed 66kV Salatwada Substation with 1CX630 sq.mm. (6+1) Underground Poly-Al-Poly Cable having Route length of 6.1 kM
140	Surendranagar	Morbi	Halvad	66kV Sapakada	30	Mar-26	LILO to Pro. 66kV Sapakada S/S from Exi. 66kV Sara-Dighadiya line
141	Nadiad	Ahmedabad	Sanand	66kV Sari	30	Mar-26	66kV LILO at Sari from Nani Devdhi-Razoda line
142	Nadiad	Anand	Borsad	66kV Sarol	30	Mar-26	66kV LILO sarol from Vatadra -Ras line
143	Palanpur	Banaskantha	Dantiwada	66kV Satsan	30	Oct-25	66KV S/C Panthawada - Satsan Line
144	Jambuva	Vadodara	Vadodara	66kV Sayajipura (Bapod)(Vrundavan)	30	Jun-25	66kV D/C Amaliyara Sayajipura line for proposed 66kV Sayajipura SS with ACSR Panther conductor on D/C Panther tower and on H-Frame structure having route length 3.285kM & partly with UG cable having length 3.2
145	Bharuch	Bharuch	Wagra	66kV SAYKHA-III GIDC	30	Mar-26	66kv Saykha-2 to Saykha-3 line

Sr.	Name of Circle	Name of District	Name of Taluka	Name of Substation	Transformation Capacity (MVA)	Tentitive SS commissioning date*	Associated line Name
146	Gondal	Morbi	Morbi	66kV Shakat Sanala (Sanala road)	30	Mar-26	66kV D/C Morbi-B - Ravapar Line and 01 Circuit LILO at Prop. 66kV Sakat Sanala SS with 1C x 630 Sq.mm [2x(3+1)] UG Cable
147	Anjar	Kutch	Bhachau	66KV Shikarpur	30	Jun-25	LILO to Shikharpur from 66kV Samakhiyali - Ajanta line (P)
148	Anjar	Kutch	Gandhidham	66kV Shinay	30	Mar-26	66kV Rampar-Shinay D/C line
149	Jamnagar	Jamnagar	Jamnagar	66kV Shri Ram GIDC	30	Mar-27	LILO at 66kv Shree Ram S/s from 66kv Kansumara Rajhansh line
150	Navsari	Valsad	Dharampur	66kV Singarmal	30	Mar-26	66kV line S/C Piprol - Singarmal line
151	Nadiad	Kheda	Kapadvanj	66kV Singhali	30	Mar-26	66kV LILO at sinnghali from 66kV Kapadwabj-Bhailikui line
152	Nadiad	Anand	Sojitra	66kV Sojitra	30	Mar-26	66KV LILO Sojitra from Kasor -Limbali Line on D/C Tower with Panther Conductor (0.8Km)
153	Amreli	Amreli	Bagasara	66kV Sudavad	30	Jul-25	66kV LILO from proposed Bhader- Kankachiyala line
154	Bharuch	Bharuch	Amod	66kV Tanchha	30	Mar-26	66kV D/C Amod - Tanchha line
155	Anjar	Kutch	Anjar	66kV Tappar (Galpadar)	30	Jun-25	LILO from Tappar- Jay Bharat line no. 1 & 2

Sr.	Name of Circle	Name of District	Name of Taluka	Name of Substation	Transformation Capacity (MVA)	Tentitive SS commissioning date*	Associated line Name
156	Navsari	Surat	Mandvi	66kV Tarsadabar (Ratania / Wankla)	30	Jul-25	66 kV Kadod- Mandavi line LILO at Prop. 66 kV Tarsadabar s/s
157	Amreli	Bhavnagar	Jesar	66kV Tatniya	30	Mar-27	
158	Nadiad	Ahmedabad	Sanand	66kV Telav	30	Mar-26	66 kV LILO Telav from 66 kV Sanand - Sanathal line
159	Nadiad	Ahmedabad	City	66kV Tragad-2 (Zundal)	30	Mar-26	66 kV Chandkheda Tragad- II D/C UG Cable
160	Nadiad	Ahmedabad	Bavla	66kV Ullariya	30	Mar-26	66kV LILO at sojitara from 66kV Kasor-Limbdi line
161	Bharuch	Narmada	Dediyapada	66kV Umran / Moskut	30	Jul-25	LILO from 66kv Sadadapani-Chimipatal line
162	Amreli	Bhavnagar	Bhavnagar	66kV University (Takhteshwar/Vadva Ward/Hospital)	30	Mar-27	66kV LILO to 66kV Bhavnagar University SS from existing 66kV Sidsar- Sardarnagar line with 630 Sq mm UG Cable 2*(3+1) UG Cable line
163	Himatnagar	Gandhinagar	Gandhinagar	66kV Uvarsad	30	Mar-26	LILO to Uvarsad from 66kV Vavol - Moti Adraj
164	Anjar	Kutch	Bhuj	66kV Vadavara (Ratnal dhaneti road)	30	Mar-26	LILO from 66kV Dhaneti- Mamuara Revised Route: LILO from 66 kV Ratnal - Dhaneti line
165	Mehsana	Gandhinagar	Kalol	66KV Vadavsawami	30	Mar-26	66kV LILO vadaswami from Exist. 66kV Chhatral - Pansar H frame line having route length of 3.24RKM
166	Palanpur	Banaskantha	Dantiwada	66kV Vadvas	30	Aug-25	66 kV S/C Jegol - Vadvas Line

Sr.	Name of Circle	Name of District	Name of Taluka	Name of Substation	Transformation Capacity (MVA)	Tentitive SS commissioning date*	Associated line Name
167	Palanpur	Banaskantha	Deodar	66kV Vajegadh	30	Mar-26	Proposed 66KV D/C LILO Vajegadh line from existing 66KV Kuwana-Lakhani line
168	Navsari	Surat	Olpad	66kV Vanakla-Okha (Bhesan)	30	Mar-26	66kV l'pore - Vankla okha D/C line
169	Gondal	Morbi	Morbi	66kV Vankda (Bahadurgadh)	30	Mar-26	66KV LILO at 220kV Vankada SS from Exist. 66kV Ghuntu Road - Dungarpur H frame Panther line Partly with MC Tower with Panther Conductor & Partly with UGC (6+1)
170	Palanpur	Banaskantha	Lakhani	66kV Vasna (Vatam)	30	Mar-26	Proposed 66KV D/C LILO Vasna (Vatam) line from existing 66KV Agthala- Kotda(F) line
171	Jambuva	Vadodara	Vadodara City	66kV Vasna Kotariya (Sokhda/ Mirshapur)	30	Jun-25	66 kV, D/C Manjusar – Vasna Kotariya line (ND scheme) with AL-59 conductor equivalent weight of ACSR Panther Conductor on D/C Panther type tower having O/H route length of 2.390 RkM and partly with Poly-Al-Poly 2R X 1C X 630 sq.mm. cable/phase without spare UG Cable line having oute length of 4.680RkM
172	Jambuva	Panchmahal	Ghoghamba	66kV Vav (Bakrol)	30	Mar-26	66kV Ranjitnagar-Vav line

Sr.	Name of Circle	Name of District	Name of Taluka	Name of Substation	Transformation Capacity (MVA)	Tentitive SS commissioning date*	Associated line Name
173	Bharuch	Bharuch	Jambusar	66kV Vedach	30	Mar-26	LILo from 66kv Gavasad- Sarod line
174	Surendranagar	Ahmedabad	Mandal	66kV Vinzuwada	30	Jun-25	66kV LILO to Vinzuwada from ongoing 66kv S/c Vadgam - Vanod line
175	Anjar	Kutch	Mandvi	66kV Virani Nani (Vadva)	30	Mar-26	66KV S/C Jamthada-Nani Virani line on D/C Panther tower line on Panther tower with ACSR Panther Conductor
176	Gondal	Morbi	Wankaner	66kV Virpar (Wankaner / Rajavadala)	30	Mar-26	66KV LILO at Rajavadla (Chandrapur) SS from Exist. 66KV Wankaner - Limbada line partly on D/C tower with Panther conductor and partly with 1C x 630 Sq. mm (6+1) UG Cable
177	Gondal	Rajkot	Kotda sangani	66kV Vrundavan	30	Mar-26	66kV D/C Siddheshwer(220kV) - Vrundavan
178	Navsari	Surat	Choryasi	66kV Weal Park	30	Mar-26	66 kV D/C Ichhpore - Wealpark line
179	Amreli	Botad	Botad	66kV Zamrala	30	Mar-26	66kV D/C Line LILO from 66kV Lathidad – Keriya Line to Proposed 66kV Zamarala Substation

Sr.	Name of Circle	Name of District	Name of Taluka	Name of Substation	Transformation Capacity (MVA)	Tentitive SS commissioning date*	Associated line Name
180	Junagadh	Rajkot	Dhoraji	66kV Zanzmer	30	Jun-25	66KV D/C LILO to proposed 66KV Zanzmer S/S form existing 66KV Supedi (132kV)-Sanala (HF/Tower, DOG) line on Panther tower with ACSR Panther conductor
181	Gondal	Rajkot	Rajkot	66KV Sokhda	30	Mar-27	LILO to Sokhda from Ghiyavad Suryrampar

Note: Above list is considered subject to land availability for substations, clearance of RoW & Statutory approvals of transmission lines.